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WOMEN IN THE MILITARY

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES,

MILITARY PERSONNEL AND COMPENSATION SUBCOMMITTEE,
Washington, DC, Thursday. October 1. 1987

Lie subcommittee !net. pursuant to notice, at 1.35 p.m. in room
2118, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Beverly Byron (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF BEVERLY B. BYRON. A REPRESENTA-
TIVE FROM MARYLAND, CHAIRMAN. MILITARY PERSONNEL
AND COMPENSATION SUBCOMMITTEE

Mrs. BYRON. The subcommittee will come to order.
We had a majority of the committee here a little while ago. You

can see that they nave all left us. They promised they would be
back in a moment.

Let me say that I am delighted to chair this afternoon's hearing.
I do not think there is any question that women today are making
an extremely important contribution to our national defense. In
this hearing we are going to turn our focus on how they are cur-
rently faring in the military, both as active duty service members
and military spouses

As long as we have women in the militaryand obviously we are
going to have them for a long timeit is my very strong feeling
that they are going to be treated equally and fairly.

When we embarked on the all-volunteer force in the early 1970s,
women made up a little bit over 1-percent of the force. Today that
figure is 10-percent. Clearly they have made a major contribution
to improving the quality of the force and the substantial growth
has not come without some serious problems. However, women in
the military experienced difficulty, particularly in the early years.
It has sometimes been a very difficult period of adjustment.

Four years ago this subcommittee held hearings on the status of
women in the military. We found progress had been made but that
much remained to be done. In the first cr several hearings, today's
will focus on updating the present situation to determine if the
period of adjustment is over Is the marriage secure or do many
problems remain unsolved?

I was distressed when I read the recent report of the Defense Ad-
visory Committee on Women in the Service. or DACOWITS, on their
trip to the Western Pacific. While the report does not address all
the issues before us today, it is an appropriate starting point for
this hearing.
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Without question, sexual harassment has no place in today's
armed forces I was distressed by the report on Subic Bay, partivu-
larly wit!. respect to the activities on base It is somewhat ironic
that at a subcommittee hearing just a few weeks ago we were view-
ing the Army film warning of the dangers of promiscuity and pros-
titution in the spreading of AIDS, when the DACOWITS report
before us today indicated that promiscuity and prostitution appear
to exist in epidemic proportions in some of the major military en-
campments in the Western PP.,ific.

Turning to the subject of military spouses, this subcommittee
over the past few years has devoted considerable time and atten-
tion to the military family and the vital role that the family plays
in the service member's career decision. We need to be concerned
about the recent press reports of undue pressure on the command-
er's w'fe to quit a civilian job in order to devote more time to com-
mand-sponsored volunteer activities. I have been a military spouse
and well understand the importance of that role I well understand
the importance of volunteering and maintaining continuity and co-
hesiveness in the military cornmuniLy. There is nothing stronger
than the support system that we see in our military family. But by
the same token, threats against a serviceman's career, even on the
perception of such threats, are highly counterproductive to the
service retention goals

Our first witness is the Honorable William Dickinson, the rank-
ing Minority member of the House Armed Services Committee and
the sponsor of H R. 2119, which would expand the type of jobs to
which military women may be assigned Following the testimony of
the gentleman from Alabama we will hear from a panel composed
of Mrs. Judy Gibson, a Vice Chairman of DACOWITS; Mrs. Caro-
lyn Becraft of the Women's Equity Action League; and Mrs.
Sydney Hickey of the National Military Family Association

At a subsequent hearing we will give both the Department of De-
fense and the services an opportunity to appear and at that point
determine whether future hearings or legislative action is appropri-
ate

We have had some difficulty in scheduling this hearing because
of conflicts in witnesses' schedules. I apologize to the subcommittee
members for any inconvenience this may cause. But given the pros-
pect of conference early next week, I felt it was very important
that we hold the hearings this week I want to thank you for your
forbearance.

Because of the late schedule change, Congressman Herb Bate-
man, the ranking Republican, is not able to be present and will
submit a statement for the record. I know of his interest and con-
cern on this issue He intends to be an active participant in our de-
liberation on this issue.

[The prepared statement of Mr Bateman follows ]



3

Statement of the Honorable Herbert Bateman

Women in the Military Hearing

Subcommittee on Military Personnel and Compensation

October 1, 1987

Madam Chairman, this afternoon's hearing is extremely

important because the issues we will begin to explore directly

affect more than half of the active duty force. The committee

last looked at women's issues some four years ago, and it is

timely that we begin to revisit some of these concerns today

given that women now comprise about 10 percent of the active

duty force and well over half of the force is married to women.

With regard to females on active duty, service statistics

show varying degrees of utilization of women. The Air Force has

the most female servicemembers with 12% of the total Air Force,

followed by the Army with IC 3% and the Navy and Marine Corps

with 8.2%. During the course cf this and follow-up hearings, we

will review the kinds of jobs open to women in the military and

the special problems women may face. We will be
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inquiring about their promotion and retention rates, their

conditions of service and their morale.

There is no doubt that the combat exclusion law is central

to many of these questions and will necessarily prohibit women

from serving in certain areas. What is less clear, however, is

whether the services are applying the combat exclusion in a fair

and uniform manner to ensure that women have every reasonable

opportunity to advance in the military services. I know that my

friend from Alabama is anxious to stimulate discussion on this

issue, and I look forward to hearing his views on this matter.

Turning now to the "other woman" of the military the

military spouse let me say that spouse dissatisfaction is

among the top reasons why highly skilled military personnel

leave the service. Neither Lhe Congress nor the Pentagon can

afford to ignore the concerns of military spouses in this

constrained budget environment, because the cost of training new

personnel is just too high.

Xadam Chairman, let me conclude my remarks by saying that



there apparently have been some extremely unfortunate incidents

of late concerning the treatment of female military personnel

and spouses. I am, cf course referring to reports cf sexual

harassment in the Pacific and indications that some military

.wives are discouraged from working and pressured into performing

"volunteer" work on military bases. I know that Department of

Defense and service representatives wanted to be here today to

assure the subcommittee that if these allegations prove correct,

such actions run counter to DOD and service policies and that

they are working to investigate and rectify these situations.

Unfortunately, due to time constraints, we were unable to

accommodate the official witnesses today, but I an confident

that they will have their say just as soon as we can schedule a

second hearing.

Once again, let me thank Chairman Byron and welcome the

witnesses.

',I
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Nir. By RUN ('or gresisman Dickinson. will you please proceed.'

vrENtEvr Ito\ 11 I ',LI AM :mum \ so\
REPuEsENT 1'11 K ERO11 11. .11,111 1

Mr DICKI NSON "I hank you. Madam Chairman
I appreciate this opportunity to appear before yoi this afternoon

In behalf of my bill which I hate introduced and to express my
thoughts on the subject of women in the ItillItar

In particular I would like to focus on the opportunities available
to women \\ ho are interested in making a career of the service

It to me that if a serY ice member has what it takes to
competently perform in a combdt support role, he or .,he should
hate the san e chance to compere for the position regardless of
gender

1 am not talking about elimmaimg the combat exclusion lawsper se I am merely suggesting that women should be able. if they
choose, to equitably compete with men for positions outside of
combat itself

To support my inteei-4 in this area I hate Introduced legislation
hich would alloy., women to compete for corn bat support assign-

ments in the armed forces Some hate said that this could open up
as many as HMO positions in the Navy, in the Air Force,
and perhaps as many as 110.000 in the Army

As the Chairwoman Is aware, my bill. II R 2719. is pending
before this subcommittee and similar legislation has been intro-
duced in the other body by Senators Proxmire and Cohen We are
not traveling into a new frontier here The interest has been out
there for quite some time now

Another aspect of this legislation zeroes in on recent census stud-
les that show that our population curve is descending, resulting in
a declining pool of eligible men in the 1990s Obviously the larger
the group the military can draw from the higher the caliber of its
personnel, Opening up positions to women would certainly help fill
a void. as women in general are doing a fine Job in fulfilling their
current duties and responsibilities They are even being promoted
quicker than then counterparts in many instances

A great dea' of the problem stems from the discrepancies or in-
con..qstencies within the Department of Defense regording the in-
terpretation of combat exclusion provisions For instance, the
United States Coast Guard. which has no es',rictions on women, is
a branch of the Department of Transportation during peacetime
but in war the Coast Guard becomes it branch of the Navy and
women will be serving as combatants flow does the Navy plan to
mobilize and fill the p isonnel holes caused by the exclusion of
women' I doubt very much if they bare \yolked this out yet

The General Accounting Office Is in the process of conducting an
independent assessment cf Joh opportunity-s open to women in the
military at the present time The GAO is focusing that study on
inconsistencies in the i.erY ice policies t d women as well as in-
conststencie, in then interpretations of combat exclusion provi-
sions



I any also aware of the committee's request for executive com-
ment from the DOD, which will also be helpful in narrowing the
pros and cons of this issue.

Together, I think that both of these reports will serve as an ex-
cellent starting point for the consideration of this legislation.

In summary, Madam Chairwoman, if I might, I would just like to
say that what I envision is riot something that would require that
women serve in combat the same as men. What I want to do is to
remove the prohibitions in job assignments in many areas so that
women can compete cn a level field with men in climbing the
career ladder.

We all are aware, I am sure, of what the services require and if
you are going to climb the career ladder, whether it be officer or
enlisted, the services ought to require that there are certain
squares that you have got to fill. You have got to have so much
time ;n this capacity arid so much time in that capacity and when
the promotion boards start looking at your history, they look to see
if you have covered all the squares that you are supposed to.

If you are precluded from working in some of these areas then
you are not playing on a level playing field with your male coun-
terparts. You are at a disadvantage

So, what I would envision in my legislation, or whatever legisla-
tion this committee decides to support, is to simply remove the pro-
hibitions to allow the services the right and the discretion to make
assignments, especially in combat support positions; and to give
women in service the same opportunity for advancement as their
male counterparts and thus really just effect equity. That is all we
are asking to do.

I think it is a reasonable approach. I see nothing wrong with it.
We are not mandating that women shoulder a rifle and jump into
foxholes or slog through rice paddies That is not the purpose at
all. I think if we get a consistent interpretation by the departments
within the DOD so that they are all treated equally and remove
some of the prohibitions that presently exist, we will go a long way
toward helping retain and attract competent, capable women into
the military services

I thank you for allowing me to participate here today.
[Tne prepared statement t I. Mr Dickinson follows]
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MADAME LHA,RMAN:

I APPRECIATE HAVING THE OPPORTUNITY TO APPEAR BEFORE YOUR

SUBCOMMITTEE THIS AFTERNOON TO EXPRESS MY THOUGHTS ON THE S...)jECT

OF "WOMEN IN THE ilILITARY."

IN PARTICULAR, 1 WANT TO FOCUS ON THE OPPORTUNITIES

AVAILABLE TO WOMEN WHO ARE INTERESTED IN MAKING A CAREER OUT OF

THE SERVICE,

IT SEEMS TO ME THAT IF A SERVICEMEMBER HAS WHAT IT TAKES TO

COMPETENTLY PERFORM IN A COMBAT SUPPORT ROLE, HE OR SHE SHOULD

HAVE THE SAME CHANCE TO COMPETE FOR THE POSITION REGARDLESS OF

GENDER,

I'M NOT TALKING ABOUT ELIMINATING THE COMBAT EXCLUSION

LAWS, I'M MERELY SUGGEST' 3 THAT WOMEN SHOULD BE ABLE, IF THEY

CHOOSE, TO COMPETE WITH MEN FOR POSITIONS OUTSIDE OF COMBAT,

EQUITABLY,

To SUPPORT MY INTEREST IN THIS AREA, I HAVE INTRODUCED

LEGISLATION THAT 4ILL ALLOW WOMEN TO COMPETE FOR COMBAT SUPPORT

ASSIGNMENTS IN THE ,RMED FORCES,

SOME HAVE SAID THAT THIS COULD OPEN-UP AS MANY AS 14,000

POSITIONS IN THE NAVY, 4,7UU POSITIONS IN THE AIR rORCE, AND UP

TO 140,000 POSITIONS IN THE ARMY FOR WOMEN TO COMPETE,
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As THE CHAIRMAN IS AWARE, MY BILL, HIS 2719, Is PENDING

BEFORE THIS SUBCOMMITTEE. JI1ILAR LEGISLATION HAS BEEN

INTRODUCED IN THE OTHER BODY BY SENATORS HROXMIRE AND LOHEN.

ARE NOT TRAVELLING INTO 4 NEW FRONTIER HERE; THE INTEREST HAS

BEEN OUT THERE FOR SOME TIME NOW.

ANOTHER ASPECT OF THIS LEGISLATION ZEROES IN ON RECENT

CENSUS STUDIES THAT SHOW OUR POPULATION CURVE DESCENDING,

RESULTING IN A DECLINING POOL OF ELIGIBLE MEN IN THE IJO's.

O3VIOUSLY, THE LARGER THE GROUP THE MILITARY CAN DRAW FROM, THE

HIGHER THE CALIBER OF ITS PERSONNEL, OPENING UP POSITIONS TO

ADMEN WOULD CERTAINLY HELP FILL ANY VOID, AS WOMEN IN GENERAL ARE

DOING A FINE JOB IN FULFILLING THEIR CURRENT DUTIES AND

RESPONSIBILITIES, AND ARE EVEN BEING PROMOTED QUICKER THAN THEIR

MALE COUNTERPARTS.

A GREAT DEAL OF THE PROBLEM STEMS FROM THE DISCREPANCIES OR

INCONSISTENCIES WITHIN THE DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE, REGARDING THE

INTERPRETATION OF THE COMBAT EXCLUSION PROVISION.

FOR INSTANCE, THE U.S. L.OAST GUARD, WHICH HAS NO

RESTRICTIONS ON WOMEN, IS A BRANCH OF THE DEPARTMENT OF

TRANSPORTATION DURING PEACE TIME. IN TIME OF WAR, THE LOAST

bUARD BECOMES A BRANCH OF THE NAVY, AND WOMEN WILL BE SERVING ON

COMBATANTS.



How DOE; THE NAVY PLAN TO MOBILIZE, AND FILL THE PERSONNEL

HOLES CAUSED B' THE EXCLUSION OF WOMEN? I DOUBT VERY MUCH THAT

THEY COULD FILL THE VOID.

IHE bENERAL ACCOUNTING UFFICE IS IN THE PROCESS OF

CONDUCTING AN INDEPENDENT ASSESGMENT OF THE JOB OPPORTUNITIES

OFFN TO WOMEN IN THE MILITARY. THE bAU IS FOCUSING THEIR STUDY

ON THE INCONSISTENCIES IN T.IE SERVICES' POLICIES TOWARD WOMEN, AS

WELL AS THE INCONSISTENCIES IN THEIR INTERPRETATIONS OF THE

COMBAT EXCLUSION PROVIS'ONS.

I AM ALSO AWA'" CF THIS CONMITTEE'S REQUEST OF EXECUTIVE

COMMENT FROM THE DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE, WHICH WILL ALSO BE

HELPFUL IN AIRING THE PROS AND CONS OF THIS ISSUE.

TOGETHER, I THINK THAT BOTH CF THESE REPORTS WOULD SERVE AS

AN EXCELLENT STARTING POINT FOR THE CONSIDERATION OF THIS

LEGISLATION.

IF I MAY ADD ONE CAVEAT, THE PROVISION IN MY BILL RELATING;

TO AIR t-ORCE POSITIONS OPEN TO WOMEN SHOULD PROBABLY CONTAIN

DISCLAIMER TO EXCLUDE RECONNAISSANCE MISSIONS FOR THE GATHERING

OF INTELLIGENCE INFORMA '4; BECAUSE THESE ASSIGNMENTS,WHICM ARE

FLOWN THROUGH UNFRIEN,_Y AY. oACE, ARE REALLY 1:0MBAT MISSIONS.
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-4-

AGAIN. THANK YOU FOR TAKING THE TIME TO LISTEN TO MY

COMMENTS TODAY. THIS ISSUE IS DEFINITELY IN NEED OF ATTENTION,

UUR LHAIRMAN HAS ALSO EXPRESSED HIS INTEREST IN THIS MATTER. AND

I AM CONFIDENT THAT THIS COMMITTEE WILL GIVE THE ISSUE OF "WOMEN

IN THE MILITARY" ITS UTMOST CONSIDERATION,
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Mrs. BYRON. Thank you, Mr. Dickinson. Let me follow up with a
question on the numbers you were talking about. That was 14,084
Navy, 4,500 Air Force, and 140,000 Army. With those descriptions
in the language of your legislation, were they to open up, would
you envision seeing a larger percentage? We have grown from 1
percent of women in the service to 10 percent now. Would you en-
vision a much larger increase in numbers of women in the service?

Mr. DICKINSON. I would thinkand this is strictly a personal
opinion and I do not have any statistics to back it upI would
think that until you remove the disabilities and stumbling blocks
that have been put in the way of women in the service as they try
to go up the career ladder, at present some get frustrated and say,
"Well, what the heck, I might as well punch out. I am as high as I
am going to go. I cannot compete equally." So they get out of the
service.

I think it is more of a retention matter than it is a recruitment
matter. I do not think a person coming into the service is that con-
cerned about it initially. But once they get in the system and see
how it works and see the disadvantage that they are put into in
certain instances, then they do feel the frustration level rise and
they begin to say, "Hey, I m not being treated fairly and 1 can't
compete equally and so my future is not as rosy as my male coun-
terpart over here sitting at the same desk doing the same job," or
whatever the job might be.

So I think it would be very helpful in retention and I would
think that you would find that there would be an increase in the
numbers and the percentages of women in the service for that
reason.

Mrs. BYRON. Mr. Davis.
Mr. DAVIS. Yes, thank you, Madam Chairman.
Bill, is it not a semantical difference, since we are moving in the

direction of competition within the services, is it not a sem ntical
differenceand I understand your desire through the bill to broad-
en the definitions of nonsupport, broaden the definitions of compe-
tition roles in the services. But let me suggest to you the Army is
already putting women in roles that are not only combat support
roles, but combat roles.

Let me tell you what I mean, and then kind of try to identify my
question, because this is a delicate subject throughout the country.
This is a subject that strikes at the very tendrils of a lot of peoples'
hearts and minds as to the role of women in combat structure
throughout the military services.

When I went on to Operation Quick look in Europe to see the
NATO forces first hand back in the spring of this year, a very
senior and respected member of this committee asked me to as
the commander of the Third Armored Division to confirm a story
that he had been told that 70 percent of the company level intelli-
gence officers with the Third Armored Divisionwhich for those of
you who do not know, is stationed in Central Europe and its pri-
mary function is to block the Fulda Gap in the event 46 divisions of
Soviet armor come across the wire if the balloon went upwere
women.

He said, find out for me if that is true. So I asked Maj. Gen. Tom
Griffin that question when I arrived at Third Armored Headquar-
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ters. He turned to his aide and said, find out the answer to this
question.

The other half of this gentleman on the committee's questioa
was, what will happen in the event Ivan does come across the wise?

The aide came back, a colonel, about an hour later and caught
up with us on the tour, and that is pretty hard to do with Tom
Griffin. He is moving at top speed. I think you ;snow him, Mr. Dick-
inson. He is a fine officer.

Nevert'.:eless, it was not 71 percent. was approximately 54 per-
cent or roughly 35 women officers, lieutenants and captains, serv-
ing as the intelligence or S2 officers at the company vel. The
question was then put to Major Gene- al Griffin, what happens if
the balloon goes up? He said to me, they go forward with their
units.

I said, there is no thought of returning those officers to the rear
echelon? He said, "Congressman, ''aey go forward with their units."

I saw women in commando roles, in defense roles at nuclear in-
stallations in Europe, who have a combat role in the defense
against "spetznoz" troops in those areas. It is to be presumed that
women in nonsupport roles in noncombatant vehicles such as sub-
marine tenders or APAs or AKAs, in transport roles, if something
happened to NATO in the Atlantic, would be equally as great a
target for Soviet submarines or whatever hostile submarines as an
aircraft carrier ai.d maybe even more valuable a target, if they
were a troop carrier. Ferrying aircraft overseas by women pilots
could very well put them into conflict with hostile aircraft in the
event of hostilities.

So I guess the question is, do we need to do this, Bill, or is it al-
ready being done by fiat in the services, and should we just remove
all the wraps? Should the discussion be, not one step at a time, but
let us just integrate the forces with males and females?

I do not pretend to know the answer, but I am curious.
Mr. DICKINSON Well, I do not know all the answers either. I

would say that one of the purposes of the bill I introduced is to
erase not only the known prohibitions but some of the uncertain-
ties. It is a fuzzy area and it is subject to interpretation and the
various services interpret it differently.

Mr. DAVIS. Yes, sir, I know that.
Mr. DICKINSON. OK. So let everybody interpret it the same and

understand what the law is, so it does not leave it up to the discre-
tion of the commander, is this or is it not a combat support role, or
is it not combat? Let us definitize it a little better but treat all the
services equally and not leave it up to the discretion of the compa-
ny commander or whoever is in the field.

I would suggest that some of the statistics and information can
best be obtained from staff who have really made a previous study
of this thing.

I think legislation is needed, but I think, politically, pragmatical-
ly, if you go too far we might have trouble passing it. So let us do
what we can. I think what is being proposed is--

Mr. DAVIS. I agree with that, what you just said, yes. I am just
curious. Do you think it is that, for instance, the Navy applies un-
evenly within the Navy this particular area?

Mr. DICKINSON. Probably not.
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Mr. DAVIS. Probably not?
Mr. DICKINSON. ! would think it would probably vary between

commands.
Mr. DAvIS. Well, that is what I meant. It is unevenly- -
Mr. DIcKINsoN. Probably, yes.
Mr. DAvIS. This would put some hard direction to individual

commands?
Mr. DIcKiNsoN. I think it would clarify it and everybody under-

stands that it has been codified, put into law, and everybody can
understand it. I do not think that is the case now.

Mr. DAV/S. Thanks, Bill.
Mrs. timoN. Mr. Montgomery.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. Thank you, Madam Chairman. Bill Dickinson,

I agree with most of your statement. In the first part, you said that
the women in the service are certainly doing an excellent job. I
have checked both the active forces and the reserve and their rat-
ings are high. Women are fitting into the jobs they are doing now
and are being rated in the superior area.

But trying to figure more closely your testimony, I believe you
still feel, which I also feel, that women should not be put in direct
combat roles.

Mr. DICKINSON. Well, it is my feeling that most of your direct
combat roles, not all of them, have to do with physical ability. If
you are talking about the infantry, the groundpounders, jumping
out of airplanes and so forth, I think there are some physical limi-
tations where women, perhaps, would het perform as well as men.
But what I would like to do is get away from the requirement of
specifying each role that women can and cannot do, and giving
some discretion, based on experience, to the unit commanders or
the services, and also to the desires of women.

I do not think that they would all desire to be in foxholes. So,
with some discretion there. I do not say thatthe Israelis, as I
recall, backed off from the immediate combat role of women. They
had the right to, but they found that it did not work quite as well
as they had thought. So they will not put them into the front lines
or the front trenches even though I do not think there is any legal
prohibition against it.

So I think you and I probably are in agreement. It is really based
mostly on physical capability rather than gender.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. Well, let me follow up a little. I am really
searching. This, I think, is a very important hearing. As you point-
ed out, there will be a shortage until almost the year 2000 on 18-
year -old males to fill up the slots that we need in the ,:ombat role.
You have to get one out of every two non-college persons of that
age to come into the military.

An example, like on aircraft, I think you said how many posi-
tions would be about 4,500 positions-

Mr. DICKINSON. 2,500.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. Air Force. I guess what you are saying is it

would be on everything but fighter aircraft, and maybe bombers?
Mr. DICKINSON. I do not care about delineating that. You and I

both knew Jackie Cochrane. She was a pretty tough old babe. She
was ferrying planes to Europe during World War II, doing a tre-

U
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mendous, outstanding job, and I think she could hold her own in a
dogfight if she had to.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. Yes.
Mr. DICKINSON. As a matter of fact, I would not even want to

meet her alone in an alley at night if we were on opposite sides.
You did not say this, but some husbands say their wives could be

good in combat. I would rather not specify prohibitions, but what
this bill does, it simply says combat support. It goes up to that
level. If at some point the services feel like that they want to gofurther- -

But we are taking the lead in this. The services are dragging
their feet. So we sort of have to push them into some of these
things. I think our experience is that it is fair and reasonable and
doable, and there is no reason not to.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. The reason why I am hitting on these ques-
tions, Madam Chairman, I probably think, and I do not think he
would have any objections, that the bill would have to be amended
in some areas of how far we wanted to go and whether we would
give the authority to the different secretaries or not.

Mrs. BYRON. Let me say that my feeling on the hearing today
and the followup hearing that we have is not really to address Mr.
Dickinson's bill per se, but really to get an overall view of what has
transpired in the last 4 years. Then the subcommittee will sit down
and make a decision whether we feel that additional legislation is
needed, whether we need to address Mr. Dickinson's bill and mark
that up and use that as a vehicle to move forward.

I think we have gotten the attention of some individuals. Hope-
fully with that attention we will not have to mark up the bill. But
it is my intention to look into the issue and see where we are today
as where we were 4 years ago, as where we were when women
moved from 1 percent to 10 percent.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. I agree with you, Madam Chairman. But I
think in this hearing that we certainly should lcok at the units
around the world that have experience with women in combat. I
think the Israelis have a very comprehensive report about women
being in combat and it did not work very well. I think those mat-
ters should be looked into.

Mrs. BYRON. You are looking at a chairman that has cited the
Israelis as the last nation that I was aware of that had women in
combat roles and made the decision to not put women in combat.
But I was just recently reading about the Dane's who have moved
forward with women in combat role. I think it never hurts to reas-
sess and reevaluate what we are doing and what our other ?Hies
are doing.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. Thank you.
Mr. DICKINSON. If I might just respond very briefly. I do not care

whether it is my bill that passes or whatever. The thrust of what I
am attempting to do and which the Chairman recognizes, I am
sure, is to give equal opportunity for advaacement within the serv-
ices between the sexes. Now, I do not say you have to spell out
every role but I know that there is now a built-in inequity that this
committee needs to address.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. Thank you.
Mrs. BYRON. Mrs. Schroeder.

2 1.
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Mrs. SCHROEDER. I want to thank you and I know you want to
move on. I just want to thank the gentleman from Alabama for his
concern because I constantly hear from young women in the mili-
tary how they feel their career paths are thwarted, and unevenly
so. So I really thank you for focusing on this. Thank you for your
appearance.

Mrs. BYRON. Mr. Dyson.
Mr. DYSON. Thank you, Madam Chairman. Bill, I agree with you

wholeheartedly. I think this is a good idea. I just have one disagree-
ment with one of your comments.

You indicated that once females are in the service that this be-
comes a retention item and you indicated that they were not quite
as concerned in the beginning. I appointed, or I nominated three
young ladies to the service academy this year. In interviewaig
them I found and my opinion is, each one of them could become a
gene 7a1 or an admiral some day, and I know one in particular
wants to become a pilot. She brought up this issue of having the
opportunity to be in a combat role.

In this one particular case she was more than willing to do that.
I think it is your kind of legislation that will in fact help her to do
that and to see full fulfillment of her career opportunity. I just
wanted to correct that one thing. They do think about it in the
very beginning, too.

Mr. DICKINSON. Well, that was not part of my written statement.
That was an impromptu statement. But I still think that most of
the enlistees, when they first enter the service, are not that aware
of the system and I do not think that is a major item of concern.
Once they get into the system and see how it works, it becomes in-
creasingly an important item.

Mr. DYSON. Well, let us say they become more aware.
Mr. DICKINSON. OK.
Mr. DYSON. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
Mrs. BYRON. Mr. Pickett.
Mr. Picurr. Madam Chairman, I just want to thank our distin-

guished Minority member for being here and I appreciate your re-
marks. Thank you very much.

Mrs. BYRON. Mr. Skelton.
Mr. SKELTON. Than:. ou, Mr. Dickinson. We thank you for your

testimony. I have a question of clarification.
Section 3 in the bill, "Aircraft to which women may be as-

signed," what is the difference between that and the present law?
Maybe I am under a misunderstanding rs to what the present law
is.

Mr. DICKINSON. You are referring to what?
Mr. SKELTON. Section 3, down at the bottom of page 2. It says,

"Female. members of the Air Force may not be assigned to duty in
aircraft engaged in combat missions." It goes on, "The prohibition
in suosection [a] does not apply . . ." et cetera, "to duty in recon-
naissance, training, or transport aircraft."

Is that a change in the law from what it is today?
Mr. DICKINSON. In my recollection it is, and I think that a recon-

naissance aircraft should be designated a combat aircraft. That
would be one of the changes. I think it is not recognized as such

,v
........ 4



18

now but I cannot imagine a reconnaissance aircraft that should not
be considered a combat role or position.

I think it is for that reason that staff says that this was neces-
sary to put in here. But I am not married to the language.

Mr. SKEurox. Thank you very much.
Mrs. BYRON. Let me once again thank the ranking minority

member on this full committee for his testimony on his legislation.
I have served for 8 years on the Air Force Academy Board and
during that period of time I have watched the growth of the young
women within our academy structure. I also have watched some of
the problems that have come up from time to time, which I think
have been handled. As long as we have a service, we are going to
have problems with certain male members of that service and we
are going to have some problems with integrating some of the
female members. But as I said in my opening statement, we are
not going to find in this day and age that women are not going to
be a very active, integrated part of our military life and our mili-
tary family. I mean that in the fullest sense, not only as military
duty but also as spouses. As long as they are there they are, in this
member's feeling, going to be treated equally and fairly. So I appre-
ciate your testimony today.

Mr. DICKINSON. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
Mrs. BYRON. Our next witness is Mrs. Judith Gibson, Vice Chair-

man for Public Relations of the Defense Advisory Committee on
Women in the Military.

Let me, if you do not mind, have the three of you sit as a panel
We will then have your testimony given individually, and ask ques-
tions of each of you.

Mrs. Gibson, if you will sit on the left side, Carolyn Becraft in
the middle, and Mrs. Sydney Hickey on the far right.

Mrs. Gibson, go ahead.

STATEMENT OF MRS. JUDITH E GIBSON, VICE CHAIRMAN FOR
PUBLIC RELATIONS, DEFENSE' ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON
WOMEN IN THE MILITARY EDACIWITS]

Mrs. GIBSON. Madam Chair, thank yoLz both for your interest in
the issues that affect military women, and the recent findings
of the DACOWITS relate to them.

The Defense Advisory Committee or, Women in the SQrvices, the
DACOWITS, advises and assists the Secretary of Defense on mat-
ters and policies relating to women in the armed services. Individ-
uals are appointed by the Secretary for a 3-year term. The commit-
tee structure reflects the focus on military women: that of full uti-
lization within the constraints of the law, career opportunity, and
the quality of life they experience.

In addition to military installation visits overseas we have made
as a committee, we also make individual base visits throughout the
United States on our own time and at our own expense.

I am a Vice Chairman of the committee, having previously
semsd as Chairman of the Subcommittee on Yorce Utilization. I
have visited military installations in the United States, Panama,
and Honduras. I was a member of the DACOWITS Executive Com-
mittee when in 1986 we visited Air Force and Army babco in Eng-

23



19

land and West Germany, and more recently. Navy and Marine
Corps installations in the Western Pacific in August of 1987

I am submitting for the record two reports which have been re-
leased by the Department of Defense. The first report is the er-
im finding of the 1987 WestPac report submitted by Dr. Jacquelyr
K. Davis, Chairman of the DACOWITS. The second report is a 1980
Synthesis of Finding from the DACOWITS Executive Committee.
also prepared by Dr. Davis, regarding the visits to Air Force and
Army bases in England and West Germany in 1986.

It should be noted that after the submission and review of the
1986 report, the Air Force and the Army responded in a positive
manner to create a program and methodology of identifying and
addressing the issue of sexual harassment. The DACOWITS contin-
ues to be interested in their progress.

The 1987 interim report submitted by Dr. Davis has identified a
number of issues which are of such seriousness to have warranted
the Secretary of I.I.cf..nse to establish a Task Force on Women in
the Military for the purpose of reviewing current policies with
regard to women in the military and recommending changes where
necessary.

I believe this is most constructive, for it illustrates the impor-
tance with whiPh the Department of Defense regards the
DACOWITS ; eport and the concerns of Secretary Weinberger with
respect the resolution of issues and situations adversely affecting
military women.

Like Dr. Davis, I found a deep concern among Navy and Marine
women, officers in particular, about their prospects for viable ca-
reers in their respective services. Directly related to their percep-
tions of diminishing opportunities and limited promotions is the
narrow interpretation by their services of U.S.C. Title i0, Section
6015.

For example, Marine women spoke of the closing of enthassy
guard positions and aircrew MOSs related to the C-130. Na',y
women constantly referred to their exclusion from the Combat Lo
gistic Force, the CLF ships. With respect to the CLF issue, the
DACOWITS recommended at the 1987 spring meeting, that the
Chief of Naval Operations reevaluate the Navy's assignment poli-
cies relating to its interpretation of the Combat Exclusion Law to
the extent that it has precluded the assignment of women to the
CLF, formerly known as the Mobile Logistic Support Force.

I found, too, in both services that sexual harassment by men, and
in some cases women, is a major problem. The situation is exacer-
bated by the belief of women in the Marine Corps, and to a greater
extent Navy women, that the chain of command is uninterested
and unresponsive to their attempts to address grievances or com-
plaints. It condones and even encourages negative behavior toward
women.

With respect to Cubi Point/Subic Bay ir, the Philippines in par-
ticular, I believe that the types of entertainment permitted and be-
haviors described by Navy women and apparently condoned are in-
appropriate and unacceptable on a United States Government in-
stallation. The resultant environment is demeaning to the military
woman, the military family, and the female employee.
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I found that many Marine and Navy women believe that they
are not wanted in their respective services, that they have invaded
what should be a male-only enclave. Morale is low.

While I found issues of great concern, they also offer opportunity
for change and renewal. Certainly there are military women who
find their careers rich and rewarding and who have not had to deal
with the burdens I have described. However, I believe that limited
opportunities for military women as a result of restricted interpre-
tation of combat exclusion laws and policies, and the sexual harass-
ment they endure, are not unrelated. I anticipate that the Depart-
ment of Defense Task Force will address these issues and their re-
lationship.

Women in our military are a rich and needed resource. Not to
avail our nation of their competence and commitment, nor to
accord them the respect to which they are entitled, is to weaken
the fiber of our national defense. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mrs. Gibson follows:]
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Madam Chair, thank you both for your irtttrest in the issues

that affect military women and how recent findings of the

DACOWITS relate to them.

The Defense Advisory Committee on Women in the Services

(DACOWITS) advises and assists the Secretary of Defense on

matters and policies relating to women in the Armed Services.

Individuals are appointed by the Secretary for a three year term.

The Committee structure reflectz the focus on military women;

that of full utiliza:.ion within the constraints of the law,

career opportunities and the quality of life they experience. In

addition to military installation visits overseas we have made as

a Committee, we also make individual base visits throughout the

United States on our own time and at our own expense.

I am a Vice Chairman of the Committee, having previously

served as Chairman of the Subcommittee on Force Utilization. 1

have visited military installations in the United States, Panama,

and Honduras. I was a member of the DACOWITS Executive Committee

when in 1986 we visited Air Force and Army bases in England and

West Germany, and more recently, Navy and Marine Corps

installations in the Western Pacific in August of 1987.

I am submitting for the record two reports which have been

released by DoD. The first report is the Interim Finding of the

1987 WestPac report submitted by Dr. Jacquelyn K. Davis, Chairman

of the DACOWITS. The second report is the 1986 Synthesis of

Finding from the DACOWITS Executive Committee, also prepared by

Dr. Davis, regarding visits to Air Force and Army bases in
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England and West Germany in 1986.

It should be noted that after the submission and review of

the 1986 report, the Air Force and the Army responded in a

positils manner to create a program and methodology of

identifying and addressing the issue of sexual harassment. The

DACOWITS continues to be interested in their progress.

The 1987 interim report submitted by Dr. Davis has

identified a number of issues which are of such seriousness to

have warranted the Secretary of Defense to establish a Task Force

on Women in the Military for the purpose of reviewing current

policies with regard to women in the military and recommending

changes where necessary.

I believe this is most constructive for it illustrates the

importance with which the DoD regards the DACOWITS report and the

concerns of Secretary Weinberger with respect to the resolution

of issues and situations adversely affecting military women.

Like Dr. Davis, I found a deep concern among Navy and Marine

women, officers in particular, about their prospects for viable

careers in their respective services. Directly related to their

perceptions of diminishing opportunities and limited promotions

is the narrow interpretation by their Services of USC Title 10,

Section 6015.

For example, Marine women spoke of the closing of Embassy

guard positions and all,,Crew MOSS (related to the C-110), Navy

women constantly referred to their exclusion from Combat

Logistics Force (CLF) ships. With respect to the CLF issue, the
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DACOWITS recommended at the Spring 1987 meeting that the Chief of

Naval Operations reevaluate the Navy's assignment policies

relating to its interpretation of the Combat Exclusion Law to the

extent that it has precluded the assignment of women to the CLF;

formerly known as the Mobile Logistic Support Force (MLSF).

I found, too, in both Services that sexual harassment by

men, and in some cases women, is a major problem. It ranges from

verbal abuse to blatant sexual harassment. The situation is

exacerbated by the belief of women in the Marine Corps and to a

greater extent, Navy women, that the chain of command is

uninterested and unresponsive to their attempts to address,

grievances or complaints; it condones and even encourages

negative behavior toward women.

With respect to Cubi Point/Subic Bay in the Philippines in

particular, I believe that the types of entertainment permitted

and beha "iors described by Navy women and apparently condoned are

inappropriate and unacceptable on a United States government

installation. The resultant environment is demeaning to the

military woman, the military family and the female employee.

I found that many Marine and Navy women believe they are not

wanted in their respective services, that they have invaded what

should be a "male only" enclave. Morale is low.

While I found issues of great concern, they also offer great

opportunity for change and renewal. Certainly there are military

women who find their careers rich and rewarding and who have not

had to deal with the burdens I have described. However, I
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believe that limited opportunities for military women as a result

of restrictive interpretation of combat exclusion laws and

policies, and the sexual harassment they endure are not

unrelated. i anticipate that the DoD Task Force will address

these issues and their relationship.

Women in our military are a rich and needed resource. Not

to avail our nation of their competence and commitment nor to

accord them the respect to which they are entitled is to weaken

the fiber of our national defense.
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Mrs. BYRON. Next we will hear from Mrs. Carolyn Becraft, the
Director of Women and Military Projects of the Women's Equity
Action League.

STATEMENT OF MRS. C/OOLYN BECRAFT, DIRECTOR, WOMEN
AND THE MILITARY PROJECT, OF THE WOMEN'S EQUITY
ACTION LEAGUE

Mrs. BECRAFT. Thank you, Madam Chair. I appreciate the oppor-
tunity to testify today on the various issues that face military
women and military spouses. WEAL and I strongly share the sub-
committee's concern for quality of life 'n the military community.

Quality of life is a crucial component of the readiness and reten-
tion of our military forces. The issues we are dealing with today
are the difficult issues, because the roots are attitudinal. Its conse-
quences seriously affect the health, welfare, and morale of the mili-
tary community as a whole.

The underlying problem in all these issues is rooted in the dis-
crimination experienced by women in the military. The prevailing
attitudes in the military culture systemat;zally undervalue the
work and contributions of women which can result in a second -
class status for both military women and military spouses.

The incidents that have surfaced in the past 2 monthsthe har-
assment of commanders' spouses at Grissom Air Force Base and
the DACOWITS conditions as reported by their trip to the Pacific
highlight the gravity of the problem. While the degree of severity
may vary from base to base and from service to service, these are
not isolated incidents or conditions found on just one base or in
just one service.

I would like to focus first on the dilemma of the commander's
spouse. As you know, I am a commander's spouse and my husband
just assumed command of a second battalion today, this morning at
10 o'clock.

The military commander, in most cases a male, is responsible for
the welfare of the individuals in his command. In years past, when
military spouses did not work outside the home and when the serv-
ices did not have family support centers, the commander's spouse
was charged with providing social outlets for the wives in her hus-
band's command. These creative and outstanding women dedicated
themselves to improving the conditions of the families. There were
no family support services.

Army volunteer wives created Army Community Services to
meet the needs of Army families. Commanders' spouses in the Air
Force, Navy, and Marine Corps did similar work. Senior military
leaders and their spouses remember those days well.

But today there are family support centers with paid staff and
volunteers on nearly every U.S. military base in the world. The re-
sponsibility for the recruitment of volunteers now should rightly
belong to the activity that needs the volunteers. Yet, in many com-
munities commanders' spouses are still held responsible for recruit-
ing volunteers to maintain these family support services. This ex-
pectation can become a virtual albatross around their necks.

Spouses' efforts to address the issue are rebuffed by senior lead-
ers. The women who are commanders' wives and wives of senior
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military personnel at Grissom Air Force Base tried to address this
issue for one solid year with no results. The message they sot was,
"Play the game or your husband will suffer." The message their
husbands were sent was, "Control your wife or your career is
over." In effect both spouses were being blackmailed to support an
Air Force tradition.

It is also well known in all of the military services that many
commanders still refuse to accept officers and senior noncommis-
sioned officers who have been selected for command positions if
they are unmarried or if the spouse will not accompany the officer
or senior enlisted person to his assignment.

Women officers can be in a double bind because, quite obviously,
they will not have a wife, Even if they are married their husbands
will not be expected to assume the same duties or responsibilities
of the female spouse.

Military spouses, like their civilian counterparts, are seeking
employment in increasing numbers The two-worker family is the
norm, not the exception. While data sources vary somewhat in
their statistics, somewhere between 44 percent and 52 percent of
military spouses are employed outside the home and their unem-
ployment rate is double to triple that of their civilian counterparts.
The percentages for employment are expected to increase in the
future.

For military families who strive for a part of the American
dream, a dual income is becoming a necessity

In my written testimony I have covered many of the difficulties
cAperienced by military spouses as they attempt to secure employ-
ment.

Congress recognized the employment and morale problem and in-
cluded provisions for spouse preference in the Military Family Act
of 1985 that should hove facilitated the employment of military
spouses in civil service jobs at military bar?.s. However, DOD and
the services have produced restrictive implementing instructions
which make utilization of spouse preference extremely difficult for
military spc Ise.. Continued congressional oversight will be neces-
sary to assure success of the employment provisions in the Military
Family Act.

What is needed now is a statement from the Secretary of Defense
that clarifies the rights of the military spouse in the military com-
munity. This statement should make clear that no commander can
interfere with the right of any military spouse to seek employment,
or dictate that the spouse serve on a volunteer basis either on or
off a military installation Furthermore, no military member
should be permitted to suffer any adverse consequences as a result
of marital status or from decisions of the military member's spouse
as to how he or she will participate in the military community.

A review of and revision to the internal grievance procedures
within DOD should be made to ensure safeguards for the rights of
military spouses. In addition, Congress should consider passing leg-
islation prohibiting such practices and providing military spouses
with a legal course of action to guarantee the enforcement of the
internal policies that have been suggested.

1-
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The attitudes in the military that contribute to the perception of
second-class status for women are nowhere more apparent than in
the treatment of military women.

Each of the services in varying degrees in the past 5 years has
attempted to restrict the numbers and the career progression of
military women. A message has been sent to military women, and
men, that military women are not equel in the defense system. The
baselessness of these attempted restrictions are all the more appall-
ing in light of the actual performance and service records that
women have demonstrated. The performance of women in the mili-
tary has been consistently outstanding.

There are currently over 215,000 women in the U.S. military
serving throughout the world. Women have served with their male
counterparts in the Persian Gulf, Grenada, Lebanon, and in the air
strike on Libya. I have attached a WEAL Fact Sheet with my testi-
mony which further elaborates the outstanding contributions of
military women in the past 7 years.

What is the biggest obstacle, then, that military women face in
their profession today? It has to be sexual harassment. Nowhere
has it been more graphically detailed than in the 1986 and 1987
DACOWITS reports. Secretary Weinberger and the military service
secretaries have issued policy statements that sexual harassment
will not be tolerated in the armed forces. Yet it is tolerated.

Women do not trust the military system to deal with this critical
issue. Sadly, their fears seem to be justified. Attempts to address
discrimination and sexual harassment in the military environment
are oftentimes met with derision. Actions of the perpetrators of
this harassment and discrimination are dismissed with phrases
such as, "Boys will be boys," "It was just a crude and tasteless
joke," or "That's life." Most otten the harasser of military women
is a member of the chain cf command. Sexual harassment of
women has not been taken seriously by the senior leadership of the
armed forces.

Sexual harassment is prejudicial to good order and discipline.
Sexual harassment can destroy unit cohesion. Sexual harassment is
costly. Although DOD and the services have issued direct policy
statements prohibiting such conduct which is clearly illegal, rarely
have courts-martia' been used to punish incidents of sexual harass-
ment. Enforcement has obviously not been rigorously pursued.

Leaders who fail to take the issue of sexual harassment seriously
should be held accountable. Attitudes will change in direct propor-
tion to the will of the institutional leadership, as is demonstrated
by DOD's fine record in racial integration.

Although I realize this next issue is a difficult one, it is time for
Congress to address the conduct of U.S. military overseas and the
conditions in which they live. The U.S. military support of prostitu-
tion in foreign ports and bases dramatically and negatively affects
family life. The lives of women in the military and the attitudes of
military men are also deeply affected by working and living within
an onvironment that condones prostitution.

A!DS, a sexually transmitted disease, is currently a threat to
people all over the world. The military has been identified as a po-
tentially high risk group. The consequences of officially sanctioned
sexual promiscuity could be devastating to the defense structure of
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our country. I am aware that this subcommittee has had briefings
on the threat of AIDS to our U.S. forces. We cannot ignore this
issue of officially sanctioned sexual promiscuity and prostitution,
for the consequences will be devastating.

In conclusion, a climate that allows commanders to demand that
spouses assume certain duties and responsibilities as a condition of
success for the military member, a climate which permits sexual
harassment of women, a climate which officially sanctions prostitu-
tion must change in order to maintain the physical and emotional
morale of our military forces.

Such changes are not only of utmost importance from a moral
point of view but are uitimately in the best interests of our country
and its defense.

Is there anyone in this room who would choose to work and live
in the conditions experienced by women in the military as de-
scribed in the DACOWITS reports or in other press accounts?
Would any of us tolerate open prostitution in our neighborhoods?
Would any of us want to live in communities where there are strip
shows in local restaurants and where "peso-parties" of Subic Bay
are considered acceptable Navy unit activity on base? Would any of
us like to live in a community where women cannot walk down the
street without being verbally abused or being grabbed by U.S. mili-
tary men? Would any of us like to work in an environment where
the Monday-morning-quarterback talk is not about football but
about sexual exploits in the military subsidized houses of prostitu-
tion?

Should military leaders be allowed to excuse this behavior with
phrases such as "That's what makes-the boys happy" and should
military men and women and their families be forced to live in
such an environment?

Thank you, Madam Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mrs. Becraft follows:]

88-435 0 - 88 - 2
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Madame chair, thank you for the opportunity to testify today

on the various issues that face military women and military

spouses.

The Women's Equity Action League is a national, nonprofit

membership organization specializing in economic issues affecting

women. I am the Director of WEAL's Women and the Military

Project, a special project which focuses on the economic and

legal rights of uniformed service women and women who are spouses

of military personnel. I am also a Vietnam -e'a veteran, an Army

spouse, and a "Commander's Wife."

I have extensive volunteer experience in the military

community. Most recently, from 1980 to 1982, I had the privilege

of chairing the Army Family Action Committee. This committee,

which sponsored three worldwide Army Family Symposia, was

instrumental in creating the Army Family Program as it exists

today. In addition, from 1982 through 1985, I served on the

Board of Governors of the National Military Family Association.

WEAL and I strongly share this subcommittee's concern for

quality of life in the military community. Quality of life is a

crucial component of the readiness and retention of our military

forces. Many of the issues that this committee faces are

concrete, such as adequate medical care, child care centers, and

military pay. The issue that we are dealing with today is more

difficult, but no less important, because its roots are
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attitudinal. Its consequences seriously affect the health,

welfare, and morale of the military community as a whole.

I will briefly address he following issues: 1) the dilemma

of the Commander's spouse, 2) employment difficulties faced by

the military spouse, 3) sexual harassment of women in the

military, and 4) US mil..tary support of prostitution overseas.

The underlying problem in all these issues is rooted in the

discrimination experienced by women in the military community.

The prevailing attitudes in the military culture systematically

undervalue the work and contributions of women, which can result

in second-class status for both military women and military

spouses. The incidents that have surfaced in the past two months

- the harassment of commanders' spouses at Grissom AFB and the

DACOWITS report on conditions on bases in the Pacific - highlight

the gravity of the problem. While the degree of severity may

vary from base to base and service to 7ervice, these are not

isolated incidents or conditions found on just one base or in

just one service.

THE COMMANDER'S SPOUSE

I would like to focus first on the dilemma of the

commander's spouse. The military commander, in most cases a

male, is responsible for the welfare of the individuals in his

command. In years past, when military spouses did not work

outside the home and when the services did not have family

support centers, the commander's spouse was thawed with

providing social outlets for the wives in her husband's command.

'"



33

3

These creative and outstanding women dedicated themselves to

improving the conditions of the families. There were no family

support services. Army volunteer wives created Arml Community

Services to meet the needs of Army families. Commanders' spouses

in the Air Force, Navy and Marine Corps did similar work. Senior

military leaders and their spouses remember those days well

Today there are family support centers with paid staff and

volunteers on nearly every US military base in the world. The

responsibility for the recruitment of volunteers now should

rightly belong to the activity that needs the volunteers. Yet in

many communities commanders' spouses are still held responsible

%.:

for recruiting volunteers to maintain these family support

services. This expectation can become a virtual albatross around

their necks. Spouses' efforts to address the issue are rebuffed

by senior leaders. The women who were commanders' wives and

wives of senior military personnel at Grissom AFB base tried to

address this issue for one solid year with no results. The

message they got was, "Play the game or your husband will

suffer." The message their husbands were sent was "Control your

wife or your career is over." In effect, both spouses were being

blackmailed to support an Air Force tradition.

It is well known in all of the military services that many

commanders still refuse to accept officers and senior non-

commissioned officers who have been selected for command

positions if they are unmarried, or if the spouse will not

accompany the officer to his assignment. Women officers can be

in a double bind because, quite obviously, they will not have a

wife. Even if they are married their husbands will not be
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expected to assume the sally:: duties or responsibilities of a

female spouse.

Service publications and training materials reinforce the

view that a successful commander is the one who has a wife to

assume social and volunteer responsibilities. One example is an

Air Force publication entitled The Other Half: A Practical

Survival Guide for the Air Force Office Spouse," vblished by the

Air University at Maxwell Air Force Base. The Army has produced

a 1986 videotape entitled "Command Team Spouses." This tape is

an address by Lieutenant General Gerald T. Bartlett, Deputy

Commanding General, US Army Training and Doctrine Command, to

future battalion and brigade commanders' wil.es attending the Pre-

Command Course at Fort Leavenworth, Kansas. It has been

distributed to Army posts throughout the world. The message

reinforced in these materials is clear to the spouses: "Play the

game or your husband will suffer."

SPOUSE EMPLOYMENT

Military spouses, like their civilian counterparts, are

seeking employment in increasing numbers. The two-worker family

is the norm, not the exception. While data sources vary somewhat

in their statistics, somewhere between 44% (DOD) and 52% (Bureau

of Labor) of military spouses are employed outside the home. The

percentages will increase in the future. For military families

who strive for a part of the American dream, a dual income is

becoming a necessity.
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Disturbingly, though not surprisingly, the Bureau of Labor

reports '.hat the unemployment :ate for military spouses is double

that of their civiliaA counterparts. One reason is that it is

difficult for spouses to advance in a carer field because they

are always starting over in jobs as a result of constant

mobility. Another reason for higher unemployment rates is that

t...e military spouse has been, in effect, frozen out of government

jobs at military bases. For years, civilian personnel practices

of the military services made it almost impossible for spouses to

compete for civil service jobs.

Congress recognized this employment and morale problem and

included provisions for spouse preference in the Military Family

Act of 1985 that should have fa-ilitated the employment of

military spouses in civil service jobs at military bases.

However, DOD and the services have produced restrictive

implementing instructions which make utilization of the spouse

preference extremely difficult for military spouses. DOD

reportedly fills 20,000 jobs per month, yet according to recently

reported DOD statistics, only 26 military spouses have been

placed in jobs as a result of this Act. Even if this number is

not accurate, it shows that the implementation of this program is

grossly inadequate.

On a more positive note, WEAL is pleased that Deputy

Secretary of Defense William H. Taft IV has asked the services to

compile data on the employment of spouses who have benefited from

the spouse preference provision of the Military Family Act. This

is an important first step in monitoring each service's

implementation of the employment provisions of this Act.

1 u
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Continued congressional oversight will be necessary to assure the

long term "institutionalization" and success of these provisions.

On the other hand, approximately 5000 military spouses have

found jobs using Executive Order 12362 of 1982. This order,

which was substantially strengthened by the 1987 Executive Order

12585, helps spouses who have been employed in US government

"local hire" positions overseas to compete for government jobs

when they return to the United States. Although the Executive

Order has been in place for 5 years, there are many posts and

bases that have yet to employ a military spouse using the

provisions of this order.

A statement from the Secretary of Defense that clarifies the

rights of a m litary spouse n the military community is needed.

This statement should make clear that no comman'er can interfere

with the right of any military spouse to seek employment, or

dictate that the spouse serve on a volunteer basis either on or

off a military installation. Furthermore, no military member

should be perms.tted to suffer any adverse consequences as a

result of marital status or from the decisions of '..he military

member's spouse as to how she or he will participate in the

military community.

A review of and revision to the internal grievance

procedures within the DOD should be made to ensure safeguards for

the rights of military sl s,s. In addition, Congress should

consider passing legislation prohibiting such practices and

providing military spouses with a legal cause of action to

guarantee enforcement of the internal policies suggested here.
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WOMEA IN THE MILITARY

Attitudes in the mi],tary that contribute to the perception

of second-class status for women are nowhere more apparent than

in the treatment of military women. Each of the services, in

varying degrees in the last 5 years, has attempted to restrict

the Aumbers and the career progression of military women. A

message has been sent to military women and men that military

women are not equal in the defense system. The baselessness u:

these attempted restrictions are all the more appalling in light

of the actual performance and service records that women have

demonstrated. In fact, recruitment standards for women have been

consistently higher than for men. In every service women are

promoted faster than the men. In sum, the performance of women

in the military has been consistently ou:stanCing.

There are currently over 215,000 women in the US military

serving throughout the world. Women have -served with their male

counterparts in the Persian Gulf, Grenada, .ebanpn, and in the

air strike on Libya. I have attach-A a WEAL Fact e.tieet,

'Military Women in the 80's," which further elaborates on the

o'itstanding contributions of military women in the past 7 years.

Military women are an integral part of today's a med forces.

This fact is not about to change. In fact, with the declining

pool of eligible males for military service, which is enacted to

continue well into the 1990's, the military can ill afford to

overlook the talents of women. Women make up 10% of the total

military force and they are in the US Armed Forces to stay.
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What is the biggest obstacle that military women face in

their profession today? Sexual harassment. Nowhere has it been

more graphically detailed than in the 1986 and 1987 DACOWITS

reports of trips to Army and Air Force bases in Europe and to

Navy and Marine Corps bases in the Pacific. Secretary Weinberger

and the military service secretaries have issued policy

statements that sexual harassment will not be tolerated in the

Armed Forces. Yet it is tolerated. Women do not trust the

military system to dell with th.s critical issue. Sadly, their

fears seem to be justified. Attempts to address discrimination

and sexual harassment in the military environment are oftentimes

met with derision. Actions of the perpetrators of this

harassment and discrimination are dismissed with phrases such as

"boys will be boys," "it was just a crude and tasteless joke," or

"that's life." Most often the harasser of military women is a

member of the chain of command. Sexual harassment of women has

not been taken seriously by the senior leadership of the Armed

Forces.

Sexual harassment is prejudicial to good order and

discipline. Sexual harassment can destroy unit cohesion. Sexual

harassment is costly. Although DOD and the services have issued

direct policy statements prohibiting such conduct, which is

clearly illegal. rarely have courts-martial been used to punish

incidences of sexual harassment. Enforcement has obviously not

been pursued rigorously.

Leaders who fail to take the issue of sexual harassment

seriously should be held accountable. Atti,ude!. will change in
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direct proportion to the will of the institutional leadership, as

is demonstrated by DOD's fine record in racial integration.

Is there anyone in this room who would choose to

work and to live in the conditions expel enced by women in the

military described in the DACOWITS report and in other press

accounts? Would any of us tolerate open prostitution in our

neighborhoods? Would any of us want to live in communities where

there are strip shows in the local restaurants and where the

"peso parties" of Subic Bay are considered an acceptable Navy

unit activity? Would any of us like to live in a community where

women cannot walk down the street without being verbally abused

or grabbed by US military men? Would any of us like to work in

an environment where the Monday morning quarterback talk is not

about football, but about sexual exploits in military subs,dizeo

houses of prostitution? Should military leaders be allowed to

excuse this behaiior with phrases such as "that's what makes the

boys happy?" And should military men and women and their

families be forced to live in such an elvironment?

MILITARY SUPPORT OF PROSTITUTION

Although I realize this is a difficult issue, it is time for

Congress to address the conduct of the US military overseas and

the conditions in which they live. US military support of

prostitution in foreign ports and bases dramatically and

negatively affects family life. The lives of women in le

military and the attitudes of military men are also deeply

affected by working and living within an environment that

condones prostitution.
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AIDS, a sexually transmitted disease, is currently a threat

to people all over the world. The military has been identified

as a potentially high risk group. The consequences of officially

sanctioned sexual promiscuity could be devastating to the defense

structure of our country. According to a recent ABC 20/20

show on prostitution in the Philippines (Sept. 19, 1987), the

introduction of AIDS to that country is believed to be from US

military men. The concern now is that sailors and prostitutes

will pass the disease back and forth to each other, thereby

infecting greater numbers of the US and Filipino population. We

cannot afford to ignore this issue of officially sanctioned

prostitution or the consequences will be devastating.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, a moral climate which allows commanders to

uemand that spouses assume certain duties and responsibilities as

a condition of success for the military member, a moral climate

which permits sexual harassment of women, and a moral climate

which officially sanctions prostitution must change in order to

maintain the physical and emotional morale of our military

forces. Such changes are not only of utmost importance from a

moral point of view, but are ultimately in the best interests of

our country and its defense.

45
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MIS. BYRON. I think you have answered your own question in
that last paragraph.

Mrs. BECRAFT. Sometimes you have to state the obvious many,
many times.

Mrs. BYRON. Mrs. Sydney Hickey, Director of Government Rela-
tions, National Military Family Association; welcome.

STATEMENT OF MRS. SYDNEY HICKEY, DIRECTOR OF GOVERN-
MENT RELATIONS, NATIONAL MILITARY FAMILY ASSOCIA-
TION.

Mrs. HICKEY. Thank you, Madam Chairman. I request that the
full text of my written statement be included in the record.

Mrs. BYRON. It will be.
Mrs. HICKEY. Madam Chairman, the National Military Family

Association appreciates this opportunity to expresP its views to you
and to your committee.

To briefly add NMFA's comments to those of WEAL regarding
the DACOWITS report on the quality of life in the Philippines, it is
inconceivable that wives and children would be allowed, even en-
couraged to accompany their military sponsors on orders of the
United States Government to an area where open prostitution,
near-nude waitresses, and burlesque shows were officially sanc-
tioned in military clubs.

Realizing that over 60 percent of the total active force have fami-
lies, the services Lave mounted extensive public relations cam-
paigns to express their concern for the military family. For the
same family to be subjected to the degrading and debasing environ-
ment described in the DACOWITS report at best raises substantial
questions about the sincerity of this concern, and in fact sends a
rather loud and clear message that the "seabag syndrome" is alive
and well.

Another major concern to military families is spousal employ-
ment. Several programs have been started by the Department of
Defense, the administration, and Congress to enhance spousal em-
ployment for the military wife. Spousal preference in hiring for
Federal jobs overseas started in the early 1970s and has been effec-
tive, with over 20,000 family members finding jobs. Executive
orders granting spousal preference for military wives returning to
the States who have been employed in the Federal sector overseas
have resulted in the placement of over 4,000 spouses.

Employment counselors and centers are now found at many mili-
tary installations. Army "One-Stops" and the JEMS program,
though relatively recent initiatives, show great promise for assist-
ing spousal employment. The congressionally directed preference
for military wives competing at the GS-5 and above level for DOD
civil service positions documents only 26 hires.

Certain factors of the military life style hindering spousal em-
ployment must be viewed as relatively constant. Frequent trans-
fers, remote duty sites, and flip-flop role responsibility when the
military member is absent are unique aspects of military life. The
lag in direct compensation, high unreimbursed PCS costs, high
housing costs, inaccessible or costly medical care, and inadequate,
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unaffordable, and inflexible child care all add to the problems of
wives seeking employment at their skill level.

Unfortunately, the current physical squation does not lend itself
to immediate resolution of all these problems. However, the needto address them will not disappear, nor will their impact on thefamily's satisfaction with military life.

Other factors affecting spousal employment can and must be ad-
dressed immediately. The guidelines promulgated by the serviceson civil service preference have put time limits on the spouse's
ability to use that preference: 30 days before to 6 months after her
husband's PCS date. Frequently the spouse cannot simultaneously
PCS with her sponsor. Availability of housing at the new duty sta-tion, difficulty in selling the house at the old duty station, the need
for children to finish a school year, and health reasons are contrib-uting factors.

Often a Navy wife will not leave a duty station to PCS simulta-
neously with her husband when he will leave immediately todeploy for 9 or more months. The Navy has been particularly slow
in developing implementing guidelines for spousal preference. Ex-hibit A of our written testimony is a letter from a Navy wife to theSeptember 28 issue of The Navy Times. It graphically illustrates
that the July, 1987, Navy guidelines for military spouse preferencehave not reached the local civilian personnel office. NMFA con-stantly receives complaints from wives that local civilian personneloffices are either unaware of spousal preference or throw road-blocks in the way of its use.

The Department of Defense Civilian Personnel Office is develop-ing a brochure explaining military spousal preference. Yet, forsome reason it will be unable to distribute it to their own local of-fices. The brochure, therefore, must be sent through the DOD
Office of Family Policy to the local family and community servicecenters with the hope that the wives will hand carry the brochures
over to the Civilian Personnel Office.

Would these problems exist if the services were strongly dedicat-ed to spousal employment? The current Senate initiative to lower
spousal preference to GS-1 must be supported. Home-based, porta-ble occupations should be further developed and expanded. Employ-
ment counselors and centers should be on all military installations.
They should work closely with the local civilian community to de-
crease the apprehension regarding hiring of military spouses. Theyshould substantially increaso information concerning employmentin the private sector. InnoN,ations to teach new skills or increaseskill levels in military installations where employment is limitedshould be widespread. Military spouses should not have hassles at
their local CPO office. These offices must be informed and respon-sive.

Recent headlines concerning command pressure on some militarywives to quit their gainful employment most assuredly questions
command support of spousal employment. NMFA's position is that
spouses of military members have the right to be gainfully em-ployed, pursue educational goals, or be in volunteer activities asthey choose. Neither the exercise of this right nor marital statusshould in any way affect the career of the military member.

47
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NMFA is aware of the need for unit cohesiveness and esprit de
corps in military commands. We strongly support those activities
that increase unit camaraderie. Are there activities traditionally
performed within the unit structure that would be more successful-
ly accomplished in another arena and whose loss would strengthen
rather than weaken the esprit de corps?

If units were allowed to fully develop their potential for social
interaction and unit family support without the necessity to meet
the voluntary needs of the wider community, would this diminish
unit solidarity or support it?

Volunteer opportunities with the thrift shop, Navy Relief, Red
Cross, Family/Community Services, youth activities, and allied
services could be channeled through a central volunteer clearing-
house, leaving the units free to meet their own individual needs.
Some of these unit needs could also be met by those volunteers who
desire the job and are trained to meet the commitment.

The Navy's ombudsman program is an excellent example of this
principle in action. Ombudsmen are typically not wives of com-
manders but volunteers from the unit and have direct access to
and support from the command. Volunteerism should be just
thatvolunteered.

Many volunteer jobs within the military community can and
should be credentialed. The 1985 DOD spousal survey shows that
the married woman whose youngest child is aged 6 to 11 is the
most likely to volunteer. She is probably also the one who is pre-
paring to rejoin the gainfully employed work force. Credentialing
her volunteer work will enable her to more easily transition to that
work force. Her positivc experience will enhance the likelihood of
the volunteer opportunity appealing to others. Volunteers provide
needed services as well as substantial monetary savings. We cannot
afford to use them unwisely.

In conclusion, military wives are brighter and better educated
than ever before, as is our force. Like their civilian peers military
wives are demanding the opportunity to have careers of their own.
Gainful employment and volunteerism are not mutually exclusive,
They can and should be mutually enhancing.

If the military wife knows that the military establishment re-
spects her as a person and is responsive to. her personal and/or
career development, her impact on retention will be more positive.

Thank you, Madam Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mrs. Hickey follows:]
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The National Military Family Association (NMFA) is a volunteer, non-profit

organization composed of members from the seven uniformed services, active duty,

retired and their family members and survivors. NMFA is the only national

organization whose sole focus is the military family and whose goal is to influence the

development and implementation of policies which will improve the lives of those

family members. NMFA appreciates the opportunity to express its views to this

Committee

Today we will address the following questions:

The first is the DE.COWITS report of living conditions in the Philippines, specifically

the status accorded women if indeed noontime burlesque shows, near-nude

waitresses and prostitutes are to be found in military clubs aboard bases. To subject

the accompanying wives and families of our military members to such degradation is

incomprehensible. Families are allowed to accompany their sponsors to the

Philippines - in fact they are encouraged to do so Surely it should be no surprise that
...

the families of our service men would expect to enpy a pleasant lunch or evening in a

military club. How could the military allow the behavior and condition! that have been

reported?

The second question is:

Does being the wife of a military member hinder the wife's career development? If so,

how and why? What effect does this have on retention? What can be done to eliminate

or ameliorate the problem?

I

I
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Military wives have more unemployment, underemployment and earn less than their

civilian counterparts. Does this affect retention? High housing, PCS and medical care
costs, along with the lag in direct compensation are increasing the financial burden of

military families. Military wives contribute more to the family's income than their

civilian peers. Military families continue to cite spousal employment opportunities as

a major dissatisfier. The services have recognized that retention decisions for married
personnel are family ones. Over 60% of the total force is married.

What are the hindrances for career development of a military spouse? First, there

must be a separation of employment as" jobs", vie a vie employmentas career

development. The financial situation that military families face often require the
income cf a ai.-.;A:ze The country is fortunate enough to have a bright and well

educated active duty force. We must assume their wives are equally well educated.

Women expect to use their education to further their own career development, both

financially and personally. A "job" may bring in enough income to keep the family

afloet financially, but a "job" with no career progression year after year is not a
satisfier.

Certain factors of military service must be viewed as relatively constant and unique

aspects of a military family's lifestyle. Frequent transfers, remote duty sites, and "flip
flop" role responsibility when the military member is absent are examples of these

constant factors. High PCS costs ($2 out of every $3 expended by a military member is

not reimbursed), high housing costs, inaccessible or costly medical care, often force a

wife to seek employment below her skill level, just to balance the family budget.

Inadequate, unaffordable and inflexible child care adds to the problems of wives

2
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seeking employment, as does the stall present perception in many civilian

communities that a military spouse is too transient to be employable,

The judgment of some that a spouse should not be gainfully employed because of

obligations imposed on her by virtue of her husband's position is not in keeping with

spousal employment goals stated by the services.

SPOUSAL EMPLOYMENT INITIATIVES

o Enhanced spousal preference OCONUS

o Executive Orders 12362 and 12585 enhancing the opportunities

within the federal sector, CONUS, for military wives returning

from overseas tours

o Spousal preference for Civil Service positions within the

Department of Defense at the GS-5 and above level included in the

Military Family Act of 1985 as amended in 1986

o Spousal preference foi Non-appropriated Fund positions.

o Employment counselors/centers at military installations

Resume' preparing workshop 3

Job hunting technique workshops

Referrals to Civilian Personnel Offices

Information on and referrals to private sector employment

Army One-stops

JEMS (Joint Employment Management System)

SPOUSAL EMPLOYMENT PROGRESS

3
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Innovative Spousal Employment Counselors in some areas have turned what would

appear to be negative employment opportunities in the local area into positive

experiences. They offer skill enhancing workshops such as typing and computer

programming. Others have arranged for local universities to grant CEUs (Continuing

Education Units) for employment workshops, enhancing the resume's of students and

volunteer instructors.

Some military installations with Spousal Employment Counselors or Centers actively

solicit information on jobs available in the civilian sector as well as federal positions.

Overseas (OCONUS), 41% of employed enlisted wives and 45% of employed officers

wives work for the U.S. Government. Employment opportunities within the federal

government would appear to be much less in CONUS, as only slightly over 4,000

returning military wives have been employed under EO 12362; 13.61% of employed

enlisted wives and 12 53% of employed officers wives are in the federal work force.

The recently reported figures of 26 military wives hired under the Military Family Act

of 1985 and 1986 guidelines may not be accurate. However, with over 30,000 DoD job

vacancies a year and over 90,000 military wives actively seeking employment, even

figures 100 times this 26 would not begin to solve the problem.

NMFA constantly receives complaints from wives that the local Civilian Personnel

Offices are either unaware of spousal preference or throw roadblocks in the way of its

use. The guidelines promulgated by the services have put time limits on the spouse's

ability to use the preference: 30 days before to 6 months after her husband's PCS date.

Frequently the spouse cannot PCS simultaneously with her sponsor. Availability of

4
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housing at the new duty station, difficulty in selling the house at the present duty

station, the need for children to finish a school year and health reasons are

contributing factors. Mel. a Navy wife will not leave a duty station and current

employment to PCS simultaneously with her husband when he will immediately

deploy for nine months. The Navy was particularly slow in developing implementing

guidelines for spousal preference Exhibit A is a letter from a Navy wife to the

September 28th issue of the Navy Times. It graphically illustrates that the July 1987

Navy guidelines for military spouse preference have not reached the local Civilian

Personnel Office. Would these problems exist if the services were strongly dedicated to

spousal empl3yment?

Recent headlines concerning command pressure on some military wives to quit heir

jobs also raises the question of command support of spousal employment. NMFA's

position is that spouses of military members have the right to be gainfully employed,

pursue educational goals or be involved in volunteer activi .ies, as they choose. Neither

the exercise of this right, nor marital status, sho.ild ;n any way affect thecareer of the

military member.

Military wives are well aware of the need for volunteer service within the military

community. They are, after all, the consumers of such service. The 1985 DoD Spousal

Survey shows that approximately 20% of enlisted wives volunteer whether theyare

employed, seeking employment or not in the labor force. 44% of officer's wives who are

employed volunteer compared to 50% overall. The survey also shows that half this

volunteer work is not done on baae or post. Is the quality and credentialing of the

volunteer job or the expressed need for and appreciation of the volunteer job better in

the civilian community?

5
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SUGGESTIONS FOR ENHANCED SPOUSAL EMPLOYMENT

The current fiscal situation does not lend itself to immediate resolution of the lag in

direct compensation, high housing, PCS and medical costs, or child care needs.

However, the need to address these problems will not disappear, nor will their impact

on retention.

The Department of Defcase (DoD) must visibly show its support for spousal

employment. Military spouses should not have hassles at their local Civilian

Personnel Office (CPO). These offices must be informed and responsive. The current

Senate initiative to lower spousal preference to GS-1 must be supported Man:: younger

military spouses cannot qualify at the GS-5 and above level. Home based, portable

occupations should be further developed and expanded. Employment Counselors and

Centers should be on all military installations. They should work closely with the local

civilian community to decrease the apprehension regarding hiring of military

spouses. They should substantially increase information concerning employment 1,

the private sector. Innovations to teach new skills or it rease skill levels at military

installations where employment is limited should be . .e spread. Credentialing of

workshops and volunteer instructors should increase dramatically.

Many other volunteer jobs within the military community can and should be

credentialed. The 1985 DoD Spousal Survey shows that the married woman whose

youngest child is age 6-11 is the most likely to volunteer. She is probably also the one

who is preparing to rejoin the gainfully employed work force. Credentialing her

volunteer work will enable her to more easily transition to that work force. Her

6
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positive experience will enhance the likelihood of the volunteer opportunity appealing

to others.

A volunteer clearing house showcasing these credentialed volunteer opportunities on

each base or post wo.ild improve the number and quality of volunteers. In most

respects, the militAry ctunmuruty is a microcosm of the general population. The days

of expecting a wife to do certain volunteer jobs because of her husband's position

should be over. Volunteerism should be just that. volunteered;

NMFA is aware of the need for unit cohesiveness and esprit de corps in military

commands. NMFA strongly supports those activities that increase unit camaraderie

Are there activities, traditionally performed within unit structures that would be more

successfully accomplished in another arena, and whose loss would etrengthen rather

than weaken the espint de corps? If units were allowed to fully develop their potential

for social interaction and unit family support without the necessity to meet the

volunteer needs of the wider community, would this dinunish unit solidarity or

support it' Volunteer opportunities wit the Thrift Shop, Nail Relief, Red Cross,

Family/Community Services, Youth activities and allied services could be channeled

through a central volunteer clearing house, leaving the units free to meet their own

individual needs. Some of these unit needs could also be met by those volunteers who

desire the job and are trained to meet the commitment . The Navy's Ombudsman

program is an excellent example of this principle in action (Exhibit B attached). Navy

Ombudsman are typically not wives of commanders, but volunteers from the unit, and

have direct access to and support from the command Volunteers provide needed

services as well as substantial monetary savino. We cannot afford to use them

unwisely.

7
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1Vhlitary wives are brighter and better educated than ever before, as is our force Like

their civilian peers, military wives are lemanding the opportunity to have careers of

their own. Gainful employment and voiunteensm are not mutually exclusive; they

can and should be mutually enhancing. If the military wife knows that the military

establishment respects her as a person and is responsive to her personal and/or

career development, her impact on retention would be more positive
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SEITEMIER 28. 19e7 NAVY TIMIS (A

Spouse Hiring
After following your articles on

the slow progress of the Nay's
mandated response for prefer-
ential hiring of Opuses. I feel I
must set the record straight
There is no preferential hiring of
military bpouses for Navy civil-
ian positions. As explained to me by
the personnel sadist the local
Consolidated Civilian Personnel
Office, the only program that ex-
ists is preferential consideration of
current federal employees with
career status (three continuous
years of employment) moving to
a new location with their trans-
ferred military spouse.

In the new location, a similar
position must be open and the
spouse must be qualified. While
GS-4 clerk typist positions are usu-
ally available, the military
spouse with the GS 12 or GS-I4 po-
sition are going to encounter
great difficulty.

The often ignored area for
spouse employment is Recreation
Services, where the Executive
Order signed last fell donprovide
spouses with hiring preferences

with no previous federal employ-
ment history required. The posi-
tions have a wide range of skill re-
qui rements day care director,
club managers, clerks, and salary
levels. But the spouse must be as-
sertive as the personnel on bases
generally prefer staff "who don't
move so much" and may not recog-
nize the preferential hiring
order.

Current federal hiring pram-
epee reguhitions do provide mili-
tary spouses the chance that they
may not lose their federal civil ser-
vices careers when their spouse
is transferred. It is a step forward,
but in no way should the July
11167 regulations be construed to.
provide military spouses with
employment opportunities. It just
ain't so.
NAME WITHHELD

Exhibit A
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THE WASHINGTON POST

B2 SATURDAY, SErrumu 26, 1987

Navy Seeks Wife Who Wrote 'Ann'
Associated Press

The Navy yesterday started
seeking 'Daisy in Va.," who told
columnist Ann Landers that she is
the wife of a sailor sent to the Per-
sian Gulf and simply can't manage
the kids,' and 'night after night I
think of ways to kill myself.'

Capt. Brent Baker, chief spokes-
man for the Navy's Atlantic Fleet in
Norfolk, said the Navy started act-
ing at 6:30 a.m. after the column
was noticed. There are five ships
from Norfolk either in the gulf or
sailing for it, with a combined crew
of about 1,600, Baker said.

The letter, signed `Daisy in Va.,"
said the woman has been married for
11 years, has three children, and she
`simply can't manage the kids."

According to the letter, her hus-
band is 'a career Navy man . . .

(with) more than 15 years of ser-
vice' who recently left suddenly for
the Persian Gulf.

1 guess that to most civilians, (a
I deployment of) six months doesn't

seem like a long time, but to a person
like me, whose husband is lover, best
friend and confidant, six month.. is an
eternity; she wrote. 'After the chil-
dren are asleep, I sit with a gun in my
lap, wondering if I will ever find the
nerve to blow my brains out and end
the loneliness and pain.'

"If ever I read a letter that
sounded like a cry iv( help, it is
yours," the columnist responded,
adding the woman should seek med-
ical and psychologicalhelp.

After determining fr am the col-
umnist's office that the letter had
no other identifying information and
no return address except the ref-
erence to Virginia, the Navy decid-
ed it had to assume that the woman
lived in or near Norfolk, Baker said.
The Navy began using a 'wives'
ombudsman network' for the five
ships, seeking help in finding a "Dai-
sy" or a wife with three children
described in the letter as ages 5, 7
and 10, Baker said. The network is
designed to help Navy families deal
with the absence of loved ones.

Exhibit B
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Mrs. BYRON. Thank you very much. Let me now go to some ques-
tions.

First of all, Mrs. Gibson, were you on the trip to Europe last year
or were you just on the one to the Far East this year? It seems-

Mrs. GlasoN. I was on both.
Mrs. BYRON. You were on both?
Mrs. GlasoN. I was on both trips.
Mrs. BYRON. It seems to me that you have certainly made a

much stronger impact on your trip to the Far East than on the Eu-
ropean trip. I am curious as to why this happened. Obviously you
have gotten some attention. Was one of the reasons because of the
situation? I think you testified that you found about the same,
many of the same issues in both trips. But the sexual activities in
the Far East, were they more explicit, more vocal, more out in the
open?

Mrs. GissoN. With respect to comparing the two trips, I found
that perhaps it is the greater distance in the Pacific, a much differ-
ent climate and environment than in the European community,
that caused an exaggeration of the same issues.

Although we did find sexual harassment in Europe and were dis-
turbed by it, yet we found it ti) a greater degree, as we have ad-
dressed in the DACOWITS report, in the Western Pacific.

Mrs. BYRON. Do you think the problem is worse in the military
than in society as a whole, and the severity of the charges stem-
ming from your Far East trip are ones that have been recognized?

Mrs. GissoN. Madam Chair, I suggest that that is almost a chick-
en-and-the-egg question. I think a response on that would bear on
one's individual experience.

It has been my experience, however, having been in the private
and the public sector, that organizations can control and can have
standards of behavior. It may not be able to say how people think
and change those internal attitudes, but it certainly can say what
is acceptable behavior with respect to the organization in which
the individual serves.

Mrs. BYRON. When you came back from the European trip in
1986 and cited some of the problems there, as far as you can tell,
was there any impact from that report? Are you aware of any
action that DOD or the services have taken to correct the problems
that you pinpointed at that time? I think we have seen from the
Far East trip that some disciplinary action has been taken against
Commander Harvey, the CO of the U.S.S. Safeguard. Can you cite
a similar incident?

Mrs. GIBSON. With respect to the European visit, yes. Immediate-
ly upon return, General Elton, then head of Army Personnel, met
with our entire committee to be briefed on our findings. He was
deeply concerned. It is my recollection that the Chair met privately
with the Air Force. As a result the DACOWITS had a briefing at
their next full meeting on the program and methodology that those
services were going to use in order to track sexual harassment.
Again, as I mentioned, we are following that with great interest.

Mrs. BYRON. Did you have an opportunity to speak to the post
commander about the findings, or did you wait till you got back
and then deal from this aspect?
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Mrs. GissoN. It is the DACOWITS custom, whether we are on an
individual basis making a base visit, or as a committee, to meet
with the commanding officer to debrief them, so they are aware of
those things that we find are of concern to us, and we feel should
be of mutual concern to them.

Mrs. BYRON. I have, as many of us do, visited many of the bases
and it is not at all surprising for me to be walking along a base and
have an enlisted woman reach around the corner and say, "Can I
talk to you for a minute?" or, I also meet with them later on in the
evening after the day is finished or what have you. I have found
that some of the things that have been brought up, and really,
speaking to the base commander at the time, I have found and
been absolutely astounded that, talking to the yorng woman, some-
thing has been going on for 6 months or longer and the base com-
mander has no knowledge of any of these problems.

Unfortunately, I do not have the time to go back 6 mcnths later,
or a month later, to find out whether some of the things that had
been brought up had been turned around a little bit. But I do think
it is so vitally important that the incidents are reported and report-
ed immediately to the base commander. Because, what it does in
the long run, it avoids those situations happening again.

Mrs. BECEAFT. Madam Chairman, you have just pointed out, part
of the problem.

Mrs. BYRON. I know that.
Mrs. BEcitArr. Base commanders are quite unaware of sexual

harassment. They might not even realize it happens. But between a
young enlisted woman and the base commander you may have 20
layers of the chain of command that may have been telling her, it
is all in your head. So it is a chain of command problem, really,
and the top layers may be isolated from-

Mrs. BYRON. On a much smaller level, I cite, once again, 8 years
on the Air Force Academy Board where I met one time with a
woman panel of women cadets. Just at the end of it one of them
said, "Well, can I talk to you about one other issue?" I said, "Yes,
of course."

There was a serious problem at that time, which we addressed
late into the evening. Fortunately I was there at the time to meet
the need and to bring some things to the Superintendent's atten-
tion that needed to be addressed.

I think we need to make sure that those voices are heard and are
not out on their own.

Let me adjourn the committee for a few minutes. We have a vote
over on the floor and if you will bear with us, we will be back in a
few minutes.

[Whereupon, at 2:41 p.m. there was a brief recess.]
Mrs. BYRON. Let me return to a question that I was asking when

we left to go vote, and that is that we have touched on the sexual
harassment, military versus the public sector. Did you find in your
report that it was more prevalent in one service than the others or
was it about the same?

Mrs. GissoN. I believe that there was a great deal in both serv-
ices. In all candor I would have to say that Y found it to a greater
degree in the Navy.

EL
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Mrs. BYRON. Following that along, then, I think one of the things
that concerns me so much about the sexual harassment, especially
in the Pacific, is that the very people that should be exercising
leadership are the ones that are committing the harassment. Be-
cause of the chain of command on the U.S.S. Safeguard, the very
problem in this instancewomenwe were touching on it earli-
ercould not get their complaints heard. Are you satisfied with
the disciplinary action that was taken in that case? The Navy has
taken some action. I do not find it fairly extensive. The individual
involved is no longer on board ship with a ship command. He is in
the Navy. He has been reprimanded slightly.

Mrs. GissoN. I wonder. We know that he has been found in viola-
tion. With respect to the U.S.S. Safeguard, he has been found in
violation of ten charges, that he has been relieved of command he
received a letter of reprimand, and he has been fined a half of base
pay for 2 months.

Some would say this seems not particularly severe. I do under-
stand that the proceedings were conducted in a closed Admiral's
Mast which some might question, given the strong public interest
in this particular case. I would be interested in what the status of
his security clearance might be or the type of discharge that he
might receive upon retirement.

Mrs. BYRON. It seems to meand I have not read in depth the
case per sebut from my understanding of that case, and my
knowledge of the system that I think he got off very lightly. I
wonder if in your report have you found that one service versus an-
other more vigorously enforces sexual harassment regulations, and
is there one of the branches of the service that plays a stronger ad-
vocacy role in that type of behavior?

Mrs. GissoN. In all fairness to the services, I could not say one is
better or worse than the other. I found in my conversations with
women, that it is individuals in the chain of command. If women
have very positive experiences when they do bring grievance or
complaint, it is because of their perception that the individual that
they know that they are going through is regarded as "profession-
al", with integrity, or will treat you fairly.

Mrs. BYRON. I think one of the things that we need to be con-
cerned about is what kind of a signal is sent not only to the career
military woman but also to the career military wife and to the
family when cases are brought forward. The cave in the Air Force
at Grissom Air Force Base is one. I know Secraary Aldridge has
appointed a panel. General Burshnick is head of that panel. They
are to report back, I believe, in November. I talked to someone the
other day on that panel, and asked them to send me a report and
an update as soon as they could get any information, and then a
final report.

But I think when you look at a panel made up of individuals,
that panel can be constructed any way you wish it to be construct-
ed, depending upon what individuals are put on that panel. I hope
that this panel will be open-minded, look at the issue from the
broadest scope, and at the spouse issue, which is a very, very large
one within our military.

Mrs. Becraft, you were talking about the military wife working.
At the same time, when we look at the military wife that is work-
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ing, there is another factor that I think you have to take into con-
sideration. That is, within the military familyand I use that word
very stronglythe wife and the support system have been a very
integrated part of any military life. When yo,:, have a husband or a
wife that is deployed for 6 months or 3 months on TDY, and then
you find a tragic accident per se, that military family is a very,
very important support system. I think we do not want to lose
track of that.

Mrs. BECRAFF. Madam Chairman, I could not agree with you
more. My colleagues and my contemporaries out there that are
commanders' wives all care about the military family. These com-
manders spouses are out there doing an enormous amount of vol-
unteer work. Just looking out for military families, entertaining
them, helping them. They do that with all their good intentions,
and with all their heart and soul.

The issue is, how? Should they--
Mrs. BYRON. Just because a wife works does not mean that she is

not compassionate-
Mrs. BECRAFT. Exactly.
Mrs. BYRON. Not understanding and not there as a part of the

support system.
Mrs. BECRAFT. Exactly. Because, Madam Chair, all wives in the

chain of command work. All the younger wives are employed or
going to school or involved in child-rearing activities. The whole
social structure which was once very functional is no longer func-
tional. The commanders' spouses of today have all the talents to
make outstanding contributions to the military community but
they are bumping up against the tradition of the institution and
therein lies the problem. Commander couples, when you go to a
commandI speak from experience because this is my second
onelook at the responsibilities and talk this out. How are you
going to best take care of your lives, your children, and the lives of
the people in your spouse's command? How can you meet certain
obligations?

I think you have to give them the integrity and the choice; th.s is
really about choices.

Mrs. BYRON. Mrs. Schroeder.
Mrs. SC.1ROEDER. Thank you very much, Madam Chairman. I

really want to thank you very much for having these hearings.
Let me first start out by looking at the sexual harassment. I

went back and looked at the hearings we did on this a long time
ago. This is nothing new. We could just kind of put them in the
record. It is pretty depressing to think that we do hearings and
nothing happens. In a prior hearing we had chaplains testifying.
The chaplains testified they were aware of the prevalence of it on
bases, because they had served on a lot of different bases.

They felt one of the reasons the chain of command did not deal
with it is that it did not look good on the chain of command's
record. So you suppressed it. There was no positive reason for a
commander to really take it on and say, we are going to get rid of
this. Instead, it was good to cover it up, and therefore you wanted
those layers that covered it up. Is that still true? Were the chap-
lains right to begin with? No one challenged it then, and my guess
is it is still the same today. What I would say it would take, then,

6J
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is top-down pressure saying, there is going to be positive points for
commanders who clean this up. Yes, please?

Mrs. GIBSON. Based on my experience I suggest that same atti-
tude still exists; that it is better to cover it up.

One of the thingsI think it is worthy of note, though, is that
when the presentation was made to the DACOWITS committee in
our most recent meeting on sexual harassment and the report was
madewe were looking at specifically Air Force and Army, we no-
ticed as compared to previousif I am recalling correctlythe pre-
vious presentations, that the reported number of incidents had
gone up, and the reaction of our committee was that this was not a
bad thing. But it indicated to us that there was a greater readiness
to deal with the problem and a greater confidence by the people
submitting those grievances that they would be dealt with credibly.

Mrs. SCHROEDER. I think that is true, but how do we finally get
the Department of Defense to enhance the incentives for resolving
sexual harassment cases. When will we finally put this beside us,
so we do not have to keep having hearings about, oh, yes, it is
worse or it is better or it is moderate? I mean, it should not be
there, period.

Mrs. GissoN. When the head of an organization, be it in a pri-
vate capacity or in the military, adopts the attitude that sexual
harassment or discrimination will not be tolerated and conducts
themselves that way, those reporting to them realize the way the
organization is going to operate. Their behaviors will be in accord-
ance with what their superior expects, particularly if people who
do violate and are found guilty of sexual harassment are punished.
They do understand consequences.

Mrs. SCHROEDER. That is right. I would join all of you in saying
that the punishment still does not appear to quite meet the offense.

But one of the things we toyed with, then, and think about it, is
whether or not we had the chaplains making some kind of report
on bases as to what they saw, just a casual one, to see if it fit what
the command report stated.

The reason we did not pursue it was because in a way, you worry
about their professional privacy thing; you do not want them turn-
ing people in. Is there a way to do a generic report saying what
they saw without specifics to compare with what they were hearing
through the command thing? I do not know.

But at some point you have got to say, enough, and this is ridicu-
lous.

i,et me talk about spousal employment because they drive me
crazy. We have done everything we know how to do to get them to
move and you are exactly right. You go on a base and you say, how
is this spousal preference workinf? People's eyes glaze over and
they look at you like, "The what? ' What is the problem? Who do
we blast out to get moving on it? I mean, I get arms folded and
they say, "Listen, lady, we have been around longer than you ever
have been. Get out of here with your silly ideas."

Why there not more pressure by the Defense Department to
open that up, to crack that?

Mrs. HICKEY. It is my personal opinion that the military and the
Department of Defense need to remind themselves that the Civil-
ian Personnel Offices work for them.
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Mrs. SCHROEDER. Amen.
Mrs. HICKEY. Eighty-nine percent of the complaints we get are

from what the Civilian Personnel Office has done. Cases of where
they have sent them from pillar to post around the base, and the
whole ballgame. Certainly the example that was in my written tes-
timony; no spousal employment ever existed that required you to
be a 3-year career civil servant. This is continual. As far as we can
see, it is from the top down within the Civilian Personnel Office.

I may be a little naive but it seems to me that if the CPO works
for the uniformed branch of the armed services and the uniformed
branch or head of that is committed to spousal employment, then
the hassles at the CPO would stop.

Mrs. SCHROEDER. It certainly seems that simple to me I could
bring my mail down here and compare it with what you hear. We
have had people tell us they have had to get up out of a hospital
bed and run down there because they heard that the window was
open for like 3 minutes. You know, it was like, "Okay, you can get
it in. If you don't get it in then we are going to give it to our own."

But there was a real holding back of those jobs by the civilian
personnel people for their own buddies and a real buddy-buddy
system going on, and they are very resentful of this. For the life of
me I have not been able to get he people in the Secretary of De-
fense's Office whom we appointed to oversee families. I think that
they are really bulldogging this. They do not seem to want to do it.
So, it is very frustrating to me,

I also think that commanders' wives should be paid. I look at
universities and everyone else, and they give a spousal equivalent.
If the person is not married or the person's spouse is working, they
have money to pay someone for the required duties. I also think it
would help the commanders' wives to get more respect, or whoever
it is, when they do find these things out. I often find them saying
to the families, take your problems to the wife. Only she is not
paid, and if she goes and asks the other agencies they say, "Oh,
there she goes again. Isn't it awful. These commanders' wives are
always" We are referring the complaints and we are giving her
that job, I think then we ought to give her or him the dignity of
the money to carry it out, becau s. that is how our society evaluates
people.

Mrs. BECRAFT. That certainly is. I could not agree with you more.
Mrs. SCHROEDER. I do not know what to do about the club thing

either. I remember when Toni Chayes was down there a long time
ago. She used to call me and I would call her and say, these young
women officers are incensed. They have to belong to the officers'
club. They go in there and it is topless go-go. They are supposed to
be down there for their careerterrific.

I remember her putting an order out saying she stopped it once
and for all. Then the young women would say, well, come with us,
we are going to take you out, and let me tell you, it is still topless.
They call her and she is saying "That is impossible. I put an order
out. It stopped." When they called every.,.., in the room, the
people said, "Well, we didn't think you really meant it, Mrs.
Chayes. So we didn't send it out."

Again, I do not know how many times you have to go through it,
For the young women officers and the military families you are
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going to have sexual harassment on the job or something if you are
tolerating that kind of stuff in the officer's tlub. It is crazy. So, how
many hearings do we have to have on that?

Mrs. BEcitAFT. I do not know. If you look at the retention of the
force, data shows that the family is the most importLit factor in
the retention. To me that is the way you get the services to focus
on it. The leaders have got to be hela accountable. Perhaps it
ME. 11:12 adding a quality of life block on the Efficiency Report. If
you have got go-go girls on your base you do not get a one in that
block.

Mrs. SCHROEDER. That is a good idea.
Mrs. BECRAFT. On the employment issue, there are two points.
First of all, many of the senior leadership feel a vested interest

in maintaining the status quo and part of that is not encouraging
or supporting spouse employment. So they are torn on that. Some
of them really believe spouses should not be employed and some of
them do not. Since the message is not out there, it does not trans-
fer down to the civilian personnel people.

The people that have to write the policies, the implementing poli-
cies, have devised extremely restricted ones. It appears that the ci-
vilian personnel people do not view themselves as working for the
military, and the military do not hold CPO persons accountable.
Many civilian personnel people, appear to view themselves as
working for their buddies or for their outside civilian community.

Then there is the commander at a base, I will use an Army ex-
ample because I know that the best. Take an infantry commander
for example. Many of them have little experience working with ci-
vilian personnel. By the time they are the commander of a base,
and they get into the civilian personnel issues, it is a new person-
nel system. They have not been raised on it. Their eyes glaze over.
So they play these little games, maybe not out of intent, but just
out of lack of knowledge. They have not had to be accountable for
that.

I must say I am very pleased that Secretary Taft has asked the
services to start tracking the numbers that have been employed as
a result of the Military Family Act in the spouse preference. At
least you will get some data. Twenty-six spouses in all of DOD
hired as a result of spouse preference is shockingly low.

Mrs. SCHROEDER. Very low.
Mrs. BECRAFT. Right.
Mrs. SCHROEDER. It will not be too hard, will it?
Mrs. BECRAFT. No. There is data on emplc-ment of military

spouses because of the executive order that is neld by OPM, The
executive order has been in place for 5 years. Approximately 5,000
military spouses have been placed as a result of this executive
order. But you can see posts and bases where not one spouse in 5
years has been employed. It tells you something.

Mrs. SCHROEDER. Boy, does it ever. As I say, I just go around and
keep saying, tell me how it is working here. People look at you
like, "What's it?" You know.

Mrs. BECRAFT. In some places it is working well.
The other difficulty, and this is what I believe the legislation was

meant to address, concerns spouses qualified for jobs rated GS-5
through GS-8 and above. Currently many local union bargaining
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agreements at military installations require that everybody enter
at a GS-2 level. So you can be a GS-11 and transfer with your
spouse to Camp Swampy and be forced to enter the system the GS-
2 level. Meanwhile the implementing instructions are still being
xeroxed off at the Pentagon.

Mrs. SCHROEDER. I thank you.
Mrs. BYRON. I think you have got a good dialog going, and let me

bring up a point that concerns me. We have such a diversity of
military bases within this country. We have some of them that are
so rural that unless you are able to find a job on the base, there is
nothing there for yot. I see I have got Mrs. Hickey excited on that.
But let me follow that through a little bit because we have many of
our families and women that are stationed overseas. Your overseas
environments, by and large, are quite different. Not all the cul-
tures treat their women as we do, and yet it is not at all unusual
for us to require a young military person on AWACS detail to be in
Saudi, or the wife of a military person and a family to be in one of
the Arab countries. At the same time, we have had a long history
of problem with our deployment of troops in Germany.

I had a delegation of German, not parliamentarian, but they
were local legislators, see me on several occasions t1-..a were very,
very concerned about this new spousal employrn,:mt on military
bases policy that we have pushed. They said that is one of the
things that they were guaranteed and were due them.

My problem with that is that when the agreements were reached
back in the 1950s that may have been the case, but we are not
living in the 1950s now. We are living in the 1980s, almost the
1990s. Times have changed.

Back in the early 1950s it was unusual for a spouse to be em-
ployed. Now it is the norm for many of our military spouses to be
employed, and I think we have to address that with the employ-
ment aspect on overseas assignments.

As long as we are going to deploy families, which we are going to
continue to do, and as long as we are going to deploy military
women overseas, we are going to have to address those issues and
make sure that they are given the opportunity to proceed.

Mrs. SCHROEDER. You know, Madam Chair, maybe what we
ought to do i5 get the top command in here to find out why we
keep getting the same reports over and over, why nobody ever
hears why. There is not a woman sitting at that table that wants to
keep doing this. I mean, you would love to be out of business.
Wouldn't it be wonderful if spousal employment worked, there was
no sex harassment, they cleaned up the clubs, and families were
focused on? I do not think top command is ever going to recom-
mend celibacy. I think they understand celibacy is not going to
work in the military.

If they would look at that and say, people are going to have fami-
lies because you have to have a level of training, which means they
are going to be older, which means they are going to be married,
and they also see that families are the reason they get out. We
ought to get them in and say, how many of these theories do we
have to have before we start seeing some progress?

Mrs. BYRON. Let me ask you if you can document for me what we
hear time and time again, that all of a sudden somebody will not
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be given a command position or a senior NCO if they are unmar-
ried or if they are unaccompanied? Is there any way that we can
get some specifics on that?

Mrs. BECRAFT. I think the way that you could do this and all
the military people in the audience will just shudderbut you
could bring in the Services' Personnel Assignment officers responsi-
ble for filling those commands. You could put them under oath and
you could ask them.

Mrs. BYRON. We have heard, just off the top of my head I can
hear you, so-and-so isforget it, he is not going anywhere because
they are not married. Somebody else has a wife who has a job and
she refuses to leave for the twelfth time, so he is not going to go
anywhere. Or the one case that has got to be one that was made
up, where an individual who had an opportunity for command was
married just for the tour, the duration of his command.

Mrs. BECRAFF. As you know I have been widely quote'l recently
on this topic and, as a result, many men and women have called
me to relate their own personal stories. However, I will use a per-
sonal example. In August my husband relinquished command of a
battalion at Fort Dix, NJ which happens to be colocated with
McGuire Air Force Base. At the change of command the people on
the dais were talking about the commander's wife issue as reported
in the newspapers; and believe me I was not the one that brought
it up!

The commanders and their spouses at Fort Dix have met their
counterparts at McGuire. Quite naturally they compared notes. My
Army contemporaries verified once aga: that the pressure on the
Air Force commander's wives is well known and very real. I also
learned that the Air Force includes an interview with the spouse
as part of the selection criteria for the base commanders. I have
since confirmed this with political people in the Air Force.

The pressure on the commander's spouse is very real and it is
not just limited to the Air Force. Each ser-iice has their places.
From my obi rvation it tends to be more o: a problem in the
combat arm of each service. Perhaps those are the areas that are
most resistant to change.

Mrs. BYRON. Mrs. Hickey, you spoke about the command pres-
sure on some of the wives to quit their jobs. Could you elaborate a
little bit on this? Can you cite some cases?

Mrs. HICKEY. I was basically referring to the reports at Grissom,
but that is not anything new. In 1982 when our organization, then
called the National Military Wives Association, did a survey in
Europe of military spouses. They had Army wives coming in the
middle of the night, at 1 and 2 o'clock in the morning, to knock on
their hotel rooms in the BOQ crying, telling them that they were
being forced to do volunteer work or forced to do something else
rather than to work. They did not feel that they would be safe in
coming forward. This is not a new problem. Unfortunately, we do
not feel that it is getting any better, either, in certain areas.

I agree with Mrs. Becraft that this is not true across the board.
Mrs. BYRON. Yes, I think what we run into in any area is a par-

ticular individual, and it is an individual view. What we need to
make sure is that we are not blasting the whole system on an indi-
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vidual or a number of individuals. But I think it is more than just
one or two incidences.

I can remember very distinctly as a military spouse on an over-
seas assignment with two young children. The whole scenario; the
husband is in the field, the young children have to go to the hospi-
tal, et cetera. Yet I found that because I did not participate in the
system, I did not do the voluntary work because I had two small
children, I got by with it.

I do not know whether I am the exception to the rule or not. I
think what we have to look at is the overall concept. There are
cases that are wrong. We have got to make sure that those cases
are rectified. We have got to make sure that such as the case in the
Philippines with- -

Mrs. HICKEY. Madam Chairman.
Mrs. BYRON. Yes? -.
Mrs. HICKEY. One.
Mrs. BYRON. Commander Harvey, I think we have got to make

sure that there are not repeats of those cases. Yes?
Mrs. HICKEY. One of the things that bothers me a little bit is that

it is somewhat easy to say we have an isolated case here and an
isolated case there. But I think we have to wonder why did that
particular commander, wherever, think that this was okay? Or
maybe not only okay, but maybe better than that? Where did his
perception come from that this is something he was supposed to
do?

So is there some way that the higher command is leaving thisperception- -
Mrs. B"RON. Unaddressed.
Mrs. HICKEY. Intentionally.
Mrs. BYRON. How did he get to a command position with that

perception?
Mrs. HICKEY. Right.
Mrs. BECRAFF. T'l my written testimony I identified two articles,

one from the Ail Force.
Mrs. BYRON. Yes, I have read those.
Mrs. BECRAFF. I am sure that the Air Force can provide them for

you, and the tape from the Army, that gives the same message.
The message, I think, is quite clear, at least to those who are there
to receive it. It is that kind of message that is demoralizing to
people. Those tapes and publications go. Basically, if it is written,
or if it is distributed by the service, it in fact has their blessing.
Because, believe me, if it did not have their blessing they would not
distribute it.

Mrs. BYRON. If it walks Pke a skunk and smells like a skunk, it
must be a skunk?

Mrs. BECRAFF. That's correct.
Mrs. BYRON. Let me say that my colleagues have all deserted me

but I do appreciate your taking the time out of your schedule, Mrs.
Becraft. I know it was not easy for you to get here this afternoon. I
am glad that we could accommodate , qr.

Mrs. BECRAFF. It was my pleasure, and I appreciate your having
these hearings, Madam Chair.

Mrs. BYRON. Thank you all. The committee is now adjourned.
[Whereur 'in, at 3:29 p.m. the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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Mrs. BYRON. Good morning.
This morning we continue the second in our series of hearings on

women in the military. At the October 1 hearing, the subcommittee
directed its attention to the recent trip of the Defense Advisory
Committee on Women in the Service, known as DACOWITS, to the
Western Pacific.

In its report, DACOWITS expressed concerns, first, that sexual
harassment may be widespread in WestPac, particularly in the
case of the Navy and the Marine Corps women, and second, ques-
tioned the career paths and promotion opportunities available to
women.

As a result of the DACOWITS report, both the Navy and the De-
partment of Defense established task forces on women in the mili-
tary, which are due to report back to their respective service secre-
taries in early- to mid-December. It is my intentiri to have the
service and DOD witnesses before this subcommittee in December,
prior to adjournment if those reports are available.

Sexual harassment will probably be one if the major items of
discussion at that time.

In the meantime, I would like to focus on questions of career op-
portunities for women, and I think it would be useful to take a look
at the present law governing the utilization of women and how
they are implemented by the different services.

The current statute dates from years ago. In the intervening 39
years, the nature of warfare has changed dramatically in our in-
creasingly technological society.

Our first witness today is Martin Ferber, Senior Associate Direc-
tor of the National Security and International Affairs Division of
GAO; accompanied by Thomas Denomme and BeTerly Bendekgey.
Mr. Ferber will address the present combat exclusion law and the
services' policies and procedures to implement those laws.

In addition, it would be very helpful to know what Jur NATO
allies are doing in this area. Recent press reports indicate that
both the Danes and the Canadians haw.. been expanding the types
of jobs available to women, including positions closed to American
military women.

(65)
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What about the rest of our allies? Our next witnesses this morn-
ing, Dr. Sandra Stanley and Dr. Mady Segal, will address that
question. Sandra Carson Stanley is a visiting hssociate Professor of
Sociology at Towson State University and Mady Wechsler Segal is
Associate Professor of Sociology at the University of Maryland.

They are collaborating on a book about military women in
NATO. Dr. Segal has recently completed an analysis of congres-
sional testimony and debates about women in the military in the
United States from 1941 to 1985.

The foreign affairs bill is on the floor this morning, and I am
concerned that we must get as much information and testimony on
tha record as possible before being interrupted by a series of votes.
I will, therefore, ask Mr. Ferber to present his testimony, followed
immediately by Drs. Segal and Stanley.

At the completion of all i ha f3stimonies, we will then be able to
address the questions to eitI,L: set of witnesses.

I want to thank all of our witnesses for their testimony today.
We will have your statements together in a very short time frame
in order to accommodate the subcommittee schedule. We greatly
appreciate your testimony.

I view this as an informative hearing which will help the sub-
committee in the assessment of the presentations made by the serv-
ices and DOD at next month's hearing, as well as the Dickinson-
Proxmire-Cohen bill pending before this subcommittee.

Mr. Bateman, do you have an opening statement?
Mr. BATEMAN. Madam chairman, I do, but I would ask unani-

mous consent that it appear in the record without delivery in order
that we may proceed to the hearing.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Bateman follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON HERBERT BATEMAN, A REPRESENTATIVE FROM
VIRGINIA

Good morning, and let me extend a warm welcome to our witnesses.
As the chairman points out, this is the second in a series of hearings on women in

the military. In our last hearing, the subcommittee focused on problems encoun-
tered by women in the military, such as sexual harassment Today, we will take a
closer look at how the U S armed forces utilize women and compare our experience
to that of our NATO allies. The General Accounting Office has been looking into
how the United States employs its military women for some 9 months and Doctors
Segal and Stanley have done extensive research on the kinds of positions held by
military women in Canada and Europe. It will certainly be interesting to see wheth-
er the military services and the nations that are expected to fight together have
uniform or, at least, consistent policies concerning women

As I stated at the last hearing on this subject, Madam Chairman, women now
comprise about 10 percent of the total active duty force The demographics of this
country suggest that this statistic is likely to go up, so I thank you for focusing at-
tention on this issue Clearly, Congress will have to grapple with the impact of the
declining pool of military-eligible young men in the coming months and years, and I
think these hearings will prove useful in helping us to consider future options for
manning the All Volunteer Force

Mrs. BYRON. Thank you.
Our first witness may proceed.

71

1



67

STATEMENT OF MARTIN M. FERBER, SENIOR ASSOCIATE DIREC-
TOR, NATIONAL SECURITY AND INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS DI-
VISION, U.S. GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE; ACCOMPANIED
BY THOMAS DENOMME, GROUP DIRECTOR, NATIONAL SECURI-
TY AND INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS DIVISION, U.S. GENERAL AC-
COU?TTING OFFICE; AND BEVERLY BENDEKEGY, EVALUATOR,
NATIONAL SECURITY AND INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS DIVISION,
U.S. GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE

Mr. FERBER. Thank you.
Madam Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I have a

detailed statement that I would like to summarize now.
Mrs. BYRON. That statement will be submitted for the record.
Mr. FERBER. Thank you.
We are pleased to be here today to discuss the military services'

interpretation and application of the combat exclusion laws for
women in the military.

We are reviewing this and other women in the military issues for
Senators Proxmire and Cohen.

Since the inception of the all-volunteer force in 1973, women
have become a significant and integral part of our military serv-
ices. In 1986, they constituted 10.1 percent of our overall forces, up
from 2 Y2 percent in 1973 and the kinds of jobs held by women
have continued to expand. Statutory restrictions, however, limit
the jobs available to women.

My testimony today provides background on the statutory re-
strictions which were enacted almost 40 years ago and the services'
policies for implementing those restrictions. While the services are
making an effort to apply the restrictions accurately in a changed
warfare environment, their applications have resulted in questions
concerning the impact of their restrictions on military women's
career progressions and the military jobs they can hold.

In 1948, Congress acknowledged the contribution women made in
World War II and passed the Women's Armed Services Integration
Act of 1948. That Act established career opportunities for women
in the military.

The Act, however, also restricted, one, the total number women
in the military; two, the kinds of jobs they could hold; and three,
the military rank they could achieve.

For exampl^ the total number of women in the Army and Air
Force and the total number of enlisted women in the Navy could
not exceed 2 percent of total authorized strength. Also, Air Force,
Navy and Marine Corps women could not be assigned to aircraft
which were engaged in combat missions and Navy and Marine
Corps women could not serve aboard any Navy vessel except hospi-
tal ships and Navy transports.

The weapons of war and battle strategies have changed dramati-
cally since 1948. Also, the capability to deliver weapons from
remote locations increases the. vulnerability of civilians and mili-
tary alike. Modern technology and the strategies and tactics it pro-
duces blur the boundaries of the battlefield.

In addition to these changes in the conduct of warfare, the role
of women in society has also undergone dramatic changes. As a
result, the services are faced with the dilemma of applying a 40-
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year-old statute in the context of modern warfare and the changing
role of women in American society.

There have been two amendments to the 1948 Act. In 1978, a
major change was made in the types of jobs women could hold. Re-
strictions on Navy and Marine Corps women were reduced to allow
them to fill permanent assignments or noncombat ships, such as
tenders and r cue ships.

It was this change that enabled women to serve on the U.S.S.
Acadia, a destroyer tender which provided repair and logistics sup-
port to the U.S.S. Stark in the Persian Gulf this spring. Of the
1,336 crew members, 240 were women.

Today, the services have identified the kinds of assignments that
are available to women based on their understanding and interpre-
tation of the statutes.

In the Air Force, women cannot be assigned to aircraft engaged
in combat missions. The Air Force has defined combat mission air-
craft as those whose principal mission is to deliver munitions
against the enemy.

On this basis, women cannot be assigned to Air Force fighter and
bomber aircraft.

The Air Force believes that the restriction against flying combat
mission aircraft is intended to provide women some degree of pro-
tection. Th s interpretation has evolved over time.

Prior to 1985, exposure to either hostile fire or substantial risk of
capture alone could have excluded women from some jobs. Howev-
er, an Air Force review of its policy and legislative history of the
combat exclusion statute and how that related to the conduct of
modern warfare resulted in the combined use of the hostile fire
and risk-of-capture tests.

Under this revision, the Air Force opened up to women the RC-
135 reconnaissance aircraft and two EC-130 electronic warfare air-
craft missions on the basis that, while the crews might be subject
to enemy fire, they would not also be subject to a substantial risk
of capture. However it is this same criteria which excludes women
from reconnaissance_ aircraft over hostile areas. If shot down, they
would be subject to capture.

Navy and Marine Corps women cannot be assigned to aircraft or
Navy vessels engaged in combat missions. This precludes the as-
signment of women to such ships as aircraft carriers, destroyers
and submarines. The Navy also excludes women from ships which
travel with the combatant group, even though, in and of them-
selves, they would not have a combat mission under the Navy defi-
nition. Thus, jobs on combat logistics force ships are closed to
women on the basis that they travel with the combatant group.

With the Marine Corps, the level of physical risk is also a factor.
As a result, women can pursue 33 of the 37 Marine occupational
fields. The four that are closed are infantry, artillery, tanks and
amphibious vehicles and naval aviator flight officer. Women may,
however, be assigned to combat support and combat service support
units in a designated hostile fire ar3.. where they could become in-
volved in defensive combat action resulting from an enemy attack.

There are no statutory combat restrictions for Army women. The
Women's Army Corps, in existence as a separate unit since 1942,
had its own exclusions. However, with the dissolution of the Corps
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in 1978, the Army developed its own combat exclusion policy based
on its interpretation of congressional intent as reflected in the stat-
utes affecting the other services.

Army policy is intended to open to women all jobs except those
having the highest probability of engaging in direct combat The
policy recognizes that the modern battlefield is fluid and lethal and
that all soldiers, male and female, will be exposed to the threat of
injury or death throughout the theater of operation.

Army policy is governed by the Direct Combat Probability Code
system, which ascribes to each Army job an c c.ssment of the prob-
ability of that job participating in direct comb. The policy was de-
rived from analysis of four criteria: the duties of the job, the unit's
mission, tactical doctrine and location on the battlefield.

Jobs are assigned a code, P1 through P7. P1 represents the high-
est probability of engaging in direct combat and P7 the lowest.
Women cannot be assigned to P1 jobs.

Army officials told us that the battlefield location has the great-
est impact on the P rating of a position. Jobs in areas located for-
ward of a brigade's rear boundary are generally rated P1 and,
therefore, closed to women. However, women may fill jobs in for-
ward support battalions which provide combat service support for-
ward of the brigade's rear boundary.

Formation of the forward support battalions resulted from a re-
organization of support services as part of the Army's transition to
the Army of Excellence. Previously, separate medical, maintenance
and supply and transportation battalions were located behind a bri-
gade's rear boundary. Under Army P rating criteria, women were
assigned to those units. The reorganization transferred those serv-
ices to only one main support battalion still located outside the bri-
gade and three forward battalions now located forward of the bri-
gade's rear boundary.

The initial effect of the location change was the coding of all for-
ward positions as P1, closing jobs to women which they had former-
ly held. After a review of this effort, which the Army called unin-
tentional, and with strong support from field commanders, the
Army opened the battalions to women.

In addition, women may serve in other jobs which require them
to periodically transit the maneuver brigade rear boundary and
there is no limit on how far forward a woman may travel during a
temporary excursion.

Given the complexity and fluidity of modern warfare and the
-onsiderably changed social role of women, it is difficult to draw
clearcut lines which identify safe versus dangerous locations, mili-
tary jobs women can or cannot do, or military jobs women should
not do.

While the services are trying to apply the statutes accurately,
the language of the statutes permit different interpretations in the
nntext of modern warfare. The common theme in the application

or the combat exclusion provision seems to be an effort to preclude
women from the most frequent or severe exposure to the risks of
war. Below this overall criteria, however, the extent to which de-
grees of danger can be reliably differentiated in the context of
modern warfare is questionable. As a result, women are excluded
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from some "fighting" jobs, not others and may be "protected" in
some jobs, but are at substantial risk in others.

Air Force officials told us that women can successfully serve on
combat aircraft For example, there is a woman F-16 pilot in the
Netherlands. However, American women are barred from such as-
signments.

The basis for the restriction appears to be that fighting is not a
proper role for women, or that they should be protected from the
dangers of flying combat aircraft or both.

Air Force women, however, do perform fighting roles as missile
crew members. There are women on the firing crews of the Ground
Launched Cruise Missile and because the missiles are currently de-
ployed throughout Europe, they are primary targets in a conflict.

The Air Force has stated that there really are not going to be
any safe places in a theater of conflict. For example, in war, air
bases are going to be vulnerable and people are going to have to
carry rifles and defend the air bases. Wor'.en are stationed at U.S.
air bases throughout Europe.

In the Navy, women are excluded from serving on combat logis-
tics force ships because the Navy includes these ships as part of the
combatant group. These ships do not individually have a combat
mission under the Navy's definition.

The reason for excluding women from these ships would appear
to be protection since the ships do not have an offensive fighting
role. Navy and civilian women, however, can serve on Military Sea-
lift Command ships which perform the same functions as combat
logistics ships, but they do not travel continuously with the com-
batant group. However, in a conflict, military sealift ships will be
targets and will be required to defend themselves.

Coast Guard women can serve on any Coast Guard ship, some of
which art expected to have combat roles in wartime. The Coast
Guard believes that its women crew members are an integral part
of the crew and their removal would be detrimental to ship oper-
ations. Therefore, in wartime, unless the Secretary of the Navy de-
cides differently, Coast Guard women may perform in jobs from
which Navy women are excluded.

The key question is the impact of common exclusion laws and
policies on women. As you know, our work focused on the policy
level, and was not designed to identify the specific impact of the
combat exclusion policy.

As has been stated by the chairwoman of the Defense Advisory
Committee on Women in the Services, a major impact has been to
inhibit the career progression of women in the military by exclud-
ing them from some jobs they are capable of filling.

There are also some overall impacts on Defense's force manage-
ment. For example, there is some concern that the declining pool of
18-to-26 year old males in the 1990s will make recruiting difficult.
Restrictions on the jobs that women may hold close off an excellent
source of high-quality recruits.

Also, restrictions impede the most effective management and as-
signment of personnel. Women may 1,e unnecessarily excluded
from high-technology, support and aircraft crew jobs, no matter
how capable they are of doing those jobs.
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There are, however, several concerns expressed by the services as
the role of women in the military increased. For example, DOD
and the services have maintained that a policy which opens combat
positions to women is a social question which DOD is poorly
equipped to address, rather than a question of military operation

Madam chairwoman, I have presented here today a discussion on
how applying the combat exclusion provisions affect the kinds of
jobs open to women in the military.

The military services' differing applications of the statutes do
raise questions, yet there is no easy solution. The services are dif-
ferent and establishing hard and fast criteria in today's military
and social environment is not easy.

That concludes my statement.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Ferber follows:]
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Madam Chairwoman and Members of the Subcommittee:

We are pleased to be here today to discuss the military services'

interpretation and application of the combat exclusion laws for

women in the military. As you know, we are reviewing this and

other women in the military issues for Senators William Proxmire

and William Cohen.

Since the inception of the All-Volunteer Force in 1973, women have

become a significant and integral part of our military services.

In 1986, they constituted 10.1 percent of our overall forces, op

from 2.5 percent in 1973, and the kinds of jobs held by women have

continued to expand. Statutori restrictions, however, limit the

jobs available to women and, as a result, the number of women in

the military.

My testimony today provides background on the statutory

restrictions which were enacted almost 40 years ago, and the

services' policies for implementing those restrictions. While the

services are making a concerted effort to apply the restrictions

accurately in the changed warfare environment, their applications

have resulted in questions concerning the impact of the

restrictions on military women's career progression and the

military jobs they can hold.

1
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LAGISLATIVE HISTORY AND
CURRANT STATUTORY PROVISIONS

In 1948 Congress acknowledged the 4uality and value of the

contribution women made in World War II and passed the Women's

Armed Services Integration Act of 1948. That Act institutionalized

the role of women in the services by establishing career

opportunities for them in the regular active duty components as

well as the reserve forces. The Act, however, also restricted (1)

the total number of women in the services, (2) the kinds of Sobs

they could hold, and (3) the military rank they could achieve.

The total number of women in the Air Force and Army,

and the total number of enlisted women in the Navy

zould not exceed 2 percent of total authorized

strengths. Women Navy officers could not exceed 10

percent of the total female enlisted strength in the

Navy.

Air Force, Navy, and Marine Corps women could not be

assigned to aircraft which were engaged in combat

missions, and Navy and Marine Corps women could not

serve aboard any Navy vessel except hospital ships

and navy transports. (Existence of the Women's Army

Corps with its own exclusions precluded the need for

separate statutory combat exclusions for Army

women.)

2
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With the exception of the medical field, women could

not serve in command positions or hold a permanent

grade above lieutenant colonel or Navy commander.

In 1948, some in the Congress believed combat required physical

strength that,women did not possess. In addition, women's role in

society was such that a policy of having women in combat was almost

unthinkable.

The weapons of war and battle strategies have changed dramatically

since 1948. Military equipment and weapons now require

technological skills as much, if not more so, than physical

strength. Also, the capability to deliver weapons from remote

locations increases the vulnerability of civilians and military

alike. Modern technology and the strategies and tactics it

enables, blur the boundaries of the "battlefield".

In addition to these changes in the conduct of warfare, the role of

women in society has undergone dramatic changes, particularly since

the 1960s. Today, women pursue careers in fields that were largely

closed to them 40 years ago.

As a result, the services are fced with the dilemma of applying a

40-year old statute in the context of modern warfare and the

changing role r" women in American society.

3
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There have been two amendments to th^ 1948 Act which affect the

numbers of women in the military services and the kinds of Jobs

they can hold. In 1967, the statutory strengths and grade

limitations were lifted. In October 1978, a aubst,ntive change was

made in the types of jobs women could hold. Restrictions on Navy

and Marine Corps women were reduced to allow them to fill permanent

assignments on non-combat ships such as tenders, repair ships, and

salvage and rescue ships. It was this change that enabled women to

serve on the USS ACADIA, a destroyer tender, which provided repair

and logistics support to the USS STARK in the Persian Gulf this

spring. Of the 1336 crew members, 240 were women. The 1978

statutory change also allowed women to fill temporary assignments

for up to 6 months on any ship that was not expected to have a

combat mission during that time.

CURRENT SERVICE INTERPRETATION AND
APPLICATION OF THE STATUTES

The services have identified the kinds of assignments that are

available to women based on their understanding and interpretation

of the statutes.

Air Force

The statutory exclusion for the Air Force, as provided for by the

1948 Act, is included in Title 10 United States Code, section 8549.

Under that law, women cannot be assigned to aircraft engaged in

combat missions. The Air Force has defined combat mission aircraft

as those whose principal mission is to deliver munitions or other

4
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destructive materials against an enemy. On this basis, women

cannot be assigned to Air Force fighter and bomber aircraft.

Air Force officials told us that the Air Force believes the

restriction against flying combat mission aircraft is intended to

provide women some degree of protection. Therefore, the Air Force

also excludes women from aerial activity over hostile territory

where they would be exp.sed to both hostile fire and a substantial

risk of capture. Women are also excluded from certain duties, such

as combat control, tactical air command and control, aerial gunner,

and pararescue and recovery, and certain units, such as tactical

air control parties and air support radar teams, where there is

also a high probability of exposure to hostile fire and substantial

risk of capture.

This interpretation has evolved over time. Prior to 1985, exposure

to either hostile fire or substantial risk of capture alone could

have excluded women from some jobs. However, an Air Force review

of (1) its policy and the legislative history of the combat

exclusion statute, and (2) how that related to the conduct of

modern warfare, resulted in the combined use of the hostile fire

and risk of capture tests. Under this policy revision, the Air

Force, in December 1986, opened up to women the RC-135

reconnaissance aircraft, and two EC-130 electronic warfare aircraft

missions, on the basis that, while the crews might be subject to

enemy fire, they would not also be subject to a substantial risk of

5
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capture. However, it is this same criteria whi excludes women

from -econnaissance airc,att over hostile areas--tt-y would be

subject to capture if shot down.

Navy/Marine Corp.

The statutory ex,lusion for the Navy, as rr,vided for in the 1948

Act, is contained in Title 10 United States Code, section 6015

Under that law, Navy and Marine Corps women .2annot be assigned to

aircraft or naval vessels engaged in combat missions. The Navy

defines combat mission as seeking out, reconnoitering or engaging

the enemy. This precludes assignment of women to such ships as

aircraft carriers, destroyers, and submarines. The Navy also

excludes jobs on ships which travel with he combatant* group even

though, in and of themselves, they would not have a coubat mission

under the Navy definition. Thus, jobs on Mobile Logistics Force

Ships, which were renamed in late November 1986 to Combat Logistics

Force (CLF) ships, are closed to women on the basis that they

travel with the combatant group. The Navy justifies this decision

by reference to a 1978 Defense Department definition of combat

missions wheLe "task org-nizations" werc included as units that

could have, combat missions.

The statute that applies to the Navy also applies to women in the

Marine Corps. Marine Corps women cannot be assigned to combat

ships or aircraft. Furtler, a Marine Corps official tnld us that

it is Marine Corps policy to transport Marines on combat ships n

6
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wartime. Therefore, Marine Corps women assigned to units that will

deploy on those ships cannot deploy with their units unless other

transportation is available.

With the Marine Corps, the level of physical risk is ails, a factor.

As a result, women can pursue 33 of the 37 Marine occupational

fields: the 4 t'-at are closed are infantry, artillery,

tanks/amphibious vehicles, and naval aviator flight officer.

Further, the Marine Corps' combat exclusion rules prohibit women

from being assigned to units with the greatest physical risk, such

as infantry regiments. Women, therefore, may not be assigned to

any unit that is likely to become engaged in direct combat, which

the Marine Corps de:inet as seeking out, reconnoitering, or

engaging hostile forces in offensive action. Women may, however,

be assigned to combat support and combat service support units in a

designated hostile fire area where they could become involved in

defensive combat action resulting from an enemy attack.

Army

There are no statutory combat restrictions for Army women. The

Women's Any Corps, in existence as a separate unit since 1942, had

its own exclusions. With the dissolution of the Corps in 1978 and

the subsequent integration of women into the mainstream of the

Army, the Army developed its own combat exclusion policy based on

its interpretation of congressional intent as reflected in the

statutes affecting the other services.

7
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Army policy is intended to open to women all jobs except those

having the highest probability of engaging in direct combat. The

policy recognizes that the modern battlefield is fluid and lethal

and that all soldiers, male and female, will be exposed to the

threat of injury or death throughout the theater of operations.

There is no intent to remove women from jobs that would expose them

to the threat of injury or death because the Army recognizes that

soldiering is inherently dangerous.

Army policy is governed by the Direct Combat Probability Code

system, introduced in 1983, which ascribes to each Army job an

asse>ment of the probability of that job participating in direct

combat. The Army aefines direct combat as engaging an enemy with

individual or crew-served weapons while being exposed to direct

enemy fire, a high probability of direct physical contact with the

enemy, and a substantial risk of capture. Direct combat occurs

while closing with the enemy in order to destroy or capture, o"

while repelling assault by fire, close combat, or counterattack.

The policy was derived from an analysis of four criteria: he

duties of the job specialty, the unit's mission, tactical doctrine,

and location on the battlefield. Jobs are assigned a code, P1

through P7. P1 represents the highest probability of engaging in

direct combat and P7 the lowest. Women cannot be assigned to P1

jobs.

8
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Army officials told us that battlefield location has the greatest

impact on the "p" rating of a position. Jobs in areas located

forward of the brigade's rear boundary are generally rated PI and

therefore closed to women. However, with the exception of the

battalion's infantry and tank system support teams, women may fill

jobs in forward support battalions (FSB) which provide combat

service support forward of the brigades rear boundary.

Formation of the FSB resulted from a reorganization of support

cervices as part of the Army's transition to the Army of

Excellence. Previously, separate medical, maintenance and supply

and transportation battalions, were located outside, or behind, the

brigade's rear boundary. Under Army "P" rating criteria women were

assigned to those units. The reorganization transferred those

services to one main support ',attalion still located outside the

begade and three FSH's now located forward of the brigade's rear

boundary. Each FSB provides all three types of support functions.

The initial effect of the location change was the coding of all FSB

positions as PI, closing jobs which women had formerly held. After

a review of this effect, which the Army called uni entional, and

with strong support from field commanders, the Army opened the

FSB's to women, except for the infantry and tank system support

teams which worked closely and continuously with the maneuver

battalions and would therefore be highly likely to engage routinely

in direct combat. In addition, women may serve in other jobs which

9
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require them to periodically transit the maneuver brigade rear

boundary and there is no limit on how far forward a woman may

travel during a temporary excursion.

Coast Guard

There are no statutory restrictions on the kinds of jobs Coast

Guard women may hold. They can be assigned to any kind of duty on

any kind of Coast Guard vessel. During peacetime, the Coast Guard

falls under the jurisdiction of the Department of Transportation,

but in wartime it is transferred to the Secretary of the Navy.

However, according to a Navy Judge Advocate Genera' opinion, the

statutory restrictions on Navy women will not api,y to Coast Guard

women. The Secretary of the Navy, however, has the authority to

decide whether or not to apply those same or similar restrictions.

APPLICATION OF EXCLUSION PROVISIONS

Given the complexity and fluidity of modern warfare and the

considerably changed social role of women, it is difficult to draw

clearcut lines which identify safe versus dangerous locations,

military jobs women can or cannot do, or military jobs women should

not do. B' restricting certain assignments without specifying an

objective or, in lieu thereof, the parameters of what constitutes a

"combat mission", the s,atutes leave tc the services the

responsibility for determining the coverage of the exclusion.

10
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While the services are trying to apply the statutes accurately,

the language of the statutes permits different interpretat,ons in

the context of modern warfare. The common theme in the application

of the combat exclusion provisions seems to be an effort to

preclude women from the most frequent or severe exposure to the

risks of war. Below this apparent overall criteria, however, the

extent to which degrees of danger can be reliably differentiated in

the context of modern warfare is questionable. As a result, women

are excluded from some "fighting" jobs, but -lot others, and may be

"protected" in some jobs but are at substantial risk in others.

Air Force

Air Force officials told us that women can successfully serve on

combat aircraft. For example, there is a woman F-It pilot in the

Netherlands Air Force. Further, both ti. Danes and Canadians are

experimenting with women serving in combat positions. However,

American women are barred from such assignments. Since the

prohibition is not based on an inability to do the job, the basis

tot maintaining the restriction appears to be that fighting is not

a proper role for women or that they should be protected from the

dangers of flying combat aircraft, or both.

Air Force women, however, do perform fighting roles as missile crew

members. As 71 November 1987, there were 13 women on the firing

crews of the Ground Launched Cruise Missile (GLCM) and women also

serve in GLCM maintenance and support fuctions. Because the GLCM

11
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is currently deployed throughout Europe they are primary targets in

a conflict. Additionally, 74 women serve on Minuteman missile

firing crews.

The Air Force has stated that there really are not going to be ny

safe places in a theater of conflict. For example, in 1984, the

Assistant Secretary of the Air Force for Manpower and Reserve

Affairs told the House Armed Services Committee that it is not only

the people sitting in the cockpits who are going to be killed in

war. He said that Air Bases are going be vulnerable, and they

will be attacked, and people are going to have to carry rifles and

defend the all bases. Women are stationed at U.S. Air Bases

throughout Europe.

Army women also serve on missile crews, including the Pershing

missile, and the Hawk and Patriot air defense missiles. All of

these can be found deployed in West Germany and hence will be

targets in any European conflict.

Navy/Coast Guard

Navy women are excluded from serving on Combat Logistics Force

ships because the Navy includes these shins as part of the

combatant group. The CLF ships do not individually have a combat

mission under the Navy's definition. They provide support services

to tne other ships in the combatant group. However, the Navy

12

- a/



85

ascribes the combat mission of a task group to all the ships that

travel as part of that group.

The reason for such an exclusion would appear to be protection

since the ship does not have an offensive fighting role. Navy and

civilian womet., however, can serve on Military Sealift Command

(MSC) ships which perform the same function as CLF ships, but they

do not travel continuously with the combatant group. However, in a

conflict, MSC ships will be targets and will be required to defend

themselves.

Coast Guard women can serve on any Coast Guard ship, some of which

are expected to have combat missions in wartime. The Coast Guard

believes that its women crew members are an integral part of the

crew and that their removal would be detrimental to ship

operations. Therefore, in wartime, unless the Secretary of the

Navy decides differently, Coast Guard women may perform in Jobs

from which Navy women are excluded.

Army

The Army's coding system will normally exclude women from positions

located forward of the brigade's rear boundary whether or not the

positions are fighting positions. The impact is to preclude women

from front line fighting roles and to provide some degree of

protection. However, in our opinion, the extent to which women can

be protected is questionable. Women are now stationed forward of

13
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the brigade's rear boundary on a continuing basis as members of

forward support battalions which prcvide combat service support.

And they may travel as close to the battlefront as they need to, on

a temporary basis, to do their job. As we have mentioned already,

women are also in fighting positions as members of missile crews.

Further, Army officials told us that there is an action pending to

open up positions in the Lance missile firing batteries. Those

batteries, which are currently closed to women, are located behind

the brigade's rear boundary, and they only traverse that boundary

to fire their weapons close to the battle front.

Marine Corps

Marine Corps policy acknowledges that women may be assigned to

support unite in designated hostile fire areas where they could

become involved in defensive combat action resulting from an enemy

attack. Thus, women are exposed to a strong possibility of

capture.

IMPACT OF COMBAT EXCLUSION LIMS/POLICIES

As you know, our work focused on the policy level alii was not

designed to identify the pecific impact of the application of the

combat exclusion policy. However, as nas been stated by the

Chairwoman of the Defense Advisory Committee on Women in the

Services, a major impact has been to inhibit the career progression

of women in the military by excluding them from some jobs they are

capable of killing.

14
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There are also some overall i.tpacts on Defense's force management.

First, there is some concern that the declining pool of 18-26 year

old males in the 1990s will make recruiting difficult.

Restrictions on the jobs that women may hold may exacerbate any

recruiting problems that may arose because of the pc2ulation

decline. The restrictions close off an excellent source of high

quality recruits.

Second, restrictions impede the most effective management and

assignment of personnel. Women may be unnecessarily excluded from

high technology, support, and aircraft crew jobs, no matter how

capable they are of doing those jobs.

Lastly, impediments to the most effective management of person'''.'

ass:gnmAnts :an negatively effect the morale and retention of both

men and women. For example, if women cannot go to sea, then men

must serve longer tours of sea duty.

Ther- are, however, several valid concerns expressed by the

services as the role of women in the military has increased. DOD

and the services have maintained that a policy which opens combat

positions to women is a social question which DOD is poorly

equipped to address, rather than a question of military operations.

Other concerns include the higher attrition rates of women,

15
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pregnancy, and the potential problems caused an increase in

single parents in the services.

Madam Chairwoman, I have presented here today a discussion on how

applying the combat exclusion provisions affect the kinds of jobs

open to women in the military services. While the impact on jobs

open to women tends to raise questions about the services'

practices, we believe the services are making a concerted effort to

apply the statutes accurately in the changed warfare environment

facing them today. The differing applications of the statutes do

raise questions. Yet, there is no easy solution. The services are

different, and establishing hard and fast criteria in today's

military and social environment is not easy. But the effects of

the current situation are clear -- military women are being impeded

from progressing in ,heir chosen fields.

That concludes my prepared statement. We will be happy to respond

to questions.

1
9

16



89

Mrs. BYRON,Thank you very much
Our next witness, Dr. Stanley.

STATEMENT OF SANDRA CARSON STANLEY, VISITING ASSISTANT
PROFESSOR AND DIRECTGN OF GERONTOLOGY, DEPARTMENT
OF SOCIOLOGY AND ANTHROPOLOGY, TOWSON STATE UNI-
VERSITY

Ms. STANLEY. Thank you.
Madam Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to testify

today. The purpose of my testimony is to outline the patterns of
women's employment in each NATO nation's military, with par-
ticular attention to recent change

Then Dr. Segal will summarize the factors that affect the degree
to which nations allow and encourage women to participate in the
Armed Forces. She will also give examples of how these apply to
NATO.

The military has historically been an almost exclusively mascu-
line social institution. However, like other institutions, the military
is being affected by changing gender roles in different rates in dif-
ferent nations. There is great variation among the NATO countries
in the extent to which women are included in their Armed Forces,
ranging from those where women are excluded or involved in very
limited ways to those where all or almost all military positions are
open to women.

The utilization of women in the military is an active area of
policy debate in the NATO nations today. The past few years have
witnessed policy changes in several of the nations toward greater
reliance on female personnel and further movement in this direc-
tion appears likely.

Contemporary concerns contribute to the timeliness of analyzing
the role of women in the Armed Forces of the NATO nations. The
issue surrounding military worsen is important from a national
and international security perspective. With the possibility of an
agreement on the reduction of nuclear arms between the United
States and the Soviet Union, concerns about conventional military
strength are salient. Strong conventional forces reduce the necessi-
ty of relying on nuclear arms for effective defense.

Further, the presumed current imbalance in conventional forces
favoring the Eastern Bloc nations directs attention to manpower
issues. There are differences among the NATO nations in their se-
curity situations and reliance on eazh other for protection and poli-
cies governing the military roles of women.

The nations' practices regarding women's participation may in-
fluence their views of each other. Perhaps even more important,
differences in women's roles among the nations have implications
for the coordinated efforts of the organization.

What, then, is the current situation for women in NATO's mili-
tary forces? The information Dr. Segal and I present was obtained
from several sources. The most current information comes from re-
sponses to a detailed questionnaire we sent in the spring of 1987 to
each nation's military attache here in Washington, D.C.

All nations responded in some way and we received completed
questionnaires from all: ut one. Other sources of data are scholarly
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books and journals, a booklet published by NATO, unpublished in-
formation obtained from the Committee on Women in the NATO
Forces, NATO nations' Defense Ministries, Armed Forces research
units and other Government agencies.

The 15 NATO nations vary substantially in their past and
present employment of military women. Curreatly, there are no
military women in three nations: Iceland, which has no formal
military; Italy and Spain. There are very few women, and their
roles are quite limited, :n four countries: the Federal Republic of
Germany, Luxembourg, Portugal and Turkey. Greece has more
women with somewhat more diverse functions, but their roles are
still limited.

In the eight remaining nations, women constitute a larger pro-
portion of military personnel, ranging from 1.4 percent in Norway
to 10.2 percent here in the United States, and a greater variety of
jobs is open to them.

In the United Kingdom, women are excluded from combat posi-
tions and service on ships, but they may serve in most noncombat
specialities.

In France, women are excluded from front-line combat by law,
but some Navy women have been assigned to surface warships on a
trial basis since 1983.

In principle, almost all specialties, including those with direct, of-
fensive conwat functions, are open to women in Belgium, Norway
and the Netherlands. However, since these positions have only re-
cently become available to women, we do not know how many are
actually serving in combat jobs in these nations, and i4 is too soon
to assess the impact on women's military roles.

The policy change in Belgium has been particularly rapid, given
that women have only been admitted to military service since 1975.

In Norway, women have been allowed access to military positions
since 1977, after 20 years of exclusion. Combat roles have been
open to women since 1985 and there is an ongoing transition to full
integration. At least one woman from the Netherlands has been
trained as a combat pilot. In fact, she received her training in
Texas in a program from which American women are excluded.

The situation in the other three countries are more complicated
in that the types of positions open to women vary from one nation
to another. They do not form a consistent pattern along a continu-
um and there are some temporary changes and evaluations ongo-
ing.

In the United States women are excluded from direct, offensive
combat from service on some .hips and from piloting fighter
planes. However, women may be assigned to temporary duty on
some ships and serve in combat support positions.

In Denmark, military policy states that women may serve only
in noncombat units and roles. However, women's military roles are
expanding. In 1986, based on results of experimental programs em-
ploying women on ships, the Navy recommended that women be
empluyed on equal terms with men. The Defense Minister ap-
proved the recommendation, but maintained certain exclusions.

There are currently experiments where women are serving in
opera ''onal air and ground combat units. I' Canada, a legislative
mand a is producing changes in women's military roles. The
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Human Rights Act prohibits gender discrimination in employment
unless it is based on demonstrated occupational requirements.

Since completion in 1985 of the trial employment of women in
near combat roles, women have been allowed in all occupational
categories except those with direct combat functions. Further, they
are currently being assigned on a trial basis to all types of combat
units, including ground forces, ships and aircraft. Two women have
complete fighter pilot training, F-18s.

While the United States has more military women than our
NATO allies, women are permitted a wider range of job opportuni-
ties in several of the other nations. The positions for American
military women are still limited by legislation passed in 1948, d,--
spite the fact that relevant conditions have changed since then.

Dr. Segal will now describe some of those changes.
Mrs. BYRON. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF MADY WECHSLER SEGAL. ASSOCIATE
PROFESSOR OF SOCIOLOGY, UNIVERSITY OF MARYLAND

Ms. SEGAL. Madam Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to
appear before this subcommittee today.

We have reached some conclusions from our examination of the
history and current situation for military women in the NATO na-
tions, including the United States.

We expect that when there are shortages of qualified men, espe-
cially during times of national emergency, most of the NATO na-
tions will increase womens' military roles.

All but five NATO nations conscript men: Canada, Iceland, Lux-
embourg, the United Kingdom and the T vnited States. None cur-
rently draft women. However, a Greek law allows for conscripting
women, especially during wartime, for mobilization.

Further, during the World War II era, several nations conscript-
ed women. Norway, while occupied, drafted women living abroad.
The United Kingdom conscripted women into both civilian and
military positions.

Germany conscripted women into the civilian labor force and a
French law provided for drafting women during a war. Whether or
not they conscripted women, several NATO nations greatly in-
creased their participation in terms of both numbers and roles
during wartime.

In the United States, large numbers of women served during
World War II and, in fact, women served in all specialties except
direct combat. Had the war not ended, civilian nurses likely would
have been drafted.

When women are no longer needed, their military activity is re-
duced. What has happened in the past in many nations is that
when the Armed Forces need women, women's prior military histo-
ry is recalled to demonstrate that they can perform effectively in
various military positions. We have observed the phenomenon of
cultural forgetting of the contributions that women made during
emergency situations until a new emergency arises and then histo-
ry is rediscovered.

One of the rationales often used to justify excluding women from
certain military roles is the value of protecting women from risk of
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physical injury. It is, therefore, ironic that women tend to serve in
the military when the risks are the greatest. They are less accept-
ed, and sometimes even forced out when dangers are lower and
career benefits are high

Even during peacetime. the need for large standing armed forces
has increased the demand for personnel. The ready supply of men
to fill military positions is lower in nations with voluntary service
than in those with systems of conscription.

In several of the NATO countries, whether or not they have con-
scription, demographic trends show declining numbers of military-
age eligible males due to lower birth rates in the 1970s. Acute mili-
tary manpower shortages lead to increased reliance on women to
fill military positions.

Changes within the military itself are encouraging women's
greater role. Military service is becoming more similar to civilian
work and there is an increasing specialization of military jobs.

The nature of military jobs has been changing due to technologi-
cal developments such as the advent of air power, nuclear weapon-
ry and the miniaturization of weapons.

Women are increasingly seen as appropriate military personnel
because of a rising emphasis on technology and a declining empha-
sis on the traditional characteristics of military performance
physical prowess and aggressiveness.

Women participate in the Armed Forces to the extent that cul-
tural values and structural patterns of gender roles allow. Move-
ments away from traditional gender stereotypes and structural sex
segregation in civilian society increases roles for women in the
military. Such is the situation in several of the NATO nations, in-
cluding the United State-

Greater acceptability (.., military women is indicated by a variety
of social changes. The quality of citizenship rights and obligations
is being extended to previously disadvantaged groups, including
women. This can be seen in laws prohibiting gender discrimination
in each NATO nation.

There is decreasing emphasis on women's family roles, which is
evident in declining birthrates and higher age at first marriage.
Women are increasingly active in the labor force and in tradition-
ally male areas, such as sports, police, science, politics, corporate
management and blue-collar trades.

Cultural values and beliefs are moving away from traditional
gender stereotypes. In the United States, for example, research
shows that a majority of the electorate favors expanded military in-
tegration of women to include some combat roles from which they
are now excluded.

The degree to which a nation will incorporate women in its
armed forces is a result of the interplay of the factors just outlined.
Manpower demands, coupled with supportive values, constitute suf-
ficient conditions for increasing women's roles. Technological
changes further increase the likelihood and degree of women's par-
ticipation.

What is likely to happen in the near future? The trends in sever-
al NA . 0 nations toward greater military participation for women
demonstrate commitments by those countries to more equal citizen-
ship rights for men and women. The numbers and/or percentages
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of military women are expected to increase in nine nations. Several
countries are expanding women's military roles.

Turkey has plans to train nurse NCOs. The UK plans to have
Navy women more fully integrated and with conditions of service
more equal to men. Perhaps most importantly, in Canada and Den-
mark, as Dr. Stanley has described, current initiatives involve em-
ploying women in positions from which they have been excluded,
including direct, offensive combat roles.

With the addition of Canada and Denmark, there are now five
NATO nations that have gone beyond the United States in some
ways in integrating women in their Armed Forces.

Thank you.
[The following information was received for the record:]

( 4
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TABLE 1

NUMBERS AND PFR INTTGES OF MILITARY WREN IN NA10 NATIONS, 1986 -1987

Number Percent of Wither of Women Percent of Number of Percent of
Country of Wcmen Total Force Officers Officer Strength Enlisted Woven Enlisted Strength

belcuum 3,558 3.9 146 2.2 3,412 4.0

C.:Mac a 8,018 9.2 1,509 8.5 6,509 9.4

"oennklik 821 3.0 54 1.0 767 5.2

France

faietal Pepur 1:c
of (.-ermany

20,470 3.7 1,015

141 0.03 141

2.6

0.)

17,385

0

C.b

0

Oteece 1,732 1.0 367 2.2 1,365 0.9

Icel.imi No formal military

CO
Italy 0 (Women are excluded) 4=.

lumnfeurg 2 0.0029 0 0 2 Not reported

Netherlands 1,644 1.5 255 2.7 1,389 2.9

Ncrwa} 540 1.4 301 2.2 239 1.0

Portugal 9 0.012 Not reported 0 0

Spain 0 (Wcmen ate excluded)

Turkey 63 0.0084 63 3.2 0 0

United Kingdcn 16,323 5.1 2,442 5.7 13,881 5.0

Unit& States 220,250 10.2 31,900 10.3 188,350 10.2 a-

Sources of information: Military WomeL in NATO Questionnaire administered by Stanley and Segal (Spring
1987); Committee on Women in the NATO Forces, "Policy and Statistics Statements on Women in the Armed
Forces," 1987 (statistics as of 31 December 1986).
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Mrs. BYRON. Thank you very much.
Let me say, first of all, Dr. Segal and Dr. Stanley, I want to

thank you for a very good presentation which answered many ques-
tions. I think you have taken what we would have requested GAO
to come up with on a lonL. term research project and put it in a
very good outline for those of us who are trying to wrestle with the
problems that we have on whether our nation is keeping up, ahead
of, or behind the curve on utilization of women in our military. I
know our percentages are higher, but whether our usage is as ade-
quate is something that we are going to have tc wrestle with on
this committee.

At the last hearing on women in the military, we heard some tes-
timony from DACOWITS and the Women Equality Action League
that sexual harassment of women in the military appears to be
widespread and that the morale of U.S. military women appears to
be very, very low. When you were doing your research, did you
touch on any of the other NATO countries as to the extent of har-
assment or the problems that women in their military were occur-
ring?

Ms. SEGAL. The questionnaire that we sent did not cover sexual
harassment and we haven't seen any published reports from the
other nations on the incidence of harassment.

We do know that sexual harassment is not something that is pe-
culiar to the military, certainly in the United States, and I assume
;n the other nations. We can expect that there are going to be some
problems when any social situation is newly integrated.

In some ways, the other n-.'ions ha .e done, if not a better, then a
different kind of job in integrating some of their previously all-
male situations. As an example, in the Netherlands, when they
first put women aboard a ship that previously had an all-male
crew, they had social psychologists go aboard the ship and discuss
with the male crew members what was going to happen in this in-
tegration. They also met separately with the women who were
going to become part of this crew and then, while they were a part
of thewhile the crew was ongoing and was gender-integrated, pe-
riodically they would have these behavioral scientists go aboard the
ship, not only for research purposes, but to really air some of the
difficulties that both the men and the women were experiencing,
and to see what they could do to solve the problems.

Here in the United States, we have a tendency to institute a
policy change and then to expect th problems to be dealt with. It
really is not surprising anytime you have gender integration or
racial integrz tion that there will be some difficulties along the
way.

Mrs. BYRoi L. I think one of the concerns expressed in the last
hearing was hat military personnel policies will limit a woman's
ability to hav r a full and meaningful career through the ranks and
deny that op,)ortunity for promotions because of the fact that, in
some instance , women feel that they are not given the command
authority that ,hey need to move up throughout the ranks.

Ms. STANLEY. The United States, like most of the other NATO
nations, say that women's progression in rank is not limited by law
or policy. In some of the NATO nations, women have not been in
the military long enough to have attained the higher ranks.



96

In the United States, the question isn't really one of time be-
cause we have had women in the military for some time, but there
is the problem in the United States that combat exclusion prevents
women from attaining experience that often serves as the basis for
promotion.

So, in fact, while it is not officially limited, their progression hi
rank, by policy or by legal mandate, there is a problem with
women having the experience that is often necessary to attain the
higher rank

Mrs. BYRON. In the survey that you did, did you look at the
aspect of what happens to a female in the service were they then to
marry another serviceman? You didn't go into that much of depth,
because I think I have had a lot of cases where women have come
to me who have been married to another serviceman and when it
comes time for a change of duty station, the difficulty in trying to
get joint assignments or assignments in the same area or theater of
operation and those added dimensions that come along.

Ms. SEGAL. I have a couple of things to say in response. One is
that we did ask each of the nations a series of questions about ac-
commodation to family roles, pregnancy and marriage and having
children and such. That didn't specifically address the dual-service
issues.

From some of my other work, I am familiar with the difficulties
for dval-career couples and in the United States, we have an in-
creasaig proportion of our military women who are married to
military men. There are problems in accommodating them with as-
signments together, but it is extremely important to most military
couples to be able to have joint domicile most of the time.

Mrs. BYRON. OK. Let me ask Dr. Ferber, on the assignment of
women in the Persian Gulf, in your testimony, you mentioned that
women were serving currently aboard the U.S.S. Arcadia, which is
a destroyer tender. I think you said that out of the 1,300 crew
members, 240 of them are women.

Are you aware of whether it is eligible for danger pay? I know
this subcommittee had a hearing early on last August, I believe it
was, on getting danger pay for those individuals in the Persian
Gulf. It was fortunate that the Department of Defense made the
wise decision before we had to go into some legislative decision,
which I did not want to de, but do you know if women are nceiv-
ing danger pay?

Mr. FERBER. It is our understanding that they did not receive
danger pay.

Mrs. BYRON. That they did not?
Mr. FERBER. Did not.
Mrs. BYRON. OK.
Mr. FERBER. It was interesting, also, as of this morning, there are

no women on any ships in the Persian Gulf. The Acadia has
left- -

Mrs BYRON. That was my next question. To your knowledge, are
there any other women serving in the Persian Gulf on board ships?

Mr. FERBER. We checked this morning, and again, what we were
told was that the Acadia has left. There are no women on ships
currently in the Persian Gulf. However, there is a ship on its way
to Diego Garcia in the Indian Ocean.
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Mrs. BYRON. OK. The other questionmy time is expired. but I
am going to take the liberty of asking one quick questionand
that is, do you have an idea of how many additional jobs, if the
Dickinson bill would pass. would then be opened up to women?

I know Congressman Dickinson testified before this commitLee
and in the Army, for example, the numbers were astounding if his
legislation would pass.

Mr. I''ERBER. Yes, Madam Chairman, we don't have any inde-
pendent figures, but I can relate to you what the services' re-
sponses were to a question on what positions would open under the
Dickinson bill.

The Navy's response dealt with only the 37 combat logistics force
ships, and in their response, they said that opening those to women
wou.-I open 14,000 enlisted positions and 700 officers. The Navy did
not address the positions that would be open because of sea/shore
rotations. In other words, if the men were no longer serving on the
CLF ships at sea, the Navy would not be required to keep some
male-only shore positions for rotation. So there is some number
beyond what the Navy says.

The reason the Army figure is so high, and that was 140,000,
that it included two factors. One, it included positions that are cur-
rently designated P 1, that are closed to women because they are in
the forward areas; and it also included positions that were closed to
women for other reasons, for example, in CONUS because of the
rotation policy for men serving in the P 1 positions in Europe.

Mrs. BYRON. What about in the Reserve and Guard units?
Mr. FERBER. I don't think there was any responsewe don't

know of anything on the Guard and Reserve units.
Mrs. BYRON. OK.
Mr. FERBER. The Air Force figure was 4,500 positions and that

dealt with three categories It would open positions on reconnais-
sance aircraft; it would open transport aircraft; and just a few posi-
tions in the training area.

Mrs. BYRON. OK. Thank you very much.
Mr. Bateman.
Mr. BATEMAN. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
At the outset, I would like to ask if it is possible if we could get

staff to ascertain the dates that the Acadia was in the Persian
Gulf, the dates that it left, and the effective dates in which danger
pay was implemented.

My recollection is that the danger pay ensued sometime follow-
ing the Stark incident and I think we need to fix that.

Mr. FERBER. Yes, I did mean to clarify that. Danger pay started
in Sep;ember 1987 and the Acadia and the Stark incident were in
the spring. So, it is the best of our understanding that by August, it
was gone.

Mr. BATEMAN. I think we want to make sure there is some egre-
gious situation here or whether it is simply that the ship with the
women on board was no longer there at the point where they
would have become entitled.

Mr. FERBER. I guess the question is whether or not the Acadia
was in a situation that would qualify for danger pay after Septem-
ber 1987?

Mrs. BYRON. Would the gentleman yield?

fig',.....
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Mr BATEMAN Yes
Mrs. BYRON. It was my understanding when I met with the Sec-

retary on this issue that it wasonce danger pay was declared, it
would be everyone in the Persian Gulf area who would be qualified
for danger pay.

Mr. FERBER. Yes.
Mrs. BYRON. To my knowledge, no ship or military personnel in

the Persian Gulf is not receiving the hazardous duty pay.
Mr. FERBER A similar situation today would require danger pay.
Mrs. BYRON Yes
Mr. BATEMAN. The first question I have for the panel is to Dr.

Segal. On page 3 of your statement, you say that "In the United
States, for example, research shows that a majority of the elector-
ate favors expanded military integration of women, to include some
combat roles from which they are now excluded."

Could you tell me what that research consists of and the source.
Ms. SEGAL. Yes, Mr. Bateman.
In 1982, the National Opinion Research Center at the University

of Chicago administered to a nationally representative sample of
Americans of voting age a series of questions on the military, in-
cluding the most questions that we have had asked in a long time
on opportunities for military women. They have repeated some of
those questions subsequently, but the ones that I will give you
some information on are in response to the question of whether
particular jobs should be open to women

The question read, "Please tell me whether you think a woman
should or should not he assigned to each job, assuming she is
trained to do it."

I will read you all of the jobs that were given and the percent
who felt that women should be in those jobs. Typists in the Penta-
gon-97 percent; nurses in a combat zone-94 percentwe have all
seen MASHmilitary truck mechanics-83 percent; jet transport
pilots-73 percent; jet fighter pilots, which is one of those from
which women are excluded, 62 percent; missile gunners in the
United States-59 percentthese are in decreasing order of accept-
ancecommander of a large base-59 percent; crew members on
combat ships-57 percent; and then the only job that did not have
a majority agreeing was phrased as "soldiers in hand-to-hand
combat"and actually, the researchers who did this research were
surprise at the large minority of people who approved, which was
35 percent.

Among 18- to 34-year-olds, there was greater acceptance in a lot
of these jobs for women performing so that, even in the soldiers in
hand-to-hand combat, fully 46 percent approved.

Mr. BATEMAN. Do you have, I think what they refer to in the eso-
teric polling circles as cross-tabulations, on that as to if the figure
is 59 percent affirmative, is that because of a bias that 100 percent
of the women who responded were affirmative and maybe 20 per-
cent of the males?

Ms. SEGAL. I do have some information, not by gender, because
there were very few differences by gender, although I do have by
sex role, working men compared to working women compared to
housewives.



99

Working women were more accepting of women in those roles
than were housewives, but working men were more accepting for
many of them, including the hand-to-hand combat, than were
housewives.

There is also a direct relationship with age so that the younger
people are, the more accepting they are. That is, in fact, the strong-
est relationship.

Mr. BATEMAN. So the greatest differential in response is an age
phenomenon, not a gender phenomenon.

Ms. SEGAL. That is right, age and education. So that the more
the education, the greater the acceptance of women in each of
these positions.

Mr. BATEMAN. SO to the extent that the role of women in the
military is denigrated by a cultural bias, the cultural bias is not as
strong now and would not appear likely to be as strong la the
future as has been in the past.

Ms. SEGAL. That is correct.
Mr. BATEMAN. You mane reference to the assignment of women

to combat vessels in the Navy of the Netherlands and that before
that was implemented, social psychologists were sent aboard ship.
Have the social psychologists involved in that program published
any articles or papers with reference to their findings?

Ms. SEGAL. That was not a combat ship; that was a combat sup-
port ship, that initial one That was the first one that they put
women onboard.

They have been moving slowly, so first they put women on
combat support ships and now they are starting to move into put-
ting women onto combat ships, but there is at least one paper that
I have seen written by one of the social psychologists who was in-
volved in that research.

Mr. BATEMAN. My interest is whether or not they identified early
on concerns that they felt that they needed to address and some
orientation program with the personnel involved and whether or
not in their follow-ups, they found that what they had anticipated
as potential problems were, indeed, problems.

Ms. SEGAL. In the one I am familiar with, that was the first ship
that they had women aboard. The most serious problems expressed
by both the men and women was lack of privacy, which is some-
thing, of course, that most Navy peoplemost sailors will say is a
problem aboard ship generally. They felt that they needed some
privacy beyond their own berthing spaces and that they needed
some places to go that were sex-segregated.

That was the major problem. Generally, in a lot of the integra-
tion situations, the problems that the women have are really prob-
lems of lack of acceptance by the men. One of the attempts of the
behavioral scientists to go aboard was to smooth over some of the
feelings of resentment that there might be and to make sure that
grievances were aired so that they could be dealt with.

Mr. BATEMAN. Thank you, Doctor.
Mrs. BYRON. Mr. Kyl.
Mr. KYL. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
I would like to ask this of anyone, although I guess perhaps Dr.

Stanley would be the first one to relate to this question Have you
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done any research or are you aware of practices in the Warsaw
Pact or the Soviet military?

Ms. STANLEY. We have not done any research on the Warsaw
Pact cour.tries. Our thought is perhaps to do some after we finishthe NATO nations for comparative purposes. However, as I am
sure you are aware, we have to get stuff from published materials.We can't send them this questionnaire because they aren't going toanswer it, as you would well expect.

There is a person in the Pentagon, in the Navy, Commander
Margaret Harlow, who has done some work on Soviet women andshe, in fact, appeared on a panel at a meeting in Chicago that I
organized and so she knows a little more about the Soviets than wedo. The two of us have not done that much research on the
Warsaw Pact, although we do plan to do a little.

Ms. SEGAL. I do know some of the historical records. Toward theend of World War II, the Soviet Union did employ women in bothall-female and gender-integrated combat units. The historical
record pretty muchand this is from a much more superficial ex-
amination than we have done with the NATO nations seems to
indicate that women performed as well as the similarly trained
men, which was not very well. Toward the end of the war and boththe men and the women who were being put into the lighting units
at that time did not have very much training.

Mr. KYL. I am not really sure how relevant that question i3, but I
suspect that you all could find a relevancy to it.

MS. STANLEY. Sure.
Mr. KYL. The people in the Department of Defense.
Let me ask you a question about reenlistment fates and attri-tion. I noted some graphs in the publicationthe DOD publication.

Would one of you like to comment about comparative attrition and
reenlistment rates for us? Anyone?

Mr. DENOMME. Are you referring to the United States?
Mr. KYL. Yes.
Mr. DENOMME. In terms of our understanding of the U.S. serv-ices' first-term enlistment, women have a higher attrition rate

than first-term enlistment males.
Mr. KYL. Approximately how much overall, not service- by -serv-ice?
Mr. DENOMME. I don't have the actual numbers. Our understand-

ing is that after the first term, it evens out and the attrition rate is
fairly similar. What the specific difference is, I don't have thatdata.

Mr. KYL. To the GAO witnesses here; has there been any cost
impact analysis here? In other words, there are a lot of different
cost factors, and I can see a lot of plus factors and I can perhaps
identify some negative factors. Has anybody looked at that?

Mr. FERBER. We haven't ?,one any, Mr. Kyl, but we believe the
services might have. We just don't have that information with ustoday.

Mr. KYL. OK.
Ms. SEGAL. I can answer that. There has been some work done inthe past looking at lost time among first-term enlisted personnel.

Most of the research has been done in the Navy, but the other
services have done some.

I
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Women tend, on the average, to lose more time for medical rea-
sons than men do, but men lose more time from the job for discipli-
nary problems and alcohol and drug abuse. Overall, in terms o." lost
time, men lose more time than women, but only slightly more.

In terms of cost, because men are more likely to have depend-
ents, it costs more for men. It also costs more to recruit men than
to recruit wome.i.

Mr. KYL. Are there questions of modifying facilities and things of
that sort that you have looked at?

Ms. SEGAL. In these particular studies, they did not address that,
but obviously, when there have been some situations that have
been all male, if you put women into them, there would be some
cost of modifying the facilities.

Mr. KYL. One of the statements in Mr. Ferber's testimony is that
DOD and the services have maintained that a policy which opens
combat positions to women is a social question which DOD is
poorly equipped to address, rather than a question of military oper-
ations. .

Is that really true or wouldn't DOD and the services look to the
question of military operations and the impact in deciding whether
to change any of their policies?

Mr. FERBER. It is hard to speak directly for DOD, but in looking
at their response, for example the Dickinson bill, you can infer
that they really have no problem with the capability of women or
with similar positions that women could fill. DOD got back to the
1948 statute that specifically prohibits women in combat situations
and say that it is really a society issue. It is not one that they are
going to address in a strict, military perspec*ive.

Mr. KYL. I see my time is up. I have her questions, Madam
Chairman, but I will defer until my time here again.

Mrs. BYRON. Mr. Bustamante.
Mr. BUSTAMANTE. I have no questions other than to make an ob-

servation.
Madam Chairman, thank you so much, and I am sorry I am so

late, but I was in a couple of other meetings.
I don't think anybody will be excluded in an future war. Where

are you going to be safe? Any operation that you perform will be
within striking distance of the enemy's capability, so consequently,
what are we arguing about in this area? I just wanted to make that
observation.

Thank you.
Mrs. BYRON. Thank you, Mr. Bustamante.
Let me say that we have done a little bit of checking and it is

our understanding that the Acadia left the Persian Gulf July 1.
The hazardous duty pay did not go into effect until August 25 of
1987. But in the meantime, the Kidd, the Fox and the Cromlin re-
ceived retroactive hazardous duty pay back to May 1. You would
not be in a position to answer that, but that issue had been
brought out and I think it is one that we are going to pursue from
this side to find out were there other ships that should have been
receiving the hazardous duty pay at the time.

Let me ask Dr. Segal or Dr. Stanley, when you were tasking
about the Canadian and the Danish experiment on utilizing women
in combat roles. how many women were involved in that experi-
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ment? I think one of the criteria that I have used, because I am
one who has not been in favor of an increased role of women in
combat, and what I have been citing isI have gone back to the
Israeli officers that I talked to who were, at that time, the last area
that really had women in active-duty combatand they made the
conscientious decision to remove women from combat roles.

Ms. STANLEY. In Denmarkfirst of all, I can't answer your ques-
tion in terms of numbers, but I can in terms of proportions because
that is the information that is available.

Mrs. BYRON. OK.
Ms. STANLEY. In both the Army and the Air Force programs,

that will finish this year, so reports have notevaluations have
not yet been made because the trials will finish this year. Each
unit to which women were being assigned would include 20- to 25
percent.

Mrs. BYRON. Was this across the scope of the services, because I
think, on the GAO testimony, the different branches of the Armed
Services utilize women differently because many of them define
combat positions differently.

Ms. STANLEY. Yes, you are absolutely right. In Lhe Armyin
Denmarkthe figures 20- to 25 percent the strength of the unit
would consist of women is true for everything that I tell you now.

Mrs. BYRON. OK.
Ms. STANLEY. In the Army, women are on this trial program in

tank companies, armored infantry companies, field artillery batter-
ies and short-range air-defense batteries. So in those kinds of units,
20- to 25 percent of the unit's strength would be female.

In the Air Force, a HAWK surface-to-air missile squadron, a
short-range air-defense battery and what they call a close-defense
unit, so, again, 20- to 25 percent. It would include women from var-
ious positions; that is, officers, NCOs and enlisted personnel.
Women would be recruited to serve in these trial units by the same
selection requirements that would be used for males.

Those trials were started in 1984 and will be completed this year.
The Navy experimental program started in Denmark in 1981 and

in 1986, the Navy made the recommendation that women, in prin-
ciple, be employed on equal terms with men. Now, the Navy did
not report the proportion of the strength that was female, but in
the Navy, they wet e assigned to fishery protection ships, which I
believe would be like our C:a3t Cuara, minelayers, patrol boats
and missile boats.

When the trials ended in 1986, the Navy recommended that
women in principle be employed on equal terms with the male per-
sonnel on all vessels. The Minister of Defense decided that he
would approve part of that, but the exclusion would be that they
not be on submarines, which hadn't been part of the trials anyway,
and they would not be on fishery protection ships, which had been
on part of the trials.

Mrs. BYRON. Was the-eI think in this country we continually
hear that in regard to training, the treatment of military men and
women is a little bit different with regards to stress. Women have
somewhat less stringent physical requirements in basic training.
Did you find any differences in the treatment of men and women
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in other NATO countries with regard to their training require-
ments?

Ms. STANLEY. The area of training is the area where the differ-
vrices tend to be the greatest.

Essentially, the training differences are found more in the area
of basic training than in specialty training, and it is the ri.se that
the two areas of basic training that, are most likely to differ from
males and females is in the physical training areas and also in the
use of weapons. That is, in some instances, women will be given
weapons training, but they are told that they are only to use these
for defensive purposes, not for offensive purposes.

So, yes, training differences do vary in several of the nations in
the area of the use of weapons and physical strength.

Mrs. BYRON. I had one final question and that was for Mr.
Ferber. In the Navy combat logistics force onboard those ships isn't
the primary mission of both of those groups about the same?

Mr. FERBER. The Navy draws a distinction between the combat
logistics force in that those ships can not only supply the carrier
groups, but they can go with the carrier group into harm's way, if
you will. The MSC, the Military Sea lift Command ships, can only
shuttle back and forth to supply a carrier group.

Within the CLF ships, though, only a few of them would actually
serve continuously with the carrier group. Many of their ships
would routinely perform the same function as the MSC ships. They
are both same and different. In other words, they can perform the
same function, but the Military Sea lift Command ships cannot con-
tinue with the carrier group, whereas the CLF ships can and that
is the distinction the NaN y draws by designating them as combat.

Mrs. BYRON. OK.
Mr. Bateman.
Mr. BATEMAN. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
Has anyone gathered any data as to the number and positioning

of women in the reserve forces and whether or not it is comparable
to the similar statistics among those in the active duty forces? I
guess the point of my question is are our reserve components less
women-friendly than the active duty or more women-friendly?

Mr. FERBER. We don't have any numbers on that. We could get
them for you.

The same exclusions and opportunities apply in the reserves as
the active so we do have women in the reserves and they have both
the same opportunities and the same restrictions as in the active.
What exactly the numbers are, we would be glad to get these for
you.

Mr. BATEMAN. It would be interesting to know
[The following information was received for the record:]

U S GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE.
NATIONAI. SECURITY AND INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS DIVISION,

Washington D(1 December 10, 19,Y7
Hon HERBERT H BATEMAN,
House of Representatives. Washington, DC

DEAR MR BATSMAN At the November 19, 1987 hearing on Women in the Military
you asked us to provide you information on female representation in the ReserNe
Components of the Armed Forces Total reserve strength consists of the Ready Re-
serve, the Standby Reserve, and the Retired Reserve The Ready Reserve is made up
of the Selected Reserve those paid reservists generally serving in organized units
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and the Individual Ready Reservethose reservists who are :ot pa'd nor assigned
to specific units The following is fiscal year 1987 data for the Ready Reserve which
comprise those personnel subject to immediate call up

READY RESERVE

Mare Female total Percent
female

Army National Guard 436 018 '76,125 462,143 5 7
Army Reserve 503.561 91387 ' 601.097 162
Naval Reserve 198.065 28,460 226.525 12 6
Marine Corps Reserve 82,505 4,328 86,833 5 0
Air National Guard 100,855 13,'40 114,595 120
Air Force Reserve 105,057 23,646 128,703 18 4

Total 1,426 061 193,686 ' 1,619.896 '2 0
Coast Guard Reserve 16,222 1.840 18.062 10 2

Total 1442,283 195,526 ' 1.637,958 119

. These totals are higher than the sum of the male and female figures because the DOD Defense Manpower Data Center does not have
information on the geode, of 119 members of the n 1y ''.serve

I hope this irrormation as useful If you have any questions please call me on 275-
8412

Sincerely yours
MARTIN M FERBER,

Sm tor Associate Director.
Mr. BATEMAN. The other area of concern that I would like to ad-

dress, and it comes somewhat anecdotal, based upon a phone call
from a constituent who was a spouse of an Army enlisted person
The complaining constituent was the wife and ,...'so an Army er::st-
ed person. He was sent off to Europe; she was left behind with chil-
dren and very substantial economic problems as a result of the
family's being separated.

Have you all inquired into DOD policies with reference to spous-
al assignment policies where you have a husband and wife who are
both in the military?

Mr. FERBER. Beverly can answer that.
Ms. BENDEKGEY. The services try, as much as possible, to assign

married couples to the same location, but it just isn't always possi-
ble. But they haveI am not sure what the numbers are, but they
have had a very high rate of co-location. There may have been
some other reasons why the gentleman was not allowed to have his
family accompany him. Some assignments overseas are considered
unaccompanied tours, and on that basis, they are usually shorter
assignments.

There may have been some other reasons.
Mr. BATEMAN. All right,
Mr. FERBER. Or they may just not have been able to accommo-

date that one.
Mr. BAT* MAN. I can certainly understand that you can't immedi-

ately -.-..: simultaneously always assign two spouses to the same
area or Wace. I was just wondering if there is ny pattern of insen-
sitivity that had been discovered?

Mr. FERBER. No, I think DOD is very sensitive to that issue. It is
an issue of growing significance. It is going to become a more im-
portant issue in the next few years, too.

Mr. BATEMAN. Thank you very much.

103
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Mrs. BYRON. Mr. Kyl.
Mr. KYL. Madam Chairman, the last two questions I haveI

have always wanted to ask a sociologist this question, and you lead
into it with a statement-

Mrs. BYRON. Now, be fair; they are Marylanders.
[Laughter.]
Mr. Km. No, I really want to know the answer to this question

and I am glad we have an expert here.
Dr. Segal, on page 3first, let me preface my statement by

saying that I am concerned generally about the declining role of
the famil7r in our society. I think the family is an extremely posi-
tive influence and has been throughout our history. Occasionally
Government policies impact upon the role of the family and the
two parents who ought to head the family.

Of course, where we can, and where it doesn't conflict with more
important goals, we ought to be cognizant of the problems that we
create by Government policies .which adversely impact the role of
the family. Therefore, I was intrigued by your statement on page 3
of your testimony that there is a decreasing emphasis on women's
family roles.

I am sure that is true. I think we all understand that to be true
these days. I have really two questions regarding that.

The first one is, do you believe that this decreasing emphasis on
women's family roles is an explanation for increased pressure to
expand the role of women in the military or is it a justification for
it; and secondly, whether you believe that women's family roles
will be affected byand if so, is it adversean expansion of
women's role in the military?

Ms. SEGAL. First, Mr. Kyl, I did not mean to say that women's
family roles are not important. But rather my daughter is here-

Mr. KYL. OK. I am not suggesting any implication there. I am
really curious, from your professional point of view, as to what the
answer to this might be.

Ms. SEGAL. One of my research interests is on Army families. I
have been doing research right now, in fact, on Army families.
What I really mean by this is that the military personnel tend to
be young. We know they are getting older because of increasing
emphasis on specialized skills and retention, but women are en-
gaged in their family roles for a smaller proportion of their lives
than used to be the case so that it used to be that women really
needed to be available to their families, to their children, for all of
what would be their mild-bearing years, and that is less true now.

So that most women are postponing marriage and postponing
having children until they have entered the labor force, have
gotten an education and such, and so that is part of the reason
why, as military personnel, especially for those who come in and
serve a tour and then go back out into the civilian world, that it is
more compatible with women's typical role for them to be involved
as one-term soldiers.

I think that we need to pay attention to the combination of work
roles and family roles in our society generally, but certainly in the
military, and the military services have been grappling with chang-
ing family roles, not only for women, but for the men as well.
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Because of the changing impact of women's roles, it is, in fact,
having more of an impact on the military via the civilian wives of
military men. I think that you are absolutely right; we do need to
pay attention to what kir is of impacts there will be on family roles
with military personnel who also have families.

Some of the other NATO nations allows for a greater opportuni-
ty for maternal and paternal leave in the case of child-bearing, so
that is the sort of policy that perhaps the services w;'1 need to look
toward in order to retain highly trained personnel.

That is just one example that the dual-service couple is an in-
creasing phenomenon, as is the dual-career military person mar-
ried to a civilian person, but with both desiring to maintain a
career and have a family. So, increasingly, our military services,
just like our civilian corporate sector, has to respond to people jug-
gling both working and family roles.

Mr. KYL. Then do I gather that the primary reason this has an
impact or an influence on the question before usthe primary ex-
ample you gave usthe fact that a lot of women will see a 3-year
tour, for example, as a good way to begin their career and then will
get into a family role. Therefore, this being a good example of not a
decreasing emphasis on women's family role, but a change in the
family role, a deferring of that until a little bit later time in life
than used to be the case?

Ms. SEGAL. Women have been deferring family roles. The age at
first marriage, as I said, has been, in fact, increasing. That actually
has been the pattern for men in the military as well. Service as a
single man and then getting out and getting married, as we in-
creasingly have first-term enlisted men who are married and that
is something that is being addressed by the services, but the ability
to cope with the demands of both the demanding military service,
as well as family demands, is one of the reasons that men, as well
as women, are leaving the services, because of the difficulty of
maintaining a family life while serving in the military.

Mr. KYL. Madam Chairman, may I have your indulgence for just
another question or two?

Mrs. BYRON. You certainly may.
Mr. KYL. We are really going to need help from people like you

in balancing the pros and cons here. When you need to have a
more liberal maternity leave policy, for example, that can disrupt a
great deal of planning within a system that used to be pretty much
by the numbers. Yet there are positive reasons to encourage these
people to get in and expand their roles.

So there has to be a balancing there and I think it has to be very
carefully considered and balanced off.

The only other observation that I want to make, Madam Chair-
man, is that I understand that anecdotal evidence is about the
worst possible kind of evidence, but I thought I might relate two
experiences that I had within the last 2 weeks that might be of in-
terest.

Last week, I had the opportunity to be at Fort Smith in Hawaii,
and was escorted by a young Navy lieutenant whose husband had
just gone off for a 1-year tour at Diego Garcia. She may not be
pleased to know that there is a ship with women on board headed
for Diego Garcia, but--
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Mrs. BYRON. 1 am not going to tell her.
Mr. KYL. While not being happy with that situation, I found her

morale to be superior and that was instructive to me.
Two week: ago, I returned from a trip to Central America and

actually, the experience that I will relate was an expel ience I en-
c mintered more than 2 weeks ago because I was at a camp of sol-
diers in the resistance to the Sandinista regime in Nicaragua, and
in that contra camp, one of the most memorable experiences that I
will ever have is talking to a young ladyI am sure she wasn't 20
years of age yetwho had been severely wounded in hand-to-hand
combathad been the only survivor of her particular unitand
she was just out of the wheelchair now, able to get around on
crutches and I asked her what she was going to be ioing now. She
said, well, of course, she would be working there in the i,sspital to
help other people who were injured.

I found her morale and her spirit to be very high, notwithstand-
ing the horrible experience that she had just had. I don't know
that it is desirable to put anybody in that kind of position, but cer-
tainly it shows that there is no difference when it comes to sex in
terms of one's desirability and commitment to a cause which ik.
worthwhile.

As I say, that experience in talking with that young lady will
stay with me for a long time.

Thank you for your indulgence, Madam Chairman.
Mrs. BYRON. Thank you, Mr. Kyl.
Let me pursue a little bit, sort of briefly, on a subject that you

started out, and that was the sociological effects that we are seeing
more and more. I really hadn't planned to go in this direction but I
think it has been brought up and I can't avoid the opportunity to
pick your two brains on this issue.

It is an issue that I finda lot of times when I am out in the
field or on visits to military bases, I will get a young woman in the
military, frequently an enlisted personnel, who is unmarried,
either pregnant or has an infant child at home, coming to me toI
can remember vividly one who was in a tank battalion. She was
about 3 months pregnant. She had just been deployed to Europe.
They did not know she was pregnant at the time when she was
transferred there. She asked me if I would assist her in staying in
Europe; that she understood the full responsibility; she had no
problem taking care of the child once the child was born; she had a
Germar family that was going to help her.

How are we going to handle the family problems that are devel-
oping i ,lm this type of situation? Her role was as an enlisted
person i- a kank battalion, changing engines, heavy-duty work, in a
batty Um. :i, was deployed near the front line. In the event of an
elm- on,: tnev would be moving forward.

Al ,Ai- ti.ne. she had made the arrangements when the child ar-
rived , , .. with a German family off the base. The German
womwo ,. Juld take care of the child when she was at work and
then w,= ;ee an emergency come along when they have to deploy.
Where are the family allegiances going? I have three children; I
know where mine would go.

These are some of the issues that we are having tough times de-
bating. If you have a situation where a deployment is on a Navy

11Z
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vessel, you know you are there. You can make those long-term ar-
rangements. But if you are looking at an Army or an Air Force for-
ward deployed unit with a single parent, male or female, what hap-
pens?

Ms. SEGAL. That :.: a very important question. First, we actually
have more single-parent men in the military than women.

Mrs. BYRON. I know that.
Ms. SEGAL. Because there are more men- -
Mrs. BYRON. The hearing today was on women, but I think this

is an important factor that transcends into issues.
Ms. SEGAL. Indeed, we have a concern about what is going to

happen should there be a major mobilization among our troops in
Europe. What will the men do who have families there, living
there?

There is a great concern that the men will not be with their
units because they would be concerned about their families who
are living on the economy. Saying that is a problem for men
doesn't mean that it is not a difficulty; it is something that we need
to address.

I think that we are not going to address it if we don't keep re-
minding ourselves that we do have families there and we need to
somehow accommodate those family roles.

I think some of it may be temporary so that I think certainly in
the case of the woman who was pregnant, we are dealing with a
temporary and predictable period during which she may not be
able to perform the heavy labor.

In the policy now, the decisions are made on an individual case
basis as to whether a woman can continue with her responsibil-
ities.

Mrs. BYRON. Her company commander's opinion was that before
she becomes an integrated part of that unit, since she had just
been deployed, it was better to have her reassigned back to
CONUS.

Ms. SEGAL. Is this an Army woman?
Mrs. BYRON. Yes.
Ms. SEGAL. Because the policy is that Army enlisted women, if

they are pregnant, are not supposed to be deployed overseas.
Oh, they didn't know she was pregnant.
Mrs. BYRON. That is right, and she had come to me to ask me for

my assistance. It has beer several years ago. That child is probably
almost ready for kindergarten by now.

I was a dependent wife with two small children, stationed in Ger-
many, at the time of the Hungarian uprising. The men were in the
field; the wives and children were back in the kaserns, and one of
the things that we were looking atand I reflect back in compar-
ing the differences at that time versus nowwas that for the
number of dependents there at the time, the planning was rather
inadequate. We have moved a great step further.

We were on the third floor. Our rules and regulations were that
I was to bring five blankets for each member of the family. If it
was a question of whether I was going to leave the caserne with 15
blankets or leave the caserne with two children that had no blan-
kets, I can tell you the blankets would have stayed upstairs.

1 1 3
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These are the kinds of things that we have to look at when we
are deploying an increasing number of women in the military be-
cause we want to make sure that there is a family unit; that the
family unit does continue; that they are not denied a family role.
These are difficult questions that, when we look at Mr. Dickinson's
bill, what position are we putting ourselves into?

Ms. SEGAL. I think one of the most important kinds of initiatives
that is taking place in the services is the various kinds of programs
to provide support for the families when the military service
member is not available.

Mrs. BYRON. A support system.
Ms. SEGAL. We need to serve as a support system the service

member knows that his or her family is taken care of in the event
of an emergency and will, in fact, stay with the unit and be as-
sured that the family is all right.

Mrs. BYRON. I want to thank the two of you for your testimony
today. As I said, had we not had the availability of your testimony,
we would be waiting for a very in-depth research project that the
GAO would have to come up with for us, so I appreciate that.

Mr. Ferber, I appreciate you and your group's testimony. I think
it has been extremely beneficial and it will give us something to
build on when DOD and the three services come in December.

Thank you once again, and the hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 11:30 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned, to

reconvene subject to the coil of the Chair.]
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HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES,

MILITARY PERSONNEL AND COMPENSATION SUBCOMMITTEE,
Washington, DC, Thursday, February .4, 1988.

The subcommittee met pursuant to call at 10 a.m., in room 2212,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Beverly B. Byron, (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding.

STATEMENT OF HON. BEVERLY B. BYRON, A REPRESENTATIVE
FROM MARYLAND, CHAIRMAN, MILITARY PERSONNEL AND
COMPENSATION SUBCOMMITTEE

Mrs. BYRON. Good morning. This morning is the third subcom-
mittee hearing in a series of hearings on the subject of women in
the military. At the October hearing we looked at issues of concern
to both the active duty military women and military spouses, focus-
ing particular attention on the August reports of the DACCWITS,
which related some fairly, frankly, astonishing stories of conversa-
tions with Navy and Marine Corps women on a recent visit to the
Western Pacific.

The second hearing in November was informative in nature, ad-
dressing the current combat exclusive laws and the policies of
NATO allies in utilizing women. As a result of the DACOWITS
report, the Secretary of Defense has established a task force to
review DOD and the service policies on women in the service.

The Navy and Marine Corps also have set up a study group at
the direction of the Secretary of Navy. The purpose of this morn-
ing's hearing is to learn in detail of those internal study groups. I
am pleased to note that as a result of these reviews, a number of
changes are in the offing. Both the gentleman from Alabama, Con-
gressman Dickinson, and I have introduced legislation to expand
the type of jobs available to women.

As I said at the last hearing, I prefer to see this accomplished
administratively by the Department of Defense itself. That is the
way the process is supposed to work. But as in the case of "danger
pay" for service personnel in the Persian Gulf, I am prepared to
take legislative action if necessary.

I view this hearing as a beginning, not an end, of the process.
Along with changes already agreed to by Secretary Carlucci, he has
taken the service and has tasked them to take a look at the
number of other areas and report back in several months, necessi-
tating a further review and a follow-up on the report at that time.

We will eagerly await that review. I want to emphasize that ini-
tiatives to address the problems of sexual harassment are an im-
portant first step, but only that, an important first step, which will
require continued monitoring both by DOD and by the services.

As I said in my opening statement at the first hearing, as long as
we have women in the military, they are going to be treated equal-
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ly. They are going to be treated fairly. Only constant vigilance will
insure that occurs.

Our first witness this morning is Dr. David Armor, the Principal
Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Department of Defense for Force
Management and Personnel, Chairman of the DOD Task Force. I
certainly hope that doesn't all fit on one door. Your stationery
must be interesting.

After Dr. Armor's presentation and responses to questions, we
will hear from a panel composed of the personnel chiefs of the
Army, Navy, Air Force, Marine Corps and Coast &lard. Gentle-
man, I will ask each of you to present your statement any then re-
spond to questions as a panel. I will also ask Dr. Armor if you will
remain at the witness table along with the second panel in case
any members may wish to ask him further questions or seek to
clarify Secretary Carlucci's position on any of the issues raised in
the second panel's presentation.

Your full written statements will be made a part of the he firing
record. In the interest of time, I will, therefore, ask each of you to
provide a brief summary of your oral presentation in order to allow
the maximum time for questions.

Dr. Armor, General Ono, Admiral Edney, General Hickey, Gen-
eral Hudson, Admiral Matteson, we welcome each of you this
morning, and we look forward to your testimony. Mr. Bateman, do
you have an opening statement?

STATEMENT OF HON. HERBERT H. BATEMAN, A
REPRESENTATIVE FROM VIRGINIA

Mr. BATEMAN. Madam Chairman, very briefly to welcome our
witnesses this morning, and to say that all of us, I am sure, share
the same concerns, that we see equity is done to all of the women
in our military services. We all want that. I don't think it would be
acceptable to any of us that we do less than that.

But it is easier to talk about it in a theoretical sense and an
ivory tower sense than it is to implement specia personnel actions
consistent with discrete, intelligent, rational management of per-
sonnel and consistent with the overriding purposes and functions of
having people in the military, which is to make sure that our na-
tional security is as fully protected as possible.

There is absolutely and totally no excuEe for any sexual harass-
ment taking place in the military any more than any other seg-
ments of American society. To the extent that problems have sur-
faced there within the military, that certainly must be addressed
and it must be made abundantly clear at all levels of command,
that this is not to be tolerated.

I look forward to hearing fr ,m the witnesses. It is my hope and
belief that we are going to learn that constructive things have been
done to move us toward the objectives that we all share, and I look
forward to your testimony.

Mrs. BYRON. Thank you very much. Doctor, you may begin.
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STATEMENT OF DAVID J. ARMOR, PRINCIPAL DEPUTY ASSIST-
ANT SECRETARY OF DEFENSE, FORCE MANAGEMENT AND PER-
SONNEL

Dr. ARMOR. Thank you. Madam Chairman and Committee mem-
bers. I do appreciate the opportunity to appear before you today to
discuss the recommendations of the Department of Defense Task
Force Report on Women in the Military and the actions already
taken by the Secretary of Defense in response to these recommen-
dations.

I have sent over earlier copies of the Task Force reports. The rec-
ommendations are quite numerous. What I would like to do this
morning is highlight some of the key findings and recommenda-
tions of that report. As you are aware, on September 16, 1987, the
Secretary of Defense established the Task Force on Women in the
Military after receiving a fairly critical report from the
DACOWITS (Defense Adviscry Committee on Women in the serv-
ices) following their field trip to the Pacific region last summer.

The Task Force, which I chaired, included representatives from
all Military Departments, the Office of the Joint Chiefs of Staff,
Office of the Secretary of Defense General Counsel, and a Federal
Government employee from outside of the Department of Defense.
The Secretary directed us to focus on three primary areas of con-
cern: attitudes toward and treatment of women in the services, and
particularly the sexual harassment problem; consistency in the ap-
plication of combat exclusion policies; and career development
issues. We made recommendations in each of those areas to the
Secretary of Defense.

Recommendations concerning the attitudes toward and treat-
ment of military women are based on the Task Force's conclusion
that, despite vigorous institutional efforts to prevent it, sexual har-
assment remains a problem in all services. W e believe that this
problem can be minimized by a strong reaffirmation of Departmen-
tal policy against sexual harassment through leadership at all
levels of the chain of command and by the improvement of existing
complaint and enforcement systems to deal with sexual harass-
ment allegations.

I will mention in this regard that establishing and using a
formal back-up mechanism whenever the local chain of command
may not be working is, I feel, one of the most important recommen-
dations we have made in this area.

Another important recommendation concerns medical care for
military women. We examined a number of quality of life issues
and felt that the medical area, particularly in regard to OB/GYN
services, could use some improvement. There are some recommen-
dations that the Secretary has accepted which task the Assistant
Secretary of Defense for Health Affairs to prepare a plan of action
for dealing with medical care of military women.

Mrs. BYRON. Excuse me for interrupting you. Do you have an
idea of a timeframe on that?

Dr. ARMOR. I believe the timeframe of that, as with the other re-
ports due to the Secretary, is 3 months.

In the combat exclusion area, the Task Force found that the
services were not always consistent in the closure of certain non-
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combat jobs to women. Generally, the services only close those non-
combat units m positions where risks of hostile fire or capture are
considered substantial. I think, by and large, we found that and
concurred in that.

The problem is that the services have formulated these risk crite-
ria and as a result have somewhat different risk thresholds. This
leads to the consistency problem where similar units or positions
are open to women in one service but closed in another. This find-
ing led to two major recommendations affecting combat exclusion
policies. First, on consistency grounds, we recommended opening
five new occupational areas to women: Air Force Red Horse and
Mobile Aerial Port Squadrons; Naval Mobile Construction Battal-
ions; and Marine Crops Security Guards and Marine Corps Securi-
ty Forces. The Task Force also considered Navy CLF ships and EP-
3 reconnaissance aircraft. We concurred with Secretary Webb's
recent decision to open these units to women.

No further recommendations were required by our Task Force in
that regard, with the exception of a general review of the "risk
rule," which I will come to in a moment. The Task Force believed
that the opening of these areas was justified on grounds of consist-
ency alone, although our proposed "risk rule," which I will discuss
next, provides additional grounds. The Secretary of Defense con-
curred with the "risk rule" and '..as adopted all recommendations
in this area except two: he has asked for further review of Naval
Mobile Construction Battalions and Marine Corps Security Forces
before making a final decision in these areas. Those two areas have
been placed into the general review category that I will discuss
later.

The second, and I believe the most important recommendation
that the Task Force made it the combat exclusion area, and one
approved by the Secretary, is the establishment of clear guidance
to the services on the grounds for closing noncombatant positions
or units. The proposal is to permit closure of noncombat positions
or units if their risk of exposure to direct combat, hostile fire, or
capture are equal to or greater than the risk for land, air, or sea
combat units with which they are associated in a theater of oper-
ation This rule is consistent with the Navy's CLF ship openings
as proposed by Secretary Webb and may also support opening addi-
tional Army positions in the brigade area and some Air Force re-
connaissance aircraft. Our report recommended that the services
incorporate this new risk rule into their policies and report within
3 months to the Secretary of Defense regarding any further job
openings to women.

Regarding career development, the Task Force concluded that
social and organizational inhibitors, as well as combat exclusion
laws, have resulted in assignment and classification policies based
on gender. To ensure that women are provided the opportunity for
the fullest possible career development, we recommended that the
Secretary of Defense direct the Military Departments to review
their policies concerning women officer leadership development
and to improve on integration of enlisted women into non-tradi-
tional skill areas. The Secretary approved this recommendation as
well.

L._
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Madam Chairman, 1 have enclosed the Department of Defense
Task Force on Women in the Military Report as part of 1137 state-
ment, and I am prepared to respond to your questions.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Armor follows:]
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Madam Chairman and Committee members, I

appreciate the opportunity to appear before

you today to discuss the results of the

Department of Defense Task Force Report on

Women in the Military, as approved by the

Secretary of Defense.

As you are aware, on September 16, 1987,

the Secretary of Defense established the Task

Force on Women in the Military after receiving

a fairly critical report from the DACOWITS

(Defense Advisory Committee on Women in the

Services) following their field trip to the

Pacific region last summer. The Task Force,

which I chaired, included representatives from

all Military Departments, the Office of the
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Joint Chiefs of Staff, Office of the Secretary

of Defense General Counsel, and a Federal

government employee from outside of the

Department of Defense. The Secretary directed

us to focus on three primary areas of concern:

attitudes toward women in the Services, and

particularly the sexual harassment problem;

consistency of application of combat exclusion

policies; and career development issues. We

made recommendations in each of those areas to

the Secretary of Defense.

RecomMendations concerning the attitudes

toward and treatment of military women are

based on the Task Force's conclusion that,

despite vigorous institutional efforts to

prevent it, sexual harassment remains a

proble,a 311 Services. We believe that this
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problem can be minimized by a strong

reaffirmation of Departmental policy against

harassment by leadership at all levels of the

chain of command and the improvement of

existing complaint and enforcement systems to

deal with sexual harassment allegations.

Another important recommendation in this area

concerns medical care for military women. We

think this needs to be improved, particularly

with regard to OB/GYN services. The Secretary

has accepted all the recommendations in this

section of the report.

In the combat exclusixl area, the Ta-k

Force found that the Services were not always

consistent in the closure of certain noncombat

jobs. Generally, the Services only close

those noncombat units or positions where risks

1
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of hostile fire or capture are substantial.

The problem is that the Services have used

different "risk" thresholds; this leads to the

consistency problem, where similar units or

positions are open to women in one Service but

closed in another.

This finding led to two major

recommendations affecting combat exclusion

policies. First, we recommended opening five

new occupational areas to women: Air Force

Red Horse and Mobile Aerial Port Squadrons;

Naval Mobile Construction Battalions; and

Marine Corps Security Guards and Security

Forces. The Task Force also considered Navy

CLF ships and EP-3 reconnaissance aircraft; we

concurred with Secretary Webb's recent

decision to open these units to women. The
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Task Force believed that opening these areas

was justified on grounds of consistency alone,

although our proposed "risk" rule, which I

will discuss next, provides additional

grounds. The Secretary of Defense concurred

with the "risk" rule and has adopted all

recommendations in this area except two: he

has asked for further review of Naval Mobile

Construction Battalions and Marine Cops

Security Forces before making a final decision

in this area.

The second and most important reommendation

approved by the Secretary is establishment of

clear guidance to the Services on the grounds

for closing noncombatant positions or units.

The proposal is to permit closure of

noncombatant positions or units if their risks
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of exposure to direct combat, hostile fire, or

capture are equal to or greater than the risks

for land, air, or sea combat units with which

they are associated in a theater of

operations. This rule is consistent with the

Navy CLF ship openings as proposed by

Secretary Webb and may also open additional

Army positions in the brigade area and some

Air Force reconnaissance aircraft. Our report

recommended that the Services incorporate this

new risk rule into their policies and report

within 3 months to the Secretary of Defense

regarding any further job openings to women.

Regarding career development, the Task

Force concluded that social and organizational

inhibitors, as well as laws concerning combat

exclusion, have resulted in assignment and

",)
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classification policies based on gender. To

ensure that women are provided the opportunity

for the fullest possible career development,

we recommended that the Secretary of Defense

direct the Military Departments to review

their policies concerning women officer

leadership development and to improve on

integration of enlisted women into

non-traditional skill areas.

Madam Chairman, I have enclosed the

Department of Defense Task Force on Women in

the Military report as part of my statement

and I am prepared to respond to your

questions.
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INTRODUCTION

Total force readiness requires that all military members,
male and female, have an opportunity to develop their talent to
the fullest. Because women are a minority of people in uniform
(about 10 percent), special efforts are essential to establish
that opportunity. Women must be able to compete fairly for
assignment and promotion, look forward to rewarding careers if
they so choose, and be full partners in the benefits of mutual
respect among military members that are critical to the effec-
tiveness of military organizations. Attaining those objectives
has been complicated by a rapid increase in the number of women
in uniform during the past decade and by legal restrictions
concerning women in combat, but it is clear that in spite of
those complications, military women represent an irreplaceably
valuable part of the U.S. Armed Forces.

Department of Defense policy is specific with regard to the
effects of the combat exclusion laws. Women are expected to be
used in all roles except those explicitly prohibited by the law,
and the law should be interpreted to allow as many .s possible
career opportunities to be kept open. Similarly, Defense policy
is specific with regard to respect for women insofar as attitudes
or actions constituting sexual harassment are concerned. Execu-
tion of those policies requires continuous und effective supervi-
sion.

Most methods of supervision are common to all large organi-
zations: a clear joining of responsibility and authority at
every level, reports, inspections, and various techniques to
obtain direct information, such as surveys and personal involve-
ment bl leaders with their people. One unique way of keeping the
Secretary of Defense personally informed concerning military
women was the establishment in 1951 of the Defense Advisory
Committee on Women in the Scrvices (DACOWITS). The DACOWITS
consists of leaders from business, industry, education, the
professions, and civic organizations. The DACOWITS' continuing
concern for women's issues and problems, many of which they have
identified through annual visits, interviews, and observations at
numerous military installations, and their positive recommenda-
tions to the Secretary of Defense about these matters, have
provided a particularly valuable view of how well the Department
is doing in making military service rewarding for women.

The Secretary of Defense established this Task Force as a
direct result of continuing concerns raised by the DACOWITS about
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the full integration of women in the armed forces. The Secre-
tary's direction was to address three primary topics: attitudes
toward and treatment of women in the military, and their impact
on the morale and quality of life for women; -onsistency in
application of combat exclusion statutes and policies, and their
impact on effective utilization of women; and the manner in which
various force management policies may impact adversely on women's
career development. Discussion and recommendations for action in
response to that direction are contained in the sections that
follow.

11
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EXTRACT OE

The Task Force on women in the Military recommends the
Secretary of Defense take the following actions:

Section I. Attitudes Toward Women in the Services

1. Address the problem of sexual harassment with the
Service Secretaries and the Joint Chiefs of Staff (Chairman and
Service Chiefs), requesting a reaffirmation of Departmental
policy against harassment and an endorsement of the other recom-
mendations in this report.

2. In an effort to improve sexual harassment assess-
ment procedures, require that a specifically tailored DoD-wide
survey be conducted in 1988 and periodically thereafter to
determine the incidence of sexual harassment and the effective-
ness of programs to combat it. Additionally, require that a
climate assessment instrument be developed and made available to
all Services for use by commanders in determining the perceptions
of individual Service members under their command concerning the
total work environment; and that a central repository be estab-
lished for all sexual harassment studies/surveys which would
collate findings and publish appropriate results to all the
Services.

3. In the area of education and training, require that
DoD and all Services adopt a standardized definition of sexual
harassment through revision of current DoD directives; each
Service review its emphasis on and adequacy of education and
training concerning sexual harassment to ensure recurring high
quality, professional instruction in all currently programmed
training, and expand such programs where deficiencies are found;
each Service develop new materials and techniques to improve
existing instructional methods and ensure that instruction occurs
at all levels of the organization; and, DoD review equal opportu-
nity lessons learned for use in combating sexual harassment. The
results oc such a review would be provided all Services for
inclusion in their affirmative action plans or other appropriate
utilization.

4. In an effort to improve enforcement of sexual
harassment policies, require the Services to review, and modify
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as necessary, their formal complaint systems to ensure that each
Service:

a. Has a formal backup procedure that supplements
the chain of command when the local commander is not responsive.

b. Repeatedly publicizes the Service systems for
readily identifying and processing allegations of sexual harass-
ment.

c. Takes measures to minimize any intimidating
features of the reporting system and ensure its easy accers.

d. Takes measures to ensure that the system
provides responsive, timely action on the complaint and provides
appropriate feedtack to the complainant.

e. Emphasizes the importance of support for the
system from the entire chain of command.

The Task Force further recommends that each Military Depart-
ment provide a written report on the results of this review and
actions to be taken to comply with (a) through (e) described
above. The report should be submitted for approval of the
Secretary of Defense within three months of acceptance of this
recommendation.

5. We recommend that each Service make a special
evaluation of facilities and servic , in locations where women
are a small minority of the military population to determine what
action may be necessary to eliminate conditions that detract from
Servicewomen becoming full and equal members of their units. Each
Service should be required to report the results of these evalua-
tions and corrective actions to the Assistant Secretary of
Defense (Force Management 6 Personnel).

6. We recommend that ASD (Health Affairs) review DoD
policies that restrict the assignment or availability of medical
personnel who provide medical care primarily to women. This
review should consider changes to medical force mix that are
needed to provide adequate health care for altive duty women.
ASD (HA) should submit a plan of action and milestones to the
Secretary of Defense for approval.

7. We recommend that each Military Department evaluate
its use of OB/GYN assets to ensure that the legal requirement of
priority medical care for active duty patients is well-known and

IV
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properly enforced. Each Service should be required to report
to ASD (HA) evaluation results and proposed corre-tive action.

8. We recommend that the DoD Directive covering
policies for on-base entertainment be changed to incorporate more
'cplicit and well-defined standards of good taste.

Section II Combat Exclusion

1. Issue guidance to the Secretaries of the Military
Departments on the definition of combat missions which excludes
women from combat positions and units in each Service as required
or implied by statutes. In addition, the guidance should state
that noncombat units can be also closed to women on grounds of
risk of exposure to direct combat, hostile fire, or capture,
provided that the type, degree, and duration of risk is equal to
or greater than that experienced by associated combat units (of
similar land, sea, or air type) in the same theaters of opera-
tion.

a. Direct the Secretary of the Army to review the
use of battlefield location in light of this rule, and in partic-
ular to review opening those brigade positions which, lik3
forward sup,,ort battalions, experience less risk than re4ular
combat battalions.

b. Direct the Secretary of the Navy to incorpo-
rate the new risk rule into the new definition of combat mission,
and to assess the opening of CLF ships in light of this rule. In
addition, the Navy's new definition of combat mission should
clearly specify those conditions (e.g., travel with the battle
group) which establish equal risk and therefore closes non-combat
ships to women.

c. Direct the Secretary of the Air Force to
review the portions of its regulations that close positions with
a "high probability of exposure to hostile fire and substantial
risk of capture." This risk condition should be modified to
reflect the comparison of risk to combat aircraft, and to change
policy with regard to assignment of women accordingly. It is
expected that some currently closed reconnaissance aircraft would
remain closed, while others would be opened. The risk condition
applied to non-flying forces should be similarly evaluated.

d. Require reports to the Secretary of Defelse on
the changes of definitions and the positions opened to womer. as a

3
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result of these changes 3 months of acceptance of this
report.

2. Approve Navy's opening of VQ1/2 aircraft to women
and request that the Military Departments open the following
positions to women: Navy Mobile Construction Battalions, Marine
Corps Security Guard and Security Forces, and Air Force Red Horse
and Aerial Port Squadrons.

3. Assure the Military Departments that, in order to
maintain and protect readiness levels, all women serving in
positions validated by the definitional changes described above
will remain in those positions in the event of mobilization or
other national emergencies.

Section III. Career Development

1. Direct the Secretaries of the Military Departments
to address the issue of women officer leadership development and
key billet/command assignment, along with each Chief of Service,
as a matter of priority.

2. Direct the Secretaries of the military Departments
to develop a c_ urehensive plan to integrate non-traditional
skill areas wiL.. enlisted women, with explicit focus on recruit-
ing and assignment policies. These plans shu'old be submitted to
the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Force Mancgement & Personnel)
for review.

VI
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Section I

ATTITUDES TOWARD WOMEN IN THE SERVICES

The Task Force addressed two general topics as a part of
considering attitudes toward women in the Services: sexual
harassment and quality of life for women. We shall report on our
findings and recommendations in that order.

A. APPROACH

Given the clear statement of overall Department of Defense
policy mentioned in the introdutz,tion and the considerable body of
information available from the DACOWITS and other sources, the
Task Force focused on the degree to which policy and policy
implementation in each of the Services conformed with Defense
guidance. The factual basis for findings and recommendations was
provided primarily by numerous DACOWITS reports, oral briefings
from DACOWITS members who took part in field trips, Service
survey results, and presentations from Service representatives.

H. SEXUAL HARASSMENT

1. General Findings

The Task Force found that sexual harassment remains a
significant problem in all Services. Institutional efforts to
prevent sexual harassment have been vigorous and sincere, but not
totally effective. Although incidents Involving higher command
levels appear to be somewhat unusual, there are still a wide
variety of less severe abuses including sexually offensive
remarks and gestures. Sample surveys conducted in the Army and
Air Force, a recently completed Navy assessment, reports of
DACOWITS members and a substantial body of anecdotal evidence,
although somewhat different among the Services, support this
conclusion. More precise documentation of rates and types of
sexual harassment is hampered by lack of a uniform, DoD-wide
definition of sexual harassment and Laiform assessment proce-
dures.

Sexual harassment continues in spite of clear policy
guidance, including three policy statements issued by the Secre-
tary of Defense in the past six years a d in spite of specific
policies and programs developed to combat it. While the problem
of sexual harassment is not unique to the Military Services, the
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Task Force concludes that more can be done to prevent it and to
mitigate its effects when it does occur.

The specific Task Force findings are grouped under the
areas of command emphasis, assessment procedures, education and
training, and enforcement.

2. QQ111114111111Malelala

Throughout our discussions, Task Force members repeat-
edly stressed the importance of leadership and command emphasis
as the most critical factors in solving and, indeed, precluding
human relations problems that lead to sexual harassment. A
strong, aggressive commitment must first be made at the top of
the chain of command, and all command levels must be held ac-
countable.

3. Assessment Procedures

One of the mayor problems the Task Force encountered
throughout its deliberation is the limited amount of useful
information regarding the extent of sexual harassment in each
Service. Although the Air Force and Army conduct annual surveys
that cover the broader topics of quality of life and equal
opportunity, the thrust of each survey changes annually as the
Services change their focus. The Navy and Marine Corps have
conducted only occasional surveys that touch on the issue. Their
information is dated and precludes historic tracking. Absence of
a uniform, periodic survey hampers realistic assessment of the
problem and monitoring of solutions.

Another difficulty in assessment is a lack of consis-
tency in the way each Service reports sexual harassment statis-
tics. This aspect of the problem is being addressed through
implementation of a recent DoD Directive requiring each Service
to report information on sexual harassment complaints as part of
its Annual Military Equal Opportunity Assessment. The first of
these standardized reports is due in February 1939.

4. education and Training

Service briefings on existing education arm training
programs concerning sexual harassment revealed that the emphac's
varies considerably among the Services. For example, during
basic training one Service covers the subject of sexual harass-
ment prevention as a separate topic, one addresses it as part of
equal opportunity training, and another addresses it as part of
rights and responsibilities training. Members of each Service
spend a differing amoun, of training time on this topic and each
Service uses different definitions of sexual harassment, thereby

2
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hampering creation of effective and uniform policies throughout
DoD.

5 ELforcement

The Task Force reviewed existing enforcement and
complaint channels, including the Chain of Command, the Inspector
General, Equal Opportu ity Staffs, Request Mast, Chaplains, Local
Commander's Hotline, Legal Counsel, filing of a complaint under
Article 138 (complaints of wrongs) of the Uniform Code of Mili-
tary Justice, and letters to Congress.

The Task Force determined that all Services have
enforcement and complaint procedures, but that their effective-
ness varies. In some instances, procedures do not appear well-
known to Service members, especially more junior members. In
other instances, the procedures are known but not well-used,
apparently because of concern that filing a complaint might
adversely impact the member's career or bring retribution.
Reluctance to use the chain of command is judged especially true
when some level of the chain is perceived as a participant in, or
thought to condone, pejorative attitudes toward military women.
These predominant formal complaint systems include the following:

a. Army - the use of the Equal Opportunity Staff
for initial complaints, with the Inspector General available for
complaints not resolves by the immediate chain of command.

b Navy/Marine Corps the Request Mast system,
in which the complainant may request mast with any commander in
the chain of command.

c. Air Force - the use of the Social Actions
Office, which accepts complaints on all matters and ensures that
problems are inserted back into the chain of command at the
appropriate level for resolution.

C. QUALITXQELazi,

1. General Frndincs

There is no doubt that the quality of life of each
Service member contributes to or detracts from the readiness of
the Services on a daily basis and is a long-term readiness issue
in its affect on individual and unit morale and the retention of
Service members. It is clear that the Services have expended
considerable resources in efforts to improve the quality of life
of all Service members and their famil_as. As women were inte-
grated .nto a predominantly male culture, however, the results of
that integration raised issues that have been dealt with unevenly

3
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within each Service. Because all quality -- life issues from the
DACOWITS' reports on its trips :o Europe and the Pacific are
being addressed separately by each Service involved, the Task
Force again focused on the broader policy aspects of these
issues.

The Task Force identified three broad quality of life
issues that deserve special emphasis: facilities and services,
medical care, and entertainment policies.

2. facilities and Services

The issue of appropriate facilities for female Service
members seems to arise predominantly in areas formerly occupied
almost exclusively by men. Barracks, gymnasiums, clubs, day
rooms, Base Exchange stocking policies, transportation and
haircuts at various locations were presented as examples of
facilities and services that were relati-lly adequate for male
Service members but were less-than-adequate for a mixed force.
Problems with these facilities and servic....: included availabili-
ty, adequacy, security, privacy and location. As a result,
certain facilities and services are not equal for men and women
in those locations, and in some cases, women members perceive
themselves, and may be perceived by others, as less than full
members of the team.

3. Medical Care

Two problems surfaced to the Task Force under this
heading:

a. A perception that dependents in some areas
receive preferential treatment.

b. A perception that the Services do not have
enough OB/GYN doctors and, in certain areas, female enlisted
medical technicians, to provide the required care both to female
Service members and female dependents.

Examples to support both of these perceptions were
presented by DACOWITS executive committee reports. A common
concern has been expressed in many locations that the medical
system appeared to treat female Service members as less impor-
tant, or with lower priority, than female dependents. Service
members have noted unacceptable waiting times to see an OB/GYN
specialist. Some women are using civilian doctors to complete
their physicals rather than waiting for an appointment with a
Service doctor.

4. On-base Entertainment

4
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The third significant issue affecting quality of life
concerns on-base entertainment and the promotion of, or at least
the tolerance of, an atmosphere denigrating to women at some
overseas locations. This has been primarily observed in the form
of sexually suggestive entertainment in some club facilities.
The Task Force reviewed current directives and noted that.
although each Service directs that on-base entertainment must be
wholesome and in good taste, each policy statement contains
different emphasis and specifics.

D RECOMMENDATIONS

Based on our review, the Task Force recommends that the
Secretary of Defense take the following actions:

1. Address the problem of sexual harassment with the
Service Secretaries and the Joint Chiefs of Staff (Chairman and
Service Chiefs), requesting a reaffirmation of Departmental
policy against harassment and an endorsement of the other recom-
mendations in this report.

2. In an effort to improve sexual harassment assessment
procedures, require that:

a. A specifically tailored DoD-wide survey be conduct-
ed in 1988 and periodically thereafter to determine the incidence
of sexual harassment and the effectiveness of programs to combat
it.

b. A climate assessment instrument be developed and
made available to all Services for use by commanders in determin-
ing the perceptions of individual Service members under their
command concerning the total work environment.

c. A central repository be established for all sexual
harassment studies/surveys which would collate findings and
publish appropriate results to all the Services.

3. In the area of education and training, require that:

a. DoD and all Services adopt a standardized defini-
tion of sexual harassment through revision of current DoD direc-
tives.

b. Each Service review its emphasis on and adequacy of
education and training concerning sexual harassment to ensure
recuring high quality, professional instruction in all currently

1,12
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programmed training, and expand such programs where deficiencies
are found.

c. Each Service develop new materials and techniques to
improve existing instructional methods and ensure that instruc-
tion occurs at all levels of the organization.

d. DoD review equal opportunity lessons learned for use
in combating sexual harassment. The results of such a review
would be provided all Services for inclusion in their affirmative
action plans or other appropriate utilization.

4. In an effort to improve enforcement of sexual harassment
policies, require the Services to review, and modify as neces-
sary, their formal complaint systems to ensure that each Service:

a. Has a formal backup procedure that supplements the
chain of command when the local commander is not responsive.

b. Repeatedly publicizes the Service systems for
readily identifying and processing allegations of sexu 1 hara-s-
ment.

c. Takes measures to minimize any intimidating features
of the reporting system and ensure its easy access.

d. Takes measures to ensure that the system provides
responsive, timely action on the complaint and provides appropri-
ate feedback to the complainant.

e. Emphasizes the importance of support for the system
from the entire chain of command.

The Task Force further recommends that each Military Depart-
ment provide a written report on the results of this review and
actions to be taken to comply with (a) through (e) described
above. The report should be submitted for approval of the
Secretary of Defense within three months of acceptance of this
recommendation.

5. We recommend that each Service make a special evaluation
of facilities and services in locations where women are a small
minority of the military population to determine what action may
be necessary to eliminate conditions that detract from Service-
women becoming full and equal members of their units. Each
Service should be required to report the results of these evalua-
tions and corrective actions to the Assistant Secretary of
Defense (Fmcce Management & Personnel).

6
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6. We recommend that ASD (Health Affairs) review DoD
policies that restrict the assignment or availability of medical
personnel who provide medical care primarily to women. This
review should consider changes to medical force mix that are
needed to provide adequate aealth care for active duty women.
ASD (HA) should submit a plan of action and milestones to the
Secretary of Defense for approval.

7. We recommend that each Military Department evaluate its
use of OB/GYN assets to ensure that the legal requirement of
priority medical care for active duty patients is well-known and
properly enforced. Each Service should be required to report to
ASD (HA) evaluation results and proposed corrective action.

8. we recommend that the DoD Directive covering policies
for on-base entertainment be changed to incorporate more explicit
and well-defined standards of good taste.

7
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SECTION II

COMBAT EXCLUSION

A. ApPROACH

The Task Force mission on this topic was to evaluate the
impact of "consistency in application" of exclusion statutes and
policies lather than questioning the combat exclusion itself.
The Secretary of Defense has previously taken the position that
the law regarding combat exclusion reflects a fundamental social
issue more properly addressed by the Congress.

The Task Force began by reviewing and discussing three
levels of policy: the statutes, Secretary of Defense onlif.'y
guidance, and the Services' policies and interpretations of
policy. The review then continued with a series of presentations
by Service representatives on specific jobs and units that were
closed to women and the reasons for closure under existing
policies and interpretations.

Taking combat exclusion law as given, the problem before the
Task Force was to review the implementation of these statutes,
and to address two specific questions: (1) the consistency in
application from one Service to another, and (2) the consistency
of Service policies with prior Secretary of Defense policy
guidance on combat exclusion.

B THE LAW AND DOD POLICY

The legal requirement for combat exclusion arises from two
separate statutes, one applying to the Navy and Marine Corps and
one to the Air Force:

1. Title 10, U.S.C. 6015 stipulates that "Women may not be
assigned duty on vessels or in aircraft that are encaged in
combat missions nor may they be assiged to other than temporary
duty vessels of the Navy except hospital ships, transports,
and vessels of similar classification not expected to be assigned
to combat missions."

2. Title 10, U.S.C. 8549 states, "Female members of the Air
Force, except tho.e designated under section 8067 of this title,
or appointed with a view to designation under that section, may
not be assigned to duty in aircraft engaged in combat missions."

8
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There is no statutory provision that applies explicitly to
the Army, but the Secretary of the Army has developed policies
for excluding women from routine engagement in direct combat.
The implied congressional intent behind the Navy and Air Force
statutes is cited by the Army as the basis for its exclusion
policies.

The interpretation and applicatior of these statutes gener-
ally has oeen left to the Service Secr_-..aries and Military
Departments; there are no DoD directives or regulations that
pertain to combat exclusion at this time. The Secretary
Defense has, however, issued broad guidance from time to time to
the Military Departments regarding combat exclusion. The most
recent statement of policy was issued in 1985; it became a major
criterion by which the Task Force evaluated Service policies.
The guidance states:

"Military women can and should be utilized in all roles
except those explicitly prohibited by the combat exclusion
statutes and related policy. The combat exclusion rule should be
interpreted to allow as many as possible career opportunities for
women to be kept open."

C. DEFINITIONS OF COMBAT MISSIONS

The statutes establish only minimum criteria for excluding
women from military positions; namely, ships and aircraft with
combat missions. Nothing in the law prohibits the Services from
applyinc, combat exclusion policies to units other than ships or
aircraft, and all Services have done so.

More important, the law does not define "combat mission."
The task has been left to the Department of Defense, and in fact
to each Military Service. Given the differences in mission,
organization, and operational practice, it is not surprising that
the Services have developed differing definitions of combat
mission, and that these definitions have changed over time in
response to changes in military doctrine, technology, and utili-
zation of forces.

Not all differences in combat exclusion policies, however,
arise from Service differences in combat forces. The differences
of greatest concern to the Task Force arise from specific inter-
pretations of the law (in all Services) concerning placing women
at risk of exposure to hostile fire or capture. While the
statutes do not mention such risks, their legislative histories
can support the view that Congress intended the combat exclusion
laws to protect women from the most serious risks of harm or
capture.

9
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The Task Force has several problems with the "risk" inter-
pretation of the law. First, it has led to exclusion of women
from noncombat positions or units that are not explicitly covered
by the language of the statutes, thereby making such exclusions
somewhat broader than the narrowest reading of the Secretary of
Defense's 1985 guidance. Second, since each Service has differ-
ent risk thresholds, it has led to inconsistent exclusions from
one Service to another; that is, similar positions or units in
two or more Services that are open in one Service but closed in
another.

Finally, the Task Force is concerned whether changing
war-fighting doctrine, emerging technologies, and global strate-
gies justify the use of risk of harm or capture alone as a
primary criterion for identifying assignments precluded because
of the combat exclusion, at least without some clear connection
to combat. Women are currently utilized in units or theaters of
operation in which they will be exposed to substantial risk of
hostile fire or capture, depending on specific wartime scenarios.
Examples include Army rear-of-brigade artillery and forward
support battalions; Air Force ground launched cruise missile
(GLCM) sites; airborne early warning -nd control systems; refuel-
ing tankers; and, Military Sealift Co. and ships that travel to
and supply battle groups.

In the following sections the Task Force will discuss
Service policies in more detail and comment on specific positions
that raise consistency problems from one Service to another. But
the larger and more important challenge is to review our defini-
tions of combat mission to arrive at policies more consistent
with the Secretary's 1985 guidance, and in particular to address
the use of risk in the closure of noncombat positions to women.

The Task Force believes that the Secretary of Defense should
develop more explicit guidance about how combat missions should
be defined and to specify the way in which risk can be considered
when assessing noncombat units and positions for closure to
women.

In order to maintain a proper nexus to combat, the guidance
should state that risks of direct combat, exposure to hostile
fire, or capture are proper criteria for closing noncombat
positions or units to women, providing that the type, degree, and
duration of such risks are equal to or greater than the combat
units with which they are normally associated within a given
theater of operations. If the risk of noncombat units or posi-
tions is less than comparable to land, air, or sea combat units
with which they are associated, then they should be open to
women.

10
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Given this rule for the use of risk, the definitional areas
in greatest need of review are the Army's use of battlefield
location; the Air Force's use of exposure to hostile fire (or
hostile territory) and risk of capture; and the Navy's applica-
tion of combat mission to groups of ships rather than individual
vessels as specified in its statute.

D. IERVICE POLICIES

Having reviewed the statutes, Secretary of Defense policy
guidance, and definitions of combat missions, what follows is a
review of current policy and policy interpretations for each of
the Services.

1. iitax

Title 10, U.S.C. 3012 gives the Secretary of the Army
authority to determine assignment policy for all Army personnel.
As such there are no statutory restrictions on Army assignment
policy. The Secretary of the Army has stated that women will be
assigned in all skills and positions except those which involve
the highest_orobabilitv of direct combat with enemy forces. He
has defined direct combat as "engaging an enemy with individual
or crew-serl,..d weapons while being exposed to direct enemy fire,
a high probability of direct physical contact with the enemy, and
a substantial risk of capture. Direct combat takes place while
closing with the enemy by fire, maneuver, or shock effect in
order to destroy or capture, or while repelling assault by fire,
close combat, or counterattack."

Pursuant to 10 U.S.C. 3012 and considering the statutes
affecting women of the Air Force and Navy, the Secretary of the
Army developed the Direct Combat Probability Coding System (DCPC)
in 1983. Under the DCPC, every position in the Army is evaluated
based upon the duties of the Military Occupational Specialty
(MOS) or Area of Concentration (AOC), and the unit's mission,
tactical doctrine, and location on the battlefield. Each posi-
tion is then coded based upon the probability of engaging in
direct combat, with P1 representing the highest probability and
P7, the lowest. DCPC restricts women from serving in P1 posi-
tions.

DCPC codes positions, not units or MOS or AOC. However,
a unit containing only P1 positions is "closed" to assignment of
women. For example, all positions in Infantry and Armor Battal-
ions are coded P1 so Infantry and Armor Battalions are "closed."
Similarly an MOS or AOC for which all positions are coded P1 is
closed. Infantryman and Tank Crewmember are obvious examples,
for every position has a direct combat mission. Another MOS or
AOC may be closed because the number and/or grade distribution of
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closed positions makes career progression/development in that
career area impossible for women.

The DCPC system closes a number of noncombat positions
or units primarily because of their location in the battlefield
area. Units usually operating forward of the brigade-rear are
closed, while units operating generally behind brigade-rear are
open.

2. 11111a.

A strict reading of the Navy statute precludes assign-
ment of women to duty on vessels o: in aircraft that are engaged
in combat missions. Navy policy on combat exclusion is articu-
lated in SECNAVINST 1300.12 which states, "women will not be
assigned to combat duty. . .," nor will they be assigned to
vessels or Aircraft that are engaged in "combat missions." Women
"may be permanently assigned to duty in hospital ships, trans-
ports, training ships, and vessels of a similar classification
not expected to be assigned combat missions." Further, they "may
be assigned to temporary duty to any ship or squadron in the Navy
provided that unit is not expected to have a combat mission
during the period of temporary duty." SECNAVINST 1300.12 further
defines combat mission as "one that has as one of its primary
objectives to seek out, reconnoiter, or engage the enemy."

In execution of its policy, Navy Includes under "combat
mission" not only ships and aircraft, but also "units" or "task
organizations." This further interpretation, not included in
SECNAVINST 1300.12, was noted in a Deputy Secretary of Defense
letter to members of Congress in 1978. "A combat mission is s
mission of a unit. ship. aircraft or task organization which has
as one of its primary objectives to seek out. reconnoiter. or
encraae an enemy." This interpretation of policy has been used
to justify closure of Combat Logistics Force (CLF) ships to women
because they are part of the "task organization" of, for example,
a Carrier Battle Group. Although CLF ships have primary support
rather than combat missions, the inclusion of "task organization"
causes them to share the common combat mission with the battle
group. The motivation was that CLF ships will sail in harm's way
with the battle group and, based on Navy's estimate of enemy
strategy and tactics, will be a high value unit sought by the
enemy in a combat theater.

"Units" are included in the interpretation to cover
SEALS and mobile construction battalions, although both may be
covered by the exclusion from assignment "to combat duty." In
addition, since the definition of combat is to seek out, recon-
noiter, or engage the enemy, all reconnaissance aircraft have
been closed to women on ...ne basis of this definition.
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The recently completed Navy study, as adcpted by the
Secretary of the Navy, proposes the following new definition of
combat mission:

"A combat mission is defined as a mission of an indi-
vidual unit, ship or aircraft that individually, cr collectively
as a naval task organization, has as one of its primary objec-
tives to seek out, reconnoiter, and engage the enemy. The normal
defensive posture of all operating units is not included within
the definition."

The "or" between "reconnoiter" and "engage" has been
changed to "and," thereby removing purely reconnaissance activi-
ties from combat. However, by keeping "task organization" in the
definition, the Navy will still apply the definition of combat to
groups of ships rather than individual vessels as implied by the
statute. The Navy report further states that certain CLF ships
will now be open to women, although the definition alone does not
convey why some CLF ships will be open and others will be closed.

3 Marine Corms

Title 10, U.S.C. 6015 applies to the Marine Corps and
precludes assignment of %,,omen to duty on vessels or in aircraft
that are engaged in combat missions. SECNAVINST 1300.12 also
applies and is refined in MCO 1300.8N which states women Marines
will not be assigned to any unit within which they would likely
become engaged in direct combat operations with the enemy, or to
any assignment that has been designated by the Secretary of the
Navy as requiring an armed combat trained Marine.

"Direct combat operations" are defined for assignment
purposes as seeking out, reconnoitering, or engaging in offensive
action. MCO 1300.8N also states combat exclusion rules prohibit
women from being assigned to units with the greatest physical
risk, such as infantry regiments and their sub-elements. The
order goes on to say, "Women Marines may be assigned to any
supporting establishment unit/duty station for which qualified by
grade, MOS, or other special criteria, with the exception of
Marine Security of United States Embassies or Consulates and any
Marine Corps security force billet designated by the Secretary of
the Navy as ". . . an armed, combat trained Marine." The addi-
tional exclusion of Security Guards and security forces is
justified primarily on the possibility of combat or other risk of
harm. However, no other Service closes such security positions
to women, and there is no attempt to compare the risks of Marine
Security Guards to that of regular Marine combat troops.

4 Air Force.
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The law, 10 U.S.C. 8549, states that female members of
the Air Force may not be assigned to duty In aircraft engaged in
combat missions. Air Force interprets the law and defines combat
in AFR 35-60. AFR 35-60 precludes assignment of women to the
following:

a. Aircraft whose principle mission involves
aerial combat, defined as:

(1) Delivery of munitions or other destruc-
tive material against an enemy, or

(2) Aerial activity over hof Ile territory
where enemy fire is expected and where risk of capture is sub-
stantial.

b. Duties or units where (..!"ere is a probability
of exposure to hostile fire and substantial risk of capture.

c. Instructor or staff positions where training
or experience in combat aircraft is a prerequisite.

The first portion of the Air Force df ir.ition of
"aerial combat" is similar to other Services, finition of
combat; that is, "delivery of munitions. . . against an enemy."
But the second component involving aerial act_.;ity over hostile
territory, as well as the general exclusion of units where there
is "a probability of expcz.ire to hostile fire and substantial
risk of capture," is unl '4 the other Services' definitions. As
such, units and positions closed by this criteria are not specif-
ically required by law. Moreover, there is no attempt to relate
the degree of risk to the risk of combat units with which they
are normally associated.

E. REVIEW OF SPECIFIC AREAS OF INTEREST

In our reviews to evaluate consistency, we recognized the
need first to find inter-Service commonality in either skill,
unit, type weapons systems or equipment before we could assess
whether or not the Services exclusion policies were, in fact,
consistent.

We reviewed the skills, units, systems and equipment in each
Service to identify where commonality exists among two or more of
the Services. (In skills alone there are over 739 officer skill
classifications and 1137 enlisted skill classifications). Where
we found commonality, we looked fa): differences among the Servic-
es in employment/exclusion policies affecting women. We also
examined those areas closed to women based on Service criteria
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not explicitly included in combat exclusion statutes and, where
possible, applied the "risk" rul,. described in Section C.

We identified 29 specific areas where potential inconsisten-
cies exist in application of policy, either between two or more
Services or with Secretary of Defense guidance, and we studied
Service rationale for either excluding or allowing women to
serve. Of the 29 areas studied, we found Service policy con-
formed to both the law and DoD guidance in 22 of those areas.
For these 22 areas, the apparent differences in employment pot icy
were not considered inconsistent when viewed in the wartime
environment projected by the Services.

The remaining seven areas of concern are discussed below:

1. Battlefield location as a criterion for determining
combat exclusion in the Army

Prior to adoption of the DCPC system, Army women
were excluded only from infantry, armor, cannon field artillery,
combat engineer, and low altitude air defense units of battal-
ion/squadron or smaller size. The problem was that some non m-
bat units (e.g., intelligence and signal units) operate habitual-
ly in the forward battlefield area, side-by-side with regular
combat units and exposed tz the same risks. Depending or condi-
tions, women in such units become invo.kved in direct combat
with the enemy. The inclusion zf battlefield location in the
DCPC system helps solve this problem.

When the DCPC system was adopted, a significant
number of noncombat units and positions were closed to women due
primarily to application of the battlefield location criterion.
Even after special validation studies, an additional 11 MOS's and
159 units were closed that were open in the older system. Cur-
rently, the key distinction is between units that operate habitu-
ally forward of the brigade-rear, which, with one exception, are
closed to women. The major exception is forward support battal-
ions, which remain open to women even though they operate
throughout the brigade area.

While the Task Force does not recommend deleting
battlefield location from the DCPC equation, we believe it should
be reviewed in light of the proposed "risk" rule to prevent
closure of noncombatant units and positions to women without a
clear nexus to direct combat mission. For example, the "equal
risk" rule would probably justify closure of any noncombat unit
that operates habitually forward of the battalion rear, such as
f'_rward intelligence and signal units. At the same time, it
would justify opening of forward support battalions as well as
numerous noncombat positions in the brigade headquarters.

15



149

2. Combat Logistics Force Ships (CLF,

Combat Logistics Force ships have been routinely
considered by Navy to be vessels of a "task organization " in
this case the Carrier Battle Group, which has as a primary
mission to seek out, reconnoiter, or engage the enemy. Neither
10 U.S.C, 6015 nor a literal interpretation of Navy's written
policy precludes assignment of women to the CLF. The Navy's
utilization of "task organization" as a qualifier appears to be
the only criterion for exclusion. While the CLF is unique, the
other Services generally view "logistic support" positions as
properly open to women. There appears to be no legal objection
to a revision of Navy policy, nor would change necessarily have
any impact on units or organizations other than CLF. No written
Navy regulations would have to be changed, since recent laws and
regulations define combat mission for vessels, not groups of
vessels.

The Navy's recent study recommendations and the
Secretary of the Navy's decision to open some CLF ships to women
is based on a distinction of mission within tas' organizations.
Those logistics ships that "travel with the battle group" (11
ships of the AOE and AOR class) would remain closed to women,
while those that are used in more of a shuttle operation between
shore and the battle group (26 ships of the AFS, AO, and AE
class) would be opened over time on a ship-by-ship basis.

This change represents a significant improvement
in Navy policy. By drawing a better nexus to combat mission,
Navy exclusion policy is brought into closer compliance with the
1985 Secretary of Def.rse guidance. The Task Force still has two
concerns, however. F,rst, the definition of combat mission does
not make it clear what ships are open or closed to women; the
condition of "traveling with the h,ttle group" is not expressed
in the definition of combat missi Second, the condition of
"traveling with the battle group" is not explicitly evaluated in
terms of equal risk of hostile fire as combatant ships, although
this may be the intended distinction.

3 fleet Air Reconnaissance Sauadrons (V01/V02)

Fleet Air Reconnaissance Squadrons (VQ1 / "Q2) have
as a primary mission the monitoring of intelligence signals by
flying close to hostile territory. The mission fits the Navy
definition of combat mission in that it reconnoiters the enemy.
Title 10, U.S.C., Section 6015 does not preclude the assignment
of .,. men to VQ1 and VW; however, SECNAVINST 1300.12 prohibits
assignment of women to any ship or aircraft squadron that has as
its primary objective any one of the elements in its definition
of a combat rission (i.e., seek out, reconnoiter, or engage the
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enemy). The EP-3 aircraft flown by VQ1/VQ2 pilots operate r ose
to hostile territory, generally not over that territory. While
aircraft from these squadrons have been shot down in the past,
they do not carry weapons and the risk of hostile fire is not
considered as high as for combat aircraft.

It would not be legally objectionable to modify
SECNAVINST 1300.12 such that women would be authorized to serve
in VQ1 and VQ2. The only modification would be to change the
word "or" to "and," which the Navy is proposing to do in its new
policy proposal. The Task Force agrees with she recent Navy study
that the VQ1/2 aircraft should be open to wo7en, not only because
similar types of aircraft are open in the Air Force, but because
the risk of hostile fire or capture is lower than for combat
aircraft of similar types.

4. Naval Mobile Construction Battalions (NMCB)

Navy policy on combat exclusion in SECNAVINST
1300.12 says women "will not be assigned to combat duty..." :t
also says women will not be assigned to vessels or aircraft
engaged in combat missions, but does not address other "units."
As mentioned in paragraph C. above, the Navy has expanded the
scope of combat exclusion by including "units" and "task organi-
zations" along with ships and aircraft as being proper entities
for exclusion of women should they become engaged in a combat
mission.

NMCBs are heavy engineering units whose primary
missions are construction and not combat. They generally arrive
in a theater area after the main combat units and therefore,
while they may be exposed to some risk of hostile fire, it is not
in the same degree or duration as combat units. They are prima-
rily support units which, if they engage the enemy at all, would
do so only from a defensive posture. As such, in mission Ind
utilization, NMCBs are substantially similar to Army heavy
engineering units which are open to women.

The Task Force believes that NMCBs should be open
to women, not only because of their similarity to Army heavy
engineers, but also because their degree of risk is clearly lower
than the combat units with which they are associated.

5. Marine Security Guard (MSG) and Marine Corps
Security Forces (MCSF)

Marine Security Guard duty involves protecting the
physical security of United States Embassies and Consulates
around the 'rorld. Marine Corps Security Force duty involves
providing physical security for designated naval activities, to
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include combatant ships. Women are excluded by law from those
Marine Corps Security Force units assigned as part of the crew of
a combatant ship.

The primary missions of Marine Security Guards and
Marine Corps Security Forces at Naval Bases are guard duty rather
than combat duty. Similar guard duty positions are open to women
in the Army and Air Force. Given these simi1arities, the fact
that security guards and forces are an exception to Marine Corps
policy, and the lower risks of exposure to hostile fire and
capture compared marine Corps combat units, the Task Force
believes these positions should be open to women.

6. Air Force Red Horse and Mobile Aerial Part Squadron

The closure of these units to women stem from the
section of AFR 35-60 which precludes assignment of ,omen to units
where there is a high probability of exposure to hostile fire and
substantial risk of capture, rather than direct combat roles.
Red Horse and Mobile Aerial Port Squadrons are noncombatants that
have risks similar to those of Army heavy engineers and Navy
NMCBS, and these risks are less than the ground combat forces
with which they are associated. The Task Force believes these
units should be open to women on the same grounds that NMCBs
should be open to women.

7. Air Force Reconnaissance Aircraft

The law does not preclude assignment of women to
reconnaissance aircraft. The existing osure of certain recon-
naissance aircraft to women comes from the provision of AFR 35-60
that precludes women from assignment to "aerial activity over
hostile territory where enemy fire is expected and where risk of
capture is substantial." Because of missions over hostile
territory, the Air Force closes both st.ttegic reconnaissance
aircraft (SR-71, U/TU-2, TR-1), as well as the following tactical
reconnaissance and search/rescue aircraft to women: EF-111,
C-141 (all missions), CH/RH-3, MH/CH/HH-53, UH/HH-60, HH-IN CA,
UH-IN CA, C/EC/HC-130 (all mission), RF-4, 0-2, OV-10, C-140 (all
missions), and T-39 (all missions).

The Task Force believes that the hostile territory
condition should not be deleted entirely, because this would open
some reconnaissance aircraft where the risk of hostile fire or
capture would be the same or greater than combat aircraft; a
tactical reconnaissance aircraft such as the RF-4 is a good
example. We believe, however, that the Air Force should review
and revise its conditions for closing non-combat aircraft accord-
ing to the "risk" rule described in Section C. Such a change may
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well open strategic reconnaissance such as SR-71, U/TU-2, and
TR-1.

F. RECOMMENDATIONS

Basel on our review, the Task Force recommends that the
Secretary of Defense take the following ac.ions:

1. Issue guidance to the Secretaries of the Military
Departments on the definition of combat missions which excludes
women from combat positions and units in each Service as required
or implied by statutes. In addition, the guidance should state
that noncombat units can be also closed to women on grounas of
risk of exposure to direct combat, hostile fire, or capture,
provided that the type, degree, and duration of risk is equal to
or greater than that experienced by associated combat units (of
similar land, sea, or air type) in the same theaters of opera-
tion.

a. Direct the Secretary of the Army to review the
use of battlefield location in light of this rule, and in partic-
ular to review opening those brigade positions which, like
forward support battalions, experience less risk than regular
combat battalions.

b. Direct the Secretary of the Navy to incorpo-
rate the new risk rule into the new definition of combat mission,
and to assess the opening of CLF ships in light of this rule. In
addition, the Navy's new definition of combat mission should
clearly specify those conditions (e.g., travel with the battle
group) which establish equal risk and therefore closes non-combat
ships to women.

c. Direct the Secretary of the Air Force to
review the portions of its regulations that close positions with
a "high probability of exposure to hostile fire and substantial
risk of capture." This risk condition should be modified to
reflect the comparison of risk to combat aircraft, and to change
policy with regard to assignment of women accordingly. It is
expected that some currently closed reconnaissance aircraft wol.d
remain closed, while others would be opened. The risk condition
applied to non-flying forces should be similarly evaluated.

d. Require reports to the Secretary of Defense on
the changes of definitions and the positions opened to women as a
result of these changes within 3 months of acceptance of this
report.

2. Approve Navy's opening of vQ1 /2 aircraft to women
and request that the Military Departments open the following
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positions to women: Navy Mobile Construction Battalions, Marine
Corps Security Guard and Security Forces, and Air Force Red Horse
and Aerial Port Squadrons.

3. Assure the Military Departments that, in order to
maintain and protect readiness levels, all women serving in
positions validated by the definitional changes described above
will remain in those positions in tie event of mobilization or
other national emergencies.
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SECTION III

CAREER DEVELOPMENT

The Task Force addressed the manner in which various Force
Management policies may impact adversely on women's career
development.

A. APPROACU

The laws concerning combat exclusion result in assignment
and classification differences based on gender, which in turn may
impact on career development of women. Mans billets and organi-
zations are closed to women, so as women progress through the
officer and enlisted grades their experiences and their career
development differs from that of men. The Task Force accepted
that some differences are the unavoidable result of the combat
exclusion laws.

It seems probable, however, *hat inhibitors not directly
related to the combat exclusion laws might exist and might be
corrected. The probable causes for those inhibitors were be-
lieved to Le both social and organizational. The Task Force
reviewed the issues raised in recent years to identify those that
seemed most intractable, of particular urgency, or particularly
deserving of note in this report as a means of moving toward
solutions.

B. GENERAL FINDINGS

The recommended changes to combat exclusion policies, if
approved and implemented, will have a significant impact on
career progression and career development both for women officers
and enlisted women. Some of the policies currently in effect
that constrain career progression and career development might be
modified as a result of various recommendations of this report
and actions already being taken in the military Services. The
timing could be particularly appropriate for other desirable
changes driven by recent events, resulting from long-standing
concern within the Services, or simply resulting from a new look
and the discovery of areas needing attention.

The Task Force elected to focus on two areas which, if given
appropriate attention by all Services, would bring positive
results. One concerns the :leadership development and assignment
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of women officers to key billets, the other addres-es the inte-
gration of women who are assigned to the traditionally-male skill
areas.

To take full advantage of changes that may result from the
recommendations of this report and ongoing action within the
Services, the Task Force believes that each of the Services
should establish procedures that will result in women being
assigned in greater numbers to positions of leadership and
influence. Part of the long-term process of women being accepted
in these roles as full contributing members of their organiza-
tions is an acceptance by men that women can lead. Pursuant to
that end, the Services must ensure that the career progression
patterns established for women officers include leadership and
management development positions that will equip these officers
with the skills necessary to lead and manage at the highest
levels, in both joint and in-Service organizations.

The second area of interest focused on the optimum utiliza-
tion of enlisted women across the full spectrum of occupational
specialties. The historical role of women in each of the Servic-
es has been one of support type assignments in more traditional
areas; i.e., administration, supply, medical, etc. In recent
years, with the modification to statutory requirements and/or
revisions to Service policies that opened many more non-tradi-
tional jobs to women, it was expected that women would seek to
break new ground. While some women have taken advantage of
expanded opportunities, the number of enlisted women who have
volunteered for training and assignment in some non-traditional
skill areas has been less than the available openings. There may
be sociological explanations for this; nevertheless, the result
has been a general imbalance in the percentages of women and men,
compared to total end strength, across the traditional and
non-traditional specialties. Career progression ana promotion
opportunity in some cases have already been affected. Of partic-
ular concern are about 1200 Navy enlisted billets on ships that
are available to women but are currently fillet' by men.

Current and p.ojected growth of the women in the Services
and expanded opportunities in non-traditio skills make it
highly desirable that more women be assignee, to these non-tradi-
tional skills, which will require a major effort within the
Services to integrate women more effectively into these special-
ties. While the problem is recognized by each Service, and
professional management initiatives are underway to resolve it,
particular emphasis must be paid to the task. Women should be
made more aware of the career and promotional advantages for them
in the non-traditional skill areas. They should be more actively
encouraged to pursue careers in these areas. As more women come
to understand and have confidence that they can make a real
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contribution to mission accomplishment in non-traditional skills,
their acceptance by their peers will be widened.

Apart from the foregoing, each Service may need to modify
recruiting procedures to encourage women to enlist for non-tradi-
tional specialties and to ensure that the women who are enlisted
possess the aptitudes that will maximize their opportunity for
success in these specialties. Service Secretaries and Service
Chiefs' personal attention and commitment to continued integra-
tion and acceptance of enlisted women in non-traditional special-
ties will be essential for resolution of the problem.

C. RECOMMENDATIONS

Based on our review, the Task Force recommends that the
Secretary of Defense take the following action:

1. Direct the Secretaries of the Military Departments
to address the issue of women officer leadership development and
key billet/command assignment, along' with each Chief of Service,
as a matter of priority.

2. Direct the Secretaries of the Military Departments
to develop a comprehensive plan to integrate non-traditional
skill areas wits. enlisted women, with explicit focus on recruit-
ing and assignment policies. These plans should be submitted to
the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Force Management & Personnel)
for review.
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Mrs BYRON. Let me first talk about the combat exclusion propos-
als. The new risk rule for determining what positions should be
open to women states, "noncombatant units can also be closed to
women xi grounds of risk of exposure to direct combat, hostile fire,
or capture, provided that the type, degree, and duration of risk is
equal to or greater than that experienced by associated combat
units (of similar land, sea, or air type) in the same theaters of oper-
ation.

Could you give us some real-life examples of what that means?
Do you think the risk rule will result An the closing of any support
positions currently open to women?

Dr. ARMOR. No, it should not. Let me try to explain the reason
for this rule. Actually, it is a formalization of a process that has
taken place within the services. The problem occurred first, I
think, within the Army when they made decisions on closing posi-
tions to women based strictly on whether or not the position was in
a command unit, is it a combat unit,'or not

This resulted in the anomalous situation where women in certain
kinds of unitsthe best examples are signal and intelligence units
operating at the front line and, in some cases, in front of the front
lineare exposed to the risks of becoming involved in direct
combat, hostile fire, or capture that are not only as great as, but
possibly greater than, the combat units operating at the same
point.

What you have, then, is a situation where noncombat units
would be side by side with combat units, and if there is a combat
exclusion rationale, it seemed to the Army and certainly to the
Task Force that it did not make much sense to close a strictly
combat unit (e.g., infantry) to women but yet have opened to
women an intelligence unit operating in the same vicinity as the
combat unit

The Army revised their policy back in 1983 by introducing the
concept of geographic location. A similar kind of principle was ap-
plied recently by Secretary Webb in the Navy's review of the CLF.
The logistics force ships are support vessels (ammunition, fuel and
supplies) that have a variety of missions and travel as part of the
task force or task organization.

Some of those ships, however, stay with the battle group. There-
fore, they are exposed to the same degree and risk of combat as
combat ships such as, destroyers, cruisers, and aircraft carriers.
Others shuttle back and forth and are not exposed to the same
risks of combat as the combat ships. So, this notion of risk is that if
you are going to close combat units and particularly those that are
in the front lines or in the midst of battle, we felt it was quite rea-
sonable and consistent with the intent of Congress to close those
units that are not strictly combatants, but that are involved in
those same areas.

The problem was that we didn't have a formal rule stating that.
So, I think that it led to some confusion, perhaps with the notion
that only combat positions were closed. That wasn't reality, and we
didn't think it should be. Therefore, we proposed a concept and a
procedure to make it uniform across the services.

The equal to or greater than aspect of it simply says that if you
are going to close noncombat units and positions wnich are not spe-
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cifically sanctioned by the law, you should be able to demonstrate
that the risks of those units and positions are ess itially the same
as the risks in combat units. So, we have drawn a ..exus to combat,
you might say.

We have a benchmark that the services can use to evaluate their
positions, and we can develop lore logical and consistent basis for
closing those kinds of positions.

Mrs. BYRON. As you know, this committee held hearings in the
Far East in the November/December timeframe in Okinawa and in
the Philippines. One of the issues that we were looking at was
sexual harassment of women. What are your recommendations in
the area of the policies for on-base entertainment to be changed to
incorporate a more well-defined standard of good taste? Who would
determine those standards of good taste? Who is going to be the
one making those decisions?

I think there has been some fairly extensive discussion on scanty
clad, nude dancing on base at the clubs, on board ship, and I think
the personal definition of good taste for on-base entertainment is
one thing that should be looked at fairly carefully.

Dr. ARMOR. Is that a question?
Mrs. BYRON. That is a question.
Dr. ARMOR. OK. That was what we intended in our directive,

which we are going to revise to insert more specific language con-
cerning dress. It turns out that some of the services have more spe-
cific directives than the DOD directive. We are going to take some
of the language that defines good taste, particularly in terms of
dress, and embed that in our DOD directive.

Mrs. BYRON. Frankly, I think some of us were very startled with
the amount of sexual harassment that was cited in thc. DACOWITS
report and many of us thought we had made some more progress.
The various task forces, however, have confirmed there is really a
fairly serious problem out there and DOD and service directives
are the subject and for some time have been out there, but clearly
they haven t been observed in many instances.

You have outlined a number of initiatives to improve the current
procedure for reporting and following through on complaints. I
commend you for that. Could you be a little bit more specific as to
how you plan to follow through on implementing and monitoring
the procedures over the long -term?

Time and time again we hear that you go up through the chain
of command with a complaint and very frequently, it is the person
that you have to complain to who is the one that is doing the har-
assing. That is a different scenario to follow.

How do we plan to follow through on monitoring in the long-
term?

Dr. ARMOR. That is another one of the recommendations. The
Services are asked to review their enforcement and back up proce-
dures and report back to the Secretary with whatever changes they
have to make. There are two important recommendations here.
First is command emphasis. In an issue like this, it is critical that
you start at the top of the chain of command.

We have had good statements from all the services on this, but I
think it is a question of a continuing reaffirmation. We have asked
the Secretary to meet with the Joint Chiefs of Staff to make this
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reaffirmation and also to endorse the specific recommendations in
this report.

Second is the enforcement and backup system. The Task Force
does agree that there are some circumstances where either in
factas in the case of the SAFEGUARDor in perception, the
local chain of command is not responding to a problem. Perhaps
there is some fear of going to the chain of command because of
that perception. Therefore, we have asked the services to review
their backup systems.

What do you do when the local chain of command may be part of
the problem, or does not respond to a member? That question is
what we have asked the services to answer. We have spelled out in
the report a series of criteria that a formal back-up system should
have. In most cases, the structures are in place. The Air Force has
a Social Actions Program. The Army has an I.G. procedure. The
Marine Corps and the Navy have the Commander's Mast proce-
dures. It is not clear to us that all the enforcement and affirmation
of those backups systems are in place. The services may have to
make further specifications or make it clearer all the way down
the chain of command that there are mechanisms to use whenever
the local chain of command is not respor4.ing.

When the services finish their rev: _.w of their backup systems,
they are to report back to the Seel etary for his final approval of
what steps they have taken to make sure the systems work.

Mrs. BYRON. Well, let me say that I met the other day with Mr.
Lessey, the Chief of the Selective service, and we were talking
about basic numbers, looking down into the 1990's for our pool for
our military and the basic numbers are not very attractive to draw
into the quality and the caliber of young people that we are getting
today.

As I have said, on numerous occasions, there are a large number
of women within the military. That large number of women are
going to be staying in the military and, therefore, we are going to
have to make sure that when there are complaints and there are
blatant violations of what we find is good taste, that they are going
to have to be dealt with.

Because the numbers are there in the long-term and the people
we have in the service now, we want to make sure that the good
ones stay. I think this panel is saying to you some of the things we
have seen are not going to be tolerated in the future. Mr. Bate-
man?

Mr. BATEMAN. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
Dr. Armor, welcome again. In your statement you made refer-

ence to the consistency problem and in a context where you say
similar units or positions are open to women in one service, but
closed in another. Do you feel that you really do much to advance
the inquiry in terms of consistency based upon whether some unit
in one service does the same thing or has the same rules as in an-
other service, bearing in mind the difference in the mission and
function and the operational deployment circumstances that vary
dramatically from one service to another?

How much does that really help you?
Dr. ARMOR. I agree 100 percent because we looked at 19 areas to

start with that superficially appeared to be similar. The Task
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Force, in reviewing them, found only seven that it wanted to
pursue further. I think the reason it is important in the abstract is
that if women, for example, can fly purely reconnaisance aircraft
not engaged in a battlefield situation in the Air Force, but they
cannot fly similar, purely reconnaissance aircraft in the Navy, the
question is why?

What is the reason, since the aircraft are not ostensibly combat
aircraft? They do not engage an enemy with the intent to destroy.
Purely reconnaissance aircraft are open in one Service, closed in
another. What is the rationale for that. You can city our definitions
are different, but I think when you start analyzing the mission and
look at that mission as purely reconnaissance, they are not in a
battlefield situation. It is hard for us to see why. Either the Air
Force is in conflict with its statute, which says you can't open
combat aircraft to women, or the Navy is in conflict with its stat-
ute.

How do you use the statutes which are basically the same and
justify opening an area in one service and closing it in the other?
That is why we think consistency is important. Another area has
come up in the heavy engineering area. That is what led to our rec-
ommendations in the Air Force Red Horse Squadron and the Navy
Seabees. The Navy Seabees are still an issue because they are de-
ployed quite differently than the Army heavy engineers, and the
Secretary has asked for further review of them.

But I think the concept is simply to develop a position that we
can articulate to women, as we recruit them, that there is a coher-
ency in our policies. If we find an inconsistency, that concerns us.

Mr. BATEMAN. ! Asked the question in order to give you an oppor-
tunity to tell me and anyone else that you weren't just looking at
labels as you approached the abstract notion of consistency, which
no one can dispute is valid, but that you are looking really at the
functions beyond just a label that may go to a given assignment.

Dr. ARMOR. Yes.
Mr. BATEMAN. Naval Mobile Construction Battalions, that trans-

lates into what I always thought of as Seabees?
Dr. ARMOR. Yes.
Mr. BATEMAN. Your statement indicates that the jury, so to

speak, is still out with reference 1..o Marine Corps Security Forces.
Do you want to comment on that':

Dr. ARMOR. Yes. The complication in Security Forces is that
there are several kinds of companies within Security Forces, some
of whichto be specific, the FAST companies, which are anti-ter-
rorist Teamswould appear to meet all the criteria for closing a
combat type unit. There are also the barracks companies, which
were formally called Marine barracks companies, that perform
guard duty for various kinds of facilities such as nuclear storage
sites and other special weapons areas, both in CONUS and over-
seas. Those kinds of functions are open to wome a in the Air Force
and in the Army, but they are closed in the Marine Corps.

But the problem is that the term, "Security Forces," applies to
all of these companies. Because of that complication, the Secretary
has asked for further study to see if we can sort out which kinds of
units may be opened according to the combat laws, and whic.
should not be opened.
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Mr. BATEMAN. Under existing policies in any of the services, if
some unit or function such as, for instance, Marine Corps Security
Forces, is not included as an eligible assignment for women, does
that include any and all supportive administrative positions within
such units, or is it just a general comprehensive no women because
this unit's operational function is inconsistent?

Dr. ARMOR. No. In fact in the security guards, embassy guards,
and the security forces, women are eligible at the present time for
headquarters positions at the battalion level.

Mr. BATEMAN. I am glad that point was made, because I am not
sure it is generally understood.

Mr. ARMOR. That is not understood, and there has been confu-
sion on that; but women are not assigned currently as embassy
guards. That has been a contentious issue, and the Marine Corps
has agreed with that recommendation to assign women, not just to
the headquarters, but to specific embassies because it is a guard
duty and not specifically combat duty. But we still have a problem
in Security Forces because there are two different kinds of units
within the Security Forces.

Women are not now assigned to any guard detachment, just
headquarters. Some of those detachments are combat type units;
some are not.

Mrs. BYRON. Yield for a question on that?
Mr. BATEMAN. Yes.
Mrs. BYRON. Last Sunday, I met with the Marine security guards

in Managua, six of them, and their gunny and I had a little mini
he&r4ig of my own with several other members of this committee.
In the course of discussing their duty station and looking at their
quarters and etc. I brought up the possibility of some legislation
that I had to put women in the Marine security guard.

I don't need to tell you the reaction that I got. It was fairly dra-
matic and fairly conclusive that as far as those few good men were
conc_xned, they could handle it very well. I told them we would be
having hearings on the issues, and I would expect them to be inter-
ested in the outset of the hearings.

Mr. BATSMAN. Madam Chairman, if I might resume and be in-
dulged for a moment, there is a concern there that it approaches,
shall we say, the fairness element of what we are talking about
and that is we want to be totally fair to women hi the military. I
don't think we can be unfair to he men in the military. If you ap-
proach the Marine embassies security guard function in a context
where women can do it, but only at certain places, then sometimes
you have overburdened the men for all of the most undesirable sta-
tions and being posted there longer than they might otherwise be
posted because a part of the Marine Security Guard Force, who are
women, can't go to certain places.

I think that has to be watched very carefully ifyou are going to
implement a change in what has been the policy. That is not a
question. That is just edit. rial comment.

Mrs. BYRON. Do you want my response? Mr. Pickett.
Mr. Flamm Thank you, Madam Chairman. Dr. Armor, has the

Department set quotas for women in the various services or have
the services done this in response to your request?
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Dr. ARMOR. No. There are no specific numbers or quotas. There
never have been, and we are not proposing specific quotas.

Mr. Plocerr. How are the number of women in the service
branches determined? Strictly on the basis of those willing to
enlist?

Dr. ARMOR. That and eligibility. With the combat closures and
depending on the service, there are large segments that are not
open to women and that does present some career restrictions. As
long as we have those statutes, I am sure there will be many
women who will not choose to come in the military.

Mr. Pim( Err. Are there adequate positions in the service to ac-
commodate those women who are seeking a career in the military?

Dr. ARMOR. Generally speaking, I believe so.
Mr. Pim( Err. Are there any data available to show whether more

are v illing to volunteer than are being taken because there are not
sufficient positions for them to have?

Dr. ARMOR. I don't have that information. I can certainly get in-
formation for you on that. But that wasn't the topic of our Task
Force. I will provide you with that information if we haws any.

Mr. Piciarr. Thank you.
[The following question was received for the record:]

1 6)
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WOMEN IN THE MILITARY

QUESTION: Are there any data available to show whether more
women are willing to volunteer than 0 e being taken because there
are not sufficient positions for them to have?

ANSWER: We have data that suggest this is not a problem. Each
year the Department surveys attitudes of a nationally
representative sample of young men and women to d serving in
the military. Called the Youth Attitude Tracking Study (YATS),
this survey measures the degree of interest in enlisting
(propensity). Its results have proven to be a valid predictor of
actual enlistment behavior over the years, with high Gr low
levels of propensity showing a direct relationship to periods of
good or bad rec-uit.ng. The 1987 YATS reports that while
32 percent of ti. :ales sampled indicated a positive propensity
to enlist, only 15 percent of the young women indicated such an
interest. In addition, for those women who qualified on the
enlistment test but did not enlist, only 1 percent indicated
unavailability of the job they wanted as the reason for not
entering service. With 61 percent of the military positions open
to women, there appear to be many more positions available than
there are women willing to complete the enlistment process.
Consequently, Service selection constraints do not appear to be a
major factor in the decisions of those women who talk to
recruiters, but do not subsequently enlist
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Mr. Picityrr. That is all I have
Mrs. SCHROEDER. (Presiding.) Thank you. Mr. Kyl.
Mr. KYL. I would like to get back to the Marine security problem.

We took a lot of testimony and now I am confused as to whether it
was in my other subcommittee on investigations or this subcommit-
tee, but I think it was here regarding the problems of the Moscow
embassies - Id so on, and went into great detail about the psycho-
logical profile of the kind of people we want to guard the embas-
sies, particularly in these very critical and in some respects danger-
ous posts.

What has been the rationale, if you can, of the Marine Corps
with respect to the policy of not up to now assigning women to any
of the Marine security guard posts?

Dr. ARMOR. Well, I will let the Marine Corps elaborateGeneral
Hudson, when he gets up here.

Mr. KYL. My problem is I am going to have to go in about 10
minutes, so any light you can shed on it will be helpful. I will get
the rest of it later.

Dr. ARMOR. Basically, this is sort of the risk threshold issue. It is
viewed as a position that can expose a guard to significant risk and
danger. It may not be a combat assignment, but they view it as
risky. There are also cultural issues. In some countries a woman
might not be viewed as an authority figure and might not be effec-
tive in exercising authority or stopping someone from entering. In
addition there are facility issues which I think are reasonable. In a
situation where you have three or four guards and they are living
in one room and bunking in the same area, that may not be an ap-
propriate place to assign women. That is basically a fair assess-
ment of why the Marines have kept it closed. A variety of factors
go into it. In all fairness to the Marine Corps, what we are formu-
lating here is a new concept: we ai e trying to apply a fairly strict
interpretation of the combat exclusion and a notion of risk that is
fairly uniform.

Because guard dut' is generally considered not to have the same
risk as combat, it is open in other Services. It is open in the Army
and the Air Force.

Mr. KYL. As I understand it, the suggestion is that from now
onthe Task Force, not the Secretarythe only criterion should
be this risk factor relating to combat; is that right?

Dr. ARMOR. That is the prime area. There may be some other
considerations. There are some unusual situations where, for exam-
ple, a certain occupation may not itself be combat, but you have to
qualify for it by going through training, or having time in a combat
job. There are some other idiosyncratic examples where there are
some other closures, but basically our intent here is to develop this
one rationale, building a nexus to combat, and applying that
throughout.

Mr. KYL. I simply want to make this observation. It has less to
do with gender 6_ in it does other factors. My recollection of the
testimony before us regarding the Marine security detachments
was that there are a lot of rare unique factors that go into the se-
lection of the kind of person that you want tc guard those embas-
sies, and there were all kinds of suggestions from Members of Con-
gress about how wellthese ought to be older people. They ought
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files.

The testimony before us was basically that they had analyzed all
of these different criteria, different factors and finally concluded
when all was said and done, the kind of people they were assigning
were probably the best for that particular task.

I would just hope that out of fairness to both the men and
women and for the best security of the country, which is the
Number 1 criteria here, that the selection process can remain a so-
phisticated and not blunt instrument; that where there is a necessi-
ty to consider other factors than merely whether or not this is like
combat, that will be permitted and that the sensitivity to unique
issues that confront, for example, certain kinds of embassies guard
duties, will continue to be taken into account.

I hope the Secretary does that in his evaluation of the Task
Force recommendation on the Marine Security Forces.

Dr. ARMOR. That is a reasonable proposal. We certainly are not
intending to change any criteria that the Marine Corps uses now
for that selection except one, which is gender.

Mr. KYL. Now, I guess it is Mr. Chairman, again.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. (Presiding.) I apologize to my colleagues and

witnesses, but I said a prayer for you at the National Prayer
Breakfast.

Mr. KYL. We thank you for that, Mr. Chairman. May I extend
my apologizes in advance for having to leave here in just a few mo-
ments? I read some of the material. I will read the rest of it, and be
anxious to speak with you and to follow this issue very closely.
Thank you.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. Mrs. Schroeder?
Mrs. SCHROEDER. I just want to thank you for being here. I have

to also run to he floor for a few minutes in a bit, but I will be back.
I apologize for how crazy this morning is. Everything is trying to
be crammed in before noon. But let me just say one of the things
this all ounds wonderful and all sounds very sane, but I think
what we can't measure in this hearing is what kind of aggressive-
ness we are going to have out of the Secretary of Defense on these
issues, because I know, for example, with sexual 1 arassment I re-
member chaplains and different base commanders telling me that
the problem was if they reported incidents on their base, then it
went on their record that they were not running the base well.

So the incentive was to cover it up and not to deal with it. So I
guess what I am saying is how do we turn these incentives around
so that a person is not penalized for coming out front and dealing
with sexual harassment on the base rather than trying to insist
that no such thing happens?

I think it is the same thing with trying to determine exactly
what role women can have. There is so much that is out there in
our culture that we just take as assumptions without really testing,
and I know I was ama7,si in Europe as we heard that women could
not be Marine embassies guards. But a lot of our four stars were
being protected by women driving around in the cars and so forth,
which I thought was interesting that you could play one role, but
not the other.

i r;
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How do you make sure that we are really testing the notions
that are just floating around out there as assumptions, and how do
you turn around the incentive s.i the incentive is really to clean up
any remaining sexual harassment that might be out there?

Dr. ARMOR. As I said earlier, I think the key to all thisand I
think the Services feel this wayis in fact the command, the lead-
ership, and the affirmation by the leadership. As in any human re-
lations problem, the chain of command has to make it clear what
our policy is and that violations will not be tolerated.

I think that is true, not just in the military, but in any part of
our society dealing wit' this kind of problem. It stems from atti-
tudes and views that e. t in our society, and in a sense our mili-
tary is a microcosm. To veal with that kind of thing one has to be
vigilant and have commitment by top leadership.

There may be cases where a local commander might be a part of
the problem or may not be dealing with a complaint.

That is the reason we have emphasized that all the services need
a formal backup system to deal with such situations, and that a
formal backup system has to be well publicized. It has to be made
known that one will not receive retribution if one uses that backup
system.

There are mechanisms for getting beyond the local commander if
necessary. The Air Force has social actions and the Army has an
I.G. system. So, there are formal mechanisms for solving that prob-
lem when the commander may be involved, but we want reaffirma-
tion of those mechanisms to make sure they are in place and that
members know about them and can use them.

Mrs. SCHROEDER. What happens if the commander is not in-
volved, but let's say someone makes an allegation of sexual harass-
ment and it goes through the normal processes on the base and
they decide that there is no sexual harassment, but there really is?

The idea is we don't want this going on because it gives the bE.f.A.,
a bad name. Is there an appeal from that?

Dr. ARMOR. All the services have appeal processes to command
levels beyond the base. You can go beyond the local installation
commander, if necessary.

Mrs. SCHROEDER. People are well aware of that process?
Dr. ARMOR. That is what we are asking. We are making sure

people are aware of that system and what those mechanisms are.
This is where we have focused our recommendation. I think we
need an examination of those procedures to make sure they do
work to accomplish what you are talking about. If they are not in
place now, we are asking the services to make sure there is some-
thing like that in place, and that it is well-known.

Mrs. SCHROEDER. Thank you.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. Thank you, Mrs. Schroeder.
Mr. Skelton?
Mr. SKELTON. I don't have any questions.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. Any further questions from the panel?
Mr. BATEMAN. No.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. Thank you, Dr. Armor, for being here this

morning. We will have our nextstaff, do you have any
We may submit questions in writing for the record. Thank you

very much.
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Dr. ARMOR. Thank you.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. Will our next panel please come forward.

Without objection, your full statements will be put in the record.
We would like to hear from each member on our panel here. I
guess, General Hickey, just to simplify it, we will start with you
and move across.

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. THOMAS J. HICKEY, USAF, DEPUTY
CHIEF OF STAFF FOR PERSONNEL

General HICKEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will try and keep it
simple. It is a pleasure for me to appear before such a committee
and for such a worthwhile cause today. I would like to skip the en-
tirety of my remarks. I would like to, however, read a short state-
ment from the Secretary of the Air Force, Mr. Edward C. Aldridge,
Jr., if I might.

"Among all our Air Force priorities, Air Force people, military
and civilian, are a critical factor and are the cornerstone of our
war fighting capability. Within this context, women contribute im-
measurably to the Air Force mission. In fact, the Air Force has a
higher representation of women than any other Service and these
women will play an even greater role in the future. The only limit
imposed on a woman's career today is that required by the combat
exclusion policy.

Of course, the increased number of women in the workplace has
raised some of the same problems as in the civilian sectorcases of
sexual harassment. The Air Force has worked hard to eliminate
this problem by educating our people to be sensitive to all forms of
sexual harassment and its negative impact on Air Force members.

We are integrating that education into all aspects of human rela-
tions education from accession training through the various levels
of professional military education. In fact, our education effort and
prevention programs were recently cited by the Defense Advisory
Committee on Women in the services as "particularly impressive."

We are also concerned about the pressures and conflicts faced by
Air Force spouses. Air Force Chief of Staff General Larry Welch
and I established a flag-level, blue-ribbon panel to address this
issue. The panel's charter was to objectively examine issues con-
cerning the career plans and work aspirations of Air Force spouses
and to identify the extent and causes of pressure and conflict be-
tween their employment and participation in the Air Force com-
munity.

Although the panel found some instances of pressure associated
with spouse participation, the Air Force clearly does not condone
such activity. We are committed to ensuring that spousal participa-
tion is absolutely voluntary, and vigorous action will be initiated to
eliminate any element of coercion on spouse activities and to ac-
tively support the range of aspirations of Air Force spouses.

We will focus on the fact that career success is based on evalua-
tion of the performance of military members in their assigned
roles, not on evaluation of the activities of their spouses. The Air
Force, as an institution, provides rich opportunities for spouses to
contribute in a truly voluntary manner. We need that participation
and we believe that our people will continue to step forward and
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participate in programs that are compatible with their aspirations
for employment or other areas of interest.

We are fully committed to providing women the best environ-
ment possible in the Air Force, whether as a military or civilian
employee or as a spouse. We have opered r )re jobs to women. We
will not tolerate sexual harassment, grid we support the voluntary
decision of spouses to work inside or cutside the home."

Sir, that concludes the Secretary's remarks and mine. I look for-
ward to answering your questions.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. Thank you very much, General. General Ono.
[The prepared statement of General Hickey follows:]
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Madam Chairman and members of the committee, I am pleased to

appear before you to discuss the role of womer in tne Air Force.

The Air Force is proud of the contributions women have made in the

defense of our country, and we are committed to providing women

the fullest possible opportunity permitted by the combat exclusion

law, and the logical interpretation and application of that law.

We believe our record of providing equal opportunity, within

the constraints of the law, speaks for itself. Since the repeal

in 1966 of the limit on the number of women allowed in the Air

Force, their number has contirued to grow, along with the duties

they perform. In 1963 women could constitute no more tkan two

percent of our strength they now represent nearly 13% of the Air

Force, the highest representation in any of the Services

Furthermore, in FT 1988 one out of every five new recruits will be

a woman -- likewise the highest rate among the Armed Services.

When I began my Air Force career the highest grad Co which womv,

could aspire was lieutenant colonel, and their career

opportunities were confined to the "traditional" women's jobs.

Now, of course, we have women who have been promoted to general

officer.

Women no serve in all officer career fields and in all but

four enlisted specialties: combat control; tactical air coaaanc4

and control; aerial gunner; and p aaaaa scue/recovery. While we do

exclude women from some specific combatrelated positions within

oth'rwise open career fields and specialties, today these amount

to only three percent of the authorized positions in the Air Force

being closed to women.
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Our recognitior of the coctributiors women can make is rot a

recent phenomena of the 1980s. Just as the Air Force was a leader

in advancing the opportunities of blacks and other minorities, we

are on the leading edge in expanding opportunities for women. The

following is a short summary of the things we have done in the

last twelve years to better utilize the talents women bring to the

United States Air Force. Ir 1977, the first women completed pilot

and ravigator trairing. Since that time they have repeatedly

demonstrated their capabilities to fly virtually every aircraft in

the Air Force inventory, from supersonic T-38 jet trainers to the

world's largest aircraft, the C-5. Women aircrew members

participated in the Grenada rescue operation as well as the raid

or Libya.

Instead of the so called "traditional" duties, women row

serve in a wide variety of non-traditional specialties, and not in

just tcken numbers. For example, there are twice as many women in

aircraft systems maintenance as there are women dental assistants.

Also in 1977, women became combat crew members in the Titan

missile system. They have since transitioned into the Minuteman

and Ground Launched Cruise Missile systems. In 1964, women were

assigned to the Airborne Warning and Control System (AWACS) for

the first time. Two years later they became aircrew members on

the KC-10 air refueling aircraft. The security specialty was

opened to women in 1984 and in 1986 the RC-135 reconnaissance

aircraf :, as well as two electronic countermeasure EC-130

aircraft, were opened to women.

( t)
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Finally, since its inception as a separate service in 1947.

the Air Force has totally Integrated women into all selection

programs, competing along aide their male courterparta for

promotion, regular augmertation, professional military education

and the like.

We believe that all of this serves to dmon3trate our

commitment to women as fullfledged members of he Air Force

team.

At th.3 poirt, I would like to read into the record a

statement from Secretary of tte Air Force Aldridge.
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STATEMENT BY THE SECRETARY OF THE AIR FORCE

Among all our Air Force priorities, Air Force people, mili-

tary and civilian, are a c itical factor and are the cornerstone

of our war fighting capability. Within this context, women con-

tribute immeasurably to the Air Force mission. In fact, the Air

Force has a higher representation of women than any other service

and these women will play an even greater role in the future. The

only limit imposed on a woman's career today is that required by

our combat exclusion policy, which is predicat' on Federal stat-

ute.

Of course, the increased number of women in the workplace has

raised some of the same problems as in the civilian sector --

cases of sexual harassment. The Air Force has worked hard to

eliminate this problem by educating our people to be sensitive to

all forms of sexual harassment and its negative impact on Air

Force members. We are integrating that education into all aspects

of human relations education from accession training through the

various levels of professional military education. In fact, our

education effort and prevention programs were re. ently cited by

the Defense Advisory Committee on Women in the Services as

"particularly impressive.'

We are also concerned about the pressures and conilicts faced

by Air Force spouses. Air Force Chief of Staff General Larty

Welch and I established a flag-level, blue-ribbon panel to address

this issue. The panel's cha'ter was to objectively examine issues
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concerning the career plans and work aspirations of Air Force

_pcJses ald to identify the evtent and causes of pressure and

_onflict between their employment and participation in the Air

Force community. Although the panel found some instances of

pressure associated with spouse participation, tne Air Force

clearly does not condone such activity. We are committed to

ensuring that spousal participation is absolutely voluntary, and

vigorous action will be initiated to eliminate any element of

coercion on spouse activities and to actively support the range of

aspirations of Air Force spouses. We will fccus on the fact that

career success is based on evaluation of the performance of

military members in their assigned roles, not on evaluation of the

activities of their spouses. The Air Force, as an institution,

provides rich opportunities for spouses to contribute in a truly

voluntary manner. We need that participation and we believe that

our people will continue to step forward and participate in

programs that are compatible with their aspirations for employment

or other areas of interest.

We are fully committed to providing women the best

environment possible in the Air Force, whether as a military or

civilian employee or as a spouse. We have opened more jobs to

women, we will not tolerate sexual harassment, and we support the

voluntary decision of spouses to work inside or outside the home.

Madam Chairman and members of the Committee - -this concludes

my prepared remarks and those of the Secretary.

.0 orb
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STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. ALLEN K. ONO, USA, Di. CHIEF OF
STAFF 'OR PERSONNEL

Gene, ONo. Good morning, Madam Chairman. I am Lieutenant
General Ono, the Deputy Chief of Skiff for Personnel. I have had
five assignments in recruiting, most recently as the Commander of
your Recruiting Command. The reason I mention this is to rein-
force my experiences with young men and women throughout
America. I have been in their high schools and their homes. I have
observed them at recruiting stations, training bases and working
with their units. Our soldiers today are bright and eager. They are
working all over the world, performing their military duties with
pride and compete:ice.

Women have been a significant and integral part of the Army.
Today women constitute 10.8 percent of our overall active force
and the number and types of jobs available to women continue to
expand. Active Army female end strtagth is projected to rise to
86,700 in fiscal year 1988. Women are authorized to serve in all but
50 of the 368 enlisted Military Occupational Specialities. For com-
missioned officers, 198 of 207 specialties are open and 70 of 77 war-
rant officer specialties are available.

Army policy is intended to open to women all jobs except those
having the highest probability of routinely engaging in direct
combat. The Direct Combat Probability Coding System, DCPC, in-
troduced in 1983, ascribes to each Army position an assessment of
the probability of that soldier routinely participating in direct
combat.

Our r ding is based on four criteria: One, the duty of the jobs;
two, units mission; three, tactical doctrine; and, fourth, the location
on the battlefield. Jobs ale assigned a code, P-1 through P-7, P-1
representing the highest probability of engaging in direct combat
and P-7 the lowest.

The Army recognizes that soldiering is inherently dangerous and
in the t:ent of hostility, female soldiers will remain in their units
and will continue to perform their assigned duties. In regard to L-
3798, we have no objection to i* using our forward support ;)a:,tal-
ions as the test.

These battalions are part of combat divisions and are located for-
ward of the combat brigade rear boundary. These provided direct
support to our combat forces, meeting all the requiremt .; of the
test proposed in the bill. There are 28 forward support battalions in
the active force. About 12,000 officers, warrant officers and enlisted
soldiers are authorized in the 28 battalions

We have today 2,000 females assigned arc: serving in all catego-
riesoffker, warrant officer and e'-'isted. This composition makes
these battalions a true test of the objectives that are ascribed in
the bill.

The forward support battalions provided an added dimension in
that they are in our reserve components, as well, and it does pro-
vide a test that involves the total Army, the active, the Army Re-
serve and the Army National Guard.

"hank you.
The prepared statement of General Ono follows:?
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Madam Chairwoman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I am Lieutenant General Ono, the Deputy Chief of Staff for

Personnel, Department of the Army.

I am pleased to present an update on women in the Army and to

discuss the Army's position on the 2 year test pro3ram described

in the bill before us tcday.

I have had five assignments in recruiting, most recently as

the Commander of Your Recruiting Command. The reason I mention

this is to reinforce my experiences with Young men and women

throughout America. I have been in their high schools and their

homes. I have observed them at recruiting stations, training

bases and working with their units. Our soldiers today are

bright and eager. They are working 311 over the world,

performing their military duties with pride and competence.

Women have been a significant and integral part of the ArMY.t

Today women constitute 10.82 of our overall active force and the

number and types of jobs available to women continue to expand.

Active Army female end strength is projected to rise from an FY

83 level of 76,200 to 86,700 in FY 88. Women are authorized to

serve in all but 50 of the 368 enlisted Military Occupational

Specialties. For commissioned officers, 198 of 207 specialties

are open and 70 of 77 warrant officer specialties are available.
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Of the approximately 677,000 personnel positions in the Army

today, women can be assigned to 58% or 395 thousand of those I

positions.

Title 10 of the U. S. Code gives the Secretary of the Army

the authority to prescribe assignment policies for all soldiers.

Because the Women's Army Corps existed since 1942 as a separate

entity and had its own exclusions, Congress had no need to

include the Army when it passed combat exclusion laws for the Air

Force and Navy. The disestablishment of the Women's 1-MV Corps

in 1975 and the pending integration of women into the mainstream

of the Army, caused the Army to develop policy based on interpre-

tation of the intent of Congress as reflected in the Air Force

and Navy statutes.

Army policy is intended to open to women all jobs except

those having the highest probability of routinely engaging in

direct combat. The Direct Combat Probability Coding system,

introd-Jced in 1983, ascribes .J each Army position an assessment

of the probability of that soldier routinely participating in

direct combat. The Army defines direct combat as engaging an

enemy with individual or crew-served weapons while being .)(posed

to direct enemy fire, a high probability of direct physical

contact with the enemy, and substantial risk of capture.

Direct combat occurs while closing with the enemy in order to

destroy or capture, or while repelling assault by fire, close

2
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combat, or counterattack. Our coding is based on an analysis of

four criteria: the duties of the doh specialty, the unit's

mission, tactical doctrine, and locatioP on the battlefield.

Jobs are assigned a code, P1 through P7. P1 represents the

highest probability of en i g in direct combat and P7 the (a
cy 44

lowest.ileN sae db ssigned to PI positions. Army policy 44:44244)

recognizes that the modern battlefield is fluid and lethal and

that all soldiers, male and female, will be exposed to the threat

of injury or death throughout the theater of operations. The

Army recognizes that soldiering is inherently dangerous. Ir the

event of hostilities female soldiers will remain with their units

and continue to perform their assigred duties.

In November 1986, the Army concluded a review of policy

concerning the utilization of women. The review validated the

Army policy of Direct Combat Probability Coding (DCPC) as a sound

methodology for determiring positions in which women may serve.

The Secretary of the Army reaffirmed that DCPC appropriately

interprets current Congressional intent as expressed in statutes

affecting the Air Force and Navy. The policy and its assignment

rules undergo constant review. About a year ago, almost 12,000

positions were opened tc the assignment of women in the Forward

Support Battalions of our combat divisions. These battalions

have, as their primary mission, the direct support of combat

3



180

urits. There are over 2,000 women assigned to 28 of these

battalions in the active Army today. Army initiative,

accomplished little over a year ago, will provide an excellent

test bed to develop the definitive information the bill seeks.

DCPC has served the Army well since its implementation over

three years ago. It is a policy capable of evolving as doctrine

and force structure change. It provides a logickl and responsive

methodology for determining positions in which Army women may

serve. The Army can accomplish its mission and, at the same

time, provide maximum opportunity for women.

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before the Committee

today.

4



Mrs. BYRON. Thank you, General Ono
Admiral Edney

STATEMENT OF VICE ADM L. A. EDNEY, USN, DEPFTY CHIEF OF
NAVAL OPERATIONS, MANPOWER, PERSONNEL AND TRAININ';

Admiral EDNEY Good morning Madam Chairman. I am V,ce
Adm. Bud Edney. Chief of Naval Personnel, and I have submitted a
written statement. I would like to briefly highlight the major
points in that statement this morning.

As you are aware we have recently completed a study on the
status of women in the Navy. This study provides, in my judgment.
a valuable and timely discussion of the progress of women in our
Navy.

It is the most ,letailed, comprehensive and straightforward trea-
tise to date on all associated women's issues. Implementation of its
major recommendations will significantly increase in a very posi-
tive manner opportunities for our Navy women who serve on ships
and aircraft while continuing to improve their professional career
development

The Navy leadership feels very confident and positive about the
course we are steering.

By way of background, during Secretary Webb's confirmation
hearings last spring he stated quite clearly that Iv_ supported the
full assimilation of women short of combat assignments in the
Navy. He concluded early on that the Navy needed a comprehen-
sive assessment of our progress in the full utilization of women and
the adequacy of current related policies and programs His observa-
tions, augmented by last summer's DACOWITS report of their trip
to the Western Pacific, led Secretary Webb to direct the conduct of
this study.

To meet Secretary Webb's tasking, a select group of officer and
senior enlisted personnel, led by a flag-level panel, was assembled.
Study group members received briefings and thoroughly reviewed
all policies and programs known to affect Navy women. They vis-
ited ships, squadrons, and shore commands in the Continental
United States, as well as European and Pacific commands overseas.

They conducted over 150 interviews with over 2,500 Naval per-
sonnel stationed in ten geographic areas worldwide The group pro-
vided recommendations to ensure the maximum assimilation of
women, within the limits of the combat exclusion law, and to pro-
vide the proper environment and quality of life for them. Their
effort was completed and results presented to Secretary Webb the
14th of December, 1987

The study gave us an excellent historical, and factual perspec-
tive: During the past 15 years there has been steady and significant
progress in assimilating a large number of women into what his-
torically has been a predominately male organization

The numb?r of women in the Navy increased from aboui. 9,000 in
1972 to more than 54,000 today

The study showed women are succeeding and that policies are
evolving to keep pace with the growing number of women, to ad-
dress their expectations, and advancement opportunities The
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number of senior women in both the enlisted and officer ranks is
increasing as are the responsibilities assigned to women

Navy women are making significant contributions at sea and
ashore around the world.

Notwithstanding this progress, the report clearly reveals that
more remains to be done The signal is Navy leadership needs to be
more attuned to women's issues. We need to place greater empha-
sis on advancement opportunities, attracting women to non-tradi-
tional ratings, zero toleration of sexual harassment, establishing
clearer guidelines on fraternization, improving quality of life, and
creating a more positive attitude toward women that recognizes the
significance of their contributions to the Navy

An executive summery of the study's findings and recommenda-
tions, as well as the entire report, has been made available for your
review. The major recommendations include:

Revise the Navy's definition of combat mission; assign Navy
women to selected ships of the combat logistics force shipsoilers,
store ships, and ammunition ships;

Assign Navy women to the air crew of fleet air reconnaissance
squadrons shore based aircraft;

Improve career progression opportunities for general detail (non-
rated, non-designated) women by recruiting to the Navy's occupa-
tional skills needs, establishing new rating entry procedures, and
expanding "A" school opportunities to place women more rapidly
into specific career paths;

Revise sea/shore rotation policy to increase numbers of women
at sea while considering related issues of rating inventory develop-
ment, advancement and sea/shore billet allocations,

Assign women permanently to key personnel policy-making posi-
tions;

Reduce incidence of sexual hara&-ment within the Navy by a
clear statement from Naval leadership that this behavior is unac-
ceptable;

Promulgate Navy policy on fraternization;
Improve quality of life by continuing efforts to improve Navy

medical care, especially active duty OB/GYN care and Navy child
care programs.

The study's recommendations have the support of the Navy war-
fare sponsors, the Chief of Naval Operations and the Secretary of
the Navy. The Secretary of the Navy has approved the major rec-
ommendations and directed their implementation We've already
begun.

With regard to the AO, AFS and AE class ships, we are moving
ahead in a measured pace An implementation group, headed by
the senior surface warfare flag and myself and with fleet com-
manders representation met this week to develop a plan to assign
women to the combat logistics forces. We expect to complete the
plan by July with assignment of women to begin this fall Surface
warfare officer accession goals for women have been increased by
50 percent this fiscal year.

Just last week at the U.S. Naval Academy, 12 women opted for
careers in the surface warfare community, with their initial assign-
ments to be aboard the newly opened CLF ships. We also have
hegun recruiting women for sea intensive ratings
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The assignment of women to the air crew of fleet air reconnais-
sance squadrons in the EP-3 aircraft is expected to occur this
spring. In another important aviation milestone, one of our first
women pilot selected to command a squadron will begin her tour
late this fall and an additional woman was selected for aviation
command on the most recent list

Clearly, we are committed to ensuring the success of these initia-
tives. Together they incorporate the principal Navy provisions of
H.R. 3798.

We also have actions underway on other major study recommen-
dations:

Recruiting and personnel policies are being revised to increase
advancement opportunity for non-rated, non-designated enlisted
women in non-traditional ratings. An advancement plan is being
developed that supports a balanced enlisted sea/shore rotation
policy and equitable promotion opportunities.

Career opportunities for women officers will be improved
through increased and varied assignment at sea in the unrestricted
line, restricted line and staff Corps communities.

The study also reported that both fraternization and sexual 'iar-
assment were viewed as problems Navy-wide. Sexual harassment
in any form will not be tolerated. Vigorous actions are being direct-
ed to expand training and education, to improve grievance report-
ing procedures, to enhance counseling, and to focus attention on
this issue during inspections. Also, clearer policies are being devel-
oped regarding fraternization.

The study contained a number of important quality of 11.'3 recom-
mendations affecting women in the Navy and identified proper
medical care for women as an area of particular concern. The Navy
Surgeon General's initiatives to provide the equired medical care
for all Navy active duty dependents and retired personnel include
efforts to improve care for women by increasing the numbers of
OB/GYN specialists. This issue will be given high priority. Other
quality of life issues important to the morale and welfare of o.r
Navy men and women are being pursued.

In conclusion, we feel the study has documented our significant
achievements, pointed out our shortcomings with specific areas of
concern. and Provided us with a road map for improving our utili-
zation of women along with improving their quality of life. We also
believe that by these improvements we are enhancing the total
Navy. Women are an integral part of our service. We are commit-
ted and serious about moving forward and building on our record
of accomplishments for assimilating women in the Navy.

Madam Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to outline the re-
sults of the study I will be glad to answer any questioi s that you
or other members of the committee might have. I welcome the op-
portunity to respond to your questions. I appreciate the opportuni-
ty to be before you today

[The prepared statement of Admiral Edney follows.]
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Madam Chairman al distinguished members of the

Subcommittee, it is my privilege to appear before you in my

capacity as the Deputy Chief of Naval Operations for Manpower,

Personnel and Training, and the Chief of Naval Personnel.

My statement summarizes the results of the Navy Study Group's

Deport on Progress of Women in the Navy and our plan to Implement

Its recommendations. It also discusses my thoughts on H.R. 3798.

Progress of Women in the Navy Study

During confirmation hearings last spring, Secretary of the

Navy, James Webb stated clearly that he suppor;ed the full

assimilation of women in nontraditional career fillds short of

combat assignments in the Navy. This position is "onsistent with

the law and Administration policy. Given this commitment to these

issues and based on his observations and discussions with

personnel during fleet visits, Secretary Webb concluded early on

that the Navy needed a comprehensive assessment of our progress in

the full utilization of women, as well as the adequacy of current

policies and programs relating to their service. The preliminary

findings of the Defense Advisory Committee on Women in the

Services, following an orientation trip to the Western Pacific

last August, reinforced this concern and ind,cated the need for

special focus on many of the complex issues

relating to women in the Navy.

As a result, in September of last year, the Secretary of the

Navy directed a comprehensive study on the progress of women in

the Navy. The study framework was directed to include a

1
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historical perspective with particular emphasis over the past 15

years and to p :wide an examination of all policies affecting

women in the Navy. This examination was to include a thorough

review of the commani environment, including consistency :n

application of the combat restriction clause, sexual harassment,

fraternization and quality of life. The study was also directed

to include other issues such as job assignments open to women,

sea/shore rotation policies, promotion and advancement

opportunities and command opportunities for women officers. The

study in effect was directed to vovide an analysis of the total

impact of Navy policies on women to ensure their net result

supports the full assimilation of women throughout the Navy within

the spirit and intent of the law while supporting the operational

environment as well as the unique requirements of the Navy's

command structure.

To accomplish the tasking, 28 naval personnel with

representative backgrounds and diverse experience were assembled.

The group, evenly distributed between gender, was comprised of

fourteen captains, six commanders, four master chief petty

officers and 1 steering committee of four flag officers. Four

panels were formed to address the tasking:

- Historical Review and Assessment Panel

- Policy Utilization and Implementation Panel

- Sexual Harassment and Fraternization Panel

- Quality of Life Panel

Throughout the study, members received briefings and

2
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thoroughly reviewed the policies and programs known to affect Navy

women. Additionally, the study group visited -umerous ships,

squadrons, and shore commands in the continental United States as

well European and Pacific Commands overseas. They conducted

142 (109 female, 33 male) interview sessions with over 2500 naval

personnel stationed in ten geographic areas worldwide.

The study group completed its deliberations and presented the

results to the Secretary of the Navy on 14 December 1987. The

study provides an excellent historical perspective, signals areas

where renewed emphasis or revised policies are needed, and offers

constructive recommendations based on a balanced assessment of

complex issues relating to equality of opportunity and also the

operational needs of the Navy.

The historical summary shows that during the past 15 years

there has been steady and significant progress in managing the

rapid introduction of large numbers of women into what

historically has been a predominantly ,,;ale organization. The

number of women in the Navy increased from about 9,000 in 1972 to

more than 54,000 today- -more than 9 percent of our active

structure. The study revealed that women in the Navy ,:re

succeeding and that policies are evolving to keep pace with the

growing number of women, their expectations, and aavancemnt

opportunities. The number of senior women in both the enlisted

and officer ranks is increasing as are the responsibilities

assigned to women. Navy women are making significant

contributions at sea and ashore around the world.

3
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Notwithstanding this progress, the report clearly reveals

that more remains to be done. In this regard, Navy leadership

needs to be more attuned to women issues. To establish the right

Navy-wide environment, we need to place increased emphasis on

advancement opportunities, serving in non-traditional ratings,

zero toleration of sexual harassment, control of fraternization

that is counter to required command relationships, and

establishing a positive attitude toward women while recognizing

the significance of their contributions to the Navy mission.

The study examined these issues as well as the effectiveness

of current policies in the area of health care, and quality or

life. It also reviewed the Navy's current policies to ensure that

they support the maximum assimilation of women within the limits

of the combat exclusion law. The study contains numerous

recommendations affecting officer and enlisted career choices,

training, assignments, sea/shore rota`ion, and advancement

opportunities.

An executive sum''ry of the study's find1,7s, as well as the

entire r-port, has been made available to the subcommittee for

review. The major recommendations include

- Assign Navy women to selected ships of the Combat Logistics

Force ships - Oilers (AO), Store Ships (AFS), and Ammunition Ships

(AE).

- Assign Navy women to the aircrew of Fleet Air Reconnaissance

Squadrons (VQ) shore based aircraft.

4
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- Improve career progression opportunities for General Detail

(non-rated, non-designated) women by recruiting to Navy's

occupational skill needs, establishing new rating entry

procedures, and expanding "A" school opportunities to place women

more rapidly into specific career paths.

- Revise sea/shore rotation policy to increase numbers of woven

at sea while considering related issues of rating inventory

development, advancement and sea/shore billet allocations.

Establish a full-time captain billet to provide oversight for

women's programs.

- Reduce incidence of sexual harassment within the Navy by

emphasizing the importance of women to the Navy's mission,

improving grievance procedures and expanding education programs to

improve attitudes of Navy males toward women.

- Promulgate Navy policy of fraternization.

- Improve Quality of Life by cont nuing efforts to improve Navy

medical care, especially active duty OB/GYN care and Navy child

care programs.

The study's recommendations have the support of tl.., Navy

Warfare Sponsors, The C..ief of Naval Operations and the Secretary

of the Navy. The Secretary of the Navy has approved the major

recommendations in principle and has directed implementation in an

expeditious but deliberate and measured manner. Implementation of

the study's recommendations has already begun.

The study examined the combat exclusion issue and proposed a

clearer definition of combat mission as it applies to Naval

5
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forces. The Crief of Naval Operations further modifed this

definition in his forwarding endorsement ara the Secretary

approved the definition which is repeated below:

"A combat mission is defined as a mission of an indivi&ual

unit, ship or aircraft that individually, or collectively

naval task organization, has as ore of its primary objectives to

seek out, reconnoiter, and engage the enemy. The normal defensie

posture of all operating units is not included within the

definition."

Within this definition, AO, AF, and ?FS ships assigned to the

Combat Logistics Force can be logically opened to the assignment

of women. While these ships may of necessity be assigned a task

within the battle group, they also routinely operate in a manner

similar to the shuttle ship and console operation of Military

Sealift Command (MSC) logistics ships. Assignment of womer to

these ships would be consistent with our current policy of having

Navy women in the military detachments aboard MSC ships with

similar missions. The AOR and AOE, on the other hand, were

designed for high speed multiple product delivery to an engaged

task force. They are routinely assigned on a permanent basis as

an integral unit of the fagt attack battla groups and as such

should continue to be restricted from the assignment of women.

Opening the AEs, AOs and A"Ss to assignment of women is a logical

progression for the employment of women in the Navy. This

authorizes the permanent assignment of women officer and enlisted

women on 26 of 37 Combat Logistics Force Ships which opens up 90CC

6
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additional billets for women at sea. T- is will provide the ran'3e

of operating billets to ensure woven otn become truly proficient

Surface Warfare Officers, while simull-ineously providing billets

to alleviate the undesignated apprent:ca problem and improve

enlisted sea/shore rotation.

Thus, the Navy has more clearly defined the nature of a

"combat mission" in a way that is understandable and which will

provide clearer logic to the assignment of women to ships at sea

As a result, The Secretary of Navy has approved expanded

opportunity for women to serve at sea and has authorized their

assignment to select'd ships of the Combat Logistics Force (CLF),

to include oilers (AO), ammunition ships (AE), and store: ships

(AFS). This significant expansion requires a careful, ship-by-

ship approach, with adjustments in living spaces on each ship. It

will also require larger numbers of appropriately trained women,

particularly in the enlisted force. This will take time to grow

the correct mix of petty officers in appropriate pay grades. We

expect the changes to take place over a number of years and that

process is already underway. Other implementing actin -is are also

in progress:

- The modified definition of combat allows aircrew assignments

with shore based Fleet Air Reconnaissance squadrons (VQ) also to

be opened for women. This assignment policy, taken in conjunction

with the decision regarding a-signment of women to ships within

7
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provisions of 4 R. -.gar Jti.i7at.c . en

certain service c,,rrat support positions

Recruiting and personnel po'icy changes wil, me reired to

increase advancemnrt opportu--ty cor non- rated, non-lesignatea

enlisted women In non-traditional ratings. An advance,,en. plan

will be ueveloped teat supports a balanced enlisted sea'snoru

rotation policy and equitabie promotion opportunities.

- Career opportunities tor women officers will be imprr:P:

through increased an Jar.ed assignment opportunity at sea in the

unrestricted line, restricted line and staff corps communities

The study also reportoJ that both fraternization and ex.;,A1

harassment were viewed as problems in the locations that were

visited. These findings were based on interviews with more than

1,800 men and women, officer and enlisted, from more than 70

commands in ten geographic locations worldwide. The most

prevalent form of sext, harassment reported was verbal

harassment. Any form of sexual harassment must not be tolerated.

Therefore, vigorous actions will be directed to expand training

and education, to improve grievance reporting procedures, anu to

enhance counseling. The Navy will include the prevention of

sexual harassment and fraternization as Chief of Naval Operations

Special IntereAt Items and these issues wi,1 become an area for

review during Inspector General Inspections. Also, clearer

8
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development and at the same time reenforc'ng the Navy's command

structure and commitment to operational readiness.

Madam Cnairman, I appreciate the opportunity you have

provided to outline the results of the study and to iterate the

Navy's commitment to building on our record of achievement for

assimilating women in the Navy.

10
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policies will be developed regarding fraternization to ensure

consistent command interpretation and enforcement of disciplinary

action regarding this leadership and discipline issue.

Additionally, the study contained a number of important

quality of life recommendations affec,LiAg women in the Navy and

identified proper medical care for women as an area of particular

concern. The Navy Surgeon General's initiatives to provide the

required medic71 care for all Navy active duty dependents and

retired personnel include efforts to increase care for women by

recruitiny additional OB/GYN specialists. This issue will be

given high priority. We will pursue other quality of life issues

raised by the report as being important to the morale and welfare

of our Navy men and women.

Women are an integral part- of our service. I wish also to

reemphasize that the sea services have the most difficult task in

the assimilation of women due to the arduous isolated nature of

maritime commitments around the world.

In conclusion, we feel the study is a valuable and timely

report that must be considered within the total context of the

increasing role of the women in a military service that is

forwarded deployed around the world, in an arduous environment

that frequently includes high risk duties. It represents the most

detailed, comprehensive and straightforward treatise on this issue

to date. The initiatives the Secretary of the Navy has approved

will increase significantly the opportunities for Navy women to

serve on ships at sea, while improving their professional career

9
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Mrs BYRON Thank you, Admiral
General Hudson.

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. JOHN I. HUDSON. USMC. DEPUTY CHIEF
OF STAFF FOR MANPOWER

General HUDSON Good morning, Madam Chairman. I am Lieu-
tenant General John I. Hudson, USMC, Deputy Chief Jf Staff for
Manpower. I would like to summarize the key points of my state-
ment.

I am honored to appear before you to provide a review of the
status of women in the Marine Corps and to provide our position
on your bill, House of Representatives bill 3798.

As you know, the Commandant of the Marine Corps recently
convened a task force to study the progress of women in the
Marine Corps in response to a request from the Secretary of the
Navy. The task force convened 5 October 1987. It consisted of a
steering committee of five general officers, three colonels, and two
sergeants major; a working group divided into five panels; and a
support group.

Task force members were selected based on their varied profes-
sional experiences with consideration given to ensuring the appro-
priate representation by rank, gender, and geographic area.

The task force looked into five areas:
a. Historical and Statistical Review
b. Sexual Harassment and Fraternization
c. Quality of Life
d. Accession, Training, Classification, Assignment, Promotion,

and Retention
e. Policy, Implementation, and Utilization.
The working group conducted extensive individual research, cri-

tiques followed by point paper presentations, and discussions at the
working and steering group levels.

The historical and statistical review revealed substantial ad-
vances for the Corps in the utilization of women. Significant
progress, unperceived by many, has been made by women Marines.
This review noted that the end strength of women Marines has in-
creased fourfold since 1970, and numerous studies have led to the
opening of military occupational specialities (MOS) duty stations,
and training experiences for women. The Pepper Board of 1964, for
example, expanded the assignment of women Marines in non-Fleet
Marine Force Continental United States and overseas commands to
include Okinawa and Iwakuni, Japan.

Before 197% separate woman Marine units existed throughout
the Marine Corps. Command opportunity for women was generally
restricted to units that were predominately women Since that time
women have been fully integrated into operational units, serving in
such diverse jobs as aircraft maintenance technicians, field commu-
nicators, and heavy equipment operators. They are presently as-
signed to numerous challenging and important positions, and we
are continually looking to provide them with more opportunity.
They serve at Headquarters, Marine Corps and on joint staffs, as
instructors, in key command billets, and another as the Professor
of Naval Science at a major university.

1 9



196

In 1979 women officers were integrated into the previously all-
male companies of lieutenants at The Basic School Their courses
of instruction at [he career and intermediate levels of professional
military education are identical to and totally integrated with their
male counterparts The basic training of enlisted women expanded
in 1985 to a point where, except for offensive combat training, it
mirrors the training of their male counterparts

The participation of wo,-.en Marines in field training exercises,
both in the United States and overseas, is now standard operating
procedure For example, women Marines from both active and re-
serve units have participated in every NATO exercise conducted by
4th Marine Amphibious Brigade since 1976.

Despite these advances, issues were raised by the task force that
prompted recommendations for policy change or a renewed empha-
sis on current policy. In the task force's final report to the Com-
mandant of the Marine Corps, forty-six issues were discussed, from
which 83 recommendations were drawn The recommendations are
summarized as follows.

Sexual harassment is an anathema to good leadership and
cannot be tolerated in a disciplined organization such as the
Marine Corps. The task force confirmed that it does exist in the
Corps and our Commandant has taken quick action to eradicate itfrom our ranks.

Concerning fraternization, the Marine Corps has a long-standing
policy which states, "duty relationships and social and business
contacts among Marines of different grades will be consistent with
traditional standards of good order and discipline and the mutual
respect that has always cx sted between Marines of senior gradeand those of lesser grade

This policy is intended to preserve the separation for juniors and
seniors, a proven characteristic of successful military organizations
for hundreds of years The task force noted. "The system is cur-
r..-ritly working well and doe:: not need any further emphasis."

The task force expressed concern that a perception exists that
Marines are being discouraged from exercising their right of re-
quest mast, which is our guarantee of every Marine having the
right to communicate with his or her commanding officer.

Attached as enclosures for the record are letters the Comman-
dant has already published on communications. He stressed to our
leadership at all levels the necessity of allowing our traditional
grievance procedures to function as they were originally intended,
to include women seeking redress in cases of sexual harassment.

The quality of life issues addressed ranged from improved OB/
GYN care to child care centers and dual career families. The "rem-
edies" to this category of problems deserve continued positive influ-
ence and interest to improve on what is being done for individualsand families.

Recommendations were also received on accession, training, pro-
motion, and retention standards. Accession and active duty weight
standards, for example, wfli be re-examined and realigned, as nec-
essary. It is also time to review the current policy on physical fit-
ness testing standards for male and female Marines.

It was confirmed that during initial entry training all Marines
will receive basic warrior training to introduce them to those areas
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in which those Marines receiving combat arms military occupation-
al specialities [MOS) will later become highly skilled. It will not
produce a combat trained Marine, but individuals will have a thor-
ough foundation in essential military and selected combat subjects,
excellent knowledge of individual weapons and living in field .;ondi-
tions and be physically fit.

The recommendations concerning policy, implementation, and
utilization were perhaps the most sweeping and far reaching. In
general, the task force found our policies to be valid. However, the
biggest obstacle to their full implementation was attitude. In other
words, our policies are sound, but our actions in carrying them out
were in some instances impeded by attitude. Therefore, the task
force recommended that the Commandant stress the significance
and importance of a positive attitude by commanders toward
women.

He did that very forcefully in direct conversation with most of
his generals in December 1987 and in just about every speech he
has made since. Having said that, however, changes to the Marine
Corps order on the classification, assignment, and deployment of
women were also recommended. For instance, it was recommended
that the criteria of physical risk in restricting women from unit as-
signments be eliminated, however, current policy dating from
August 1986, in Marine Corps Order 1300.8N, authorizes the as-
signment of women Marines to units where, in wartime, there
would be considerable physical risk.

We now have women assigned in many Fleet Marine Force units,
including tactical aircraft squadrons and air control squadrons, and
to numerous combat service support units. In time of conflict,
women Marines will deploy with their male counterparts, except
those in units which embark aboard Navy combatant shipping.
Women assigned to the Fleet Marine Force will be subjected to the
same risks as will the male Marines in those same units.

The work of the task force prompted energetic and searching
debate that is healthy for the Corps. As a result, I think everyone
has a better understanding of the issues in order that our policies
and procedures may be appropriately updated and, in some cases,
reviewed further prior to change and implementation.

The working group of our task force did recommend that women
be assigned to Marine Security Guard duty and your resolution
would require us to do this on a 2-year test basis. Although, we do
assign women to the Marine Security Guard Battalion to serve in
certain occupational specialties for which they have been trained,
such as supply administration and operations clerks or administra-
tion chiefs, we presently do not have women serving as Marine Se-
curity Guards at the embassies and consulates around the world.

Just this week, the Secretary of Defense requested the Depart-
ment of tie Navy assign women Marines to the Marine Security
Guard Program. In response, the Commandant of the Marine Corps
has recommended to the Secretary of the Navy that women Ma-
rines be assigned as watch standers at appropriate overseas loca-
tions. We are now developing, in conjunction with the Department
of State, an implementation plan. We will report back to you in a
year's time on the results of assigning women Marines to this duty.
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The task force report has now been reviewed by our commanders
and the Headquarters Marine Corps staff, as well as, being briefed
to and discussed by the Commandant and the senior leadership of
the Corps A final report has been submitted to the Secretary of
the Navy and we continue to take steps to follow through on all
the recommendations.

I want to thank you for the opportunity to share our views with
you today We recognize women Marines for what they arcin-
valuable members of the Corps Our Commandant is totally com-
mitted, and has said so on many occasions, to the full utilization of
women in the Corps within the context of our role as an expedi-
tionary Force-in-Readiness. In General Gray's words, "Our women
are Marines and will be treated as are all Marineswith the de-
cency, dignity and respect they richly deserve.- Thank you.

[The prepared statement of General Hudson follows]
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Mrs. Byron, distinguished members of the -iub,_cm-ittce.

I'm honored to appear before you to provide a review of the

status of iso-en in the Marine Corps and to pro\ide our position

on your bill, House of Representatives bill 3798.

As you Inow, the Commandant of the Marine Corps recently

convened a Task Force to study the progress of women in the

Marine Corps in response to a request from the Secretary of the

Navy. The Task Force convened 5 October 1987. It consisted of a

Steering Committee of five general officers, three colonels, and

two sergeants major; a Working Group divided into five panels;

and a Support Group. Task Force members were selected based on

their varied prifessional ex,,eriences with consideration given to

ensuring the appropriate representation by rank, gender, and

geo:aphIc area.

The Taal. Force looked into five areas:

a. Historical and Statistical Review

f,c>ual Harassment and Fraterniration

c. -'1ality of Life

c. Aciension, Training, Classiii,l.alion, Assignment,

Promotion, aid Retention

e. Folicy, Implementation, and Ltilization

The 4,Jrring Group conducted extensi:e ,nai%laual research,

crit,.gaes f.:11o^ed by point paper pre'enti._iong, and discuosio,:o

at the ho.ring and Steering group levt1,,.

The Historical and Statistical Revie^ ri,,a)ei gubstanti1

alliances iir the Corps In the utill:ation of wo'nn. Significant

pt ogress, unrereived by na.iy, has been nide b} women Marine:,.

This review noted that the end strength of women Marines has



increased fourfold since 19,0, and numerous tudic- have lei 1-D

the opening of ril,tary occupational specialties ,MO:'), duty

stations, aril training e>ieriences for koren. Tne Pcpper Board

of 15,4, for exd-ple, e>panded the assignment of ac,ren Marine; in

non-Fleet Marino Force continental United States and Jverseas

commands to include Okinawa and Iwakuni, Jean.

Before 19/5, separate woman Marine units existed throughout

the Marine Corp:. Command opportunity for wc--:, %,as generally

restricted to units that were predominately women. Since that

time women have been fully integrated into operational units,

serving in such diverse jobs as aircraft maintenance ;technicians,

field communicators, and heavy equipment operators. They are

presently assigned to numerous challenging and important

positions, and we are _mtinually looking to provide them with

more opportunity. "hey serve at Headquarters, Marine Corps and

cn joint staffs, as instructors, in key command billets, and

another as the Professor of Naval Science at a major university.

In 1979 women officers were integrated into the previously

all-male companie3 of lieucenants at The Basic School. Their

courses of instruction at the career and intermediate levels of

professional military education are identIcal to and totally

integrated with their male counterparts. The basic training of

enlisted women expanded in 1985 to a point where, except for

offensive combat training, it mirrors the training of their male

counterparts. The participation of women Marines in field

training exercises, both in the United States and overseas, is

now standard operating procedure. For example, women Marines

from both active and reserve unics have participated in every

2
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NATO exercise conducted cy 4th Marine Amphibious Brigade since

1976.

Despite these advances, ssues were raised by the Task Force

that prompted recommendations for policy change or a renewed

emphasis on current policy. In the Task Force's final report to

the Commandant of the Marine Corps forty-six issues were

discuss'd, from which eighty-three recommendations were drawn.

The recommendations are summarized as follows:

Sexual harassment is an anathema to good leadership and

cannot be tolerated in a disciplined or;anization such as the

Marine Corps. The Task Force confirmed that it does exist in the

Corps and our Commandant has taken quick action to eradicate it

from our ranks.

Concerning fraternization, the Marine corps has a long

standing policy which states, "duty relationships and social and

business contacts among Marines of different grades will be

consistent with traditional standards of good order and

discipline and the mutual respect that has always existed between

Marines of senior grade and those of ,esser grade." This policy

is intended to preserve the separation of juniors and seniors, a

proven characteristic of successful military organizations for

hundreds of years. The Task rorce noted, "The system is

currently works_ng well and doe not need any further emphasis."

The Task Force expressed concern that a percep,:on exists

that Marines are being discouraged from exercising their right of

request nest, which is our guarantee of every Marine having the

right to communicate with his or hor Commanding Officer.

3
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Attached as enclosures for the record are retters the Commandant

has already published on communications. He stressed to our

leadership at all levels the necessity of allowing our

traditional grievance procedures to function as they were

originally intended, to include women seeking redress in cases of

sexual harassment.

The quality of life issues addressed ranged from improved

OB/GYN care to child care centers and dual career families. The

"remedies" to this category of problems deserve continued

positive influence and interest co improve on what is being done

for individuals and families.

Recommendations were also received on accession, training,

promotion, and retention standards. Accession and active duty

weight standards, for example, will be re-examined and realigned,

as necessary. It is also time to review the current policy on

physical fitness testing standards for male and female Marines.

It was confirmed that during initial entry training all Marines

will receive basic warrior training to introduce tnem to those

areas in which those Marines receiving combat arms military

occupational specialities (MOS) will later become highly skilled.

It will not produce a combat trained Marine, but individuals will

have a thorough foundation in essential military and selected

combat subjects, excellent knowledge of individual weapons and

living ir -1d conditions and be physically fit.

The ......ommendations concerning policy, implementation, and

utilization were perhaps the most sweeping and far reaching. In

general, the Task Force found our policies to be valid; however,

the biggest obstacle to their full implementation ..ras attitude.

4
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In other .ords, our policie5 are sound, but cur actions :n

carry_nq them out were in some instances impeded by attitude.

Therefore, the Task Force recommended that the Commandant stress

the significance and importance of a positive attitude by

commanders toward women. He did that very forcefully in direct

conversation with most of his generals in December 1987 and in

3ust about every speech he has made since. Having said that,

however, changes to the Marine Corps order on the classification,

assignment, and deployment of women were also recommended. For

instance, it was recommended that t.)-e criteria of physical risk

in restricting women from urit assignments be eliminated,

however, current policy dating from kugust 1986, in Marine Corps

Order 1300.8N, authorizes the assignment of women Marines to

units where, in wartime there would 'JP considerable physical

risk. We now have women assigned in many Fleet Marine Force

units, including tactical aircr ft squadrons and air control

squadrons, and to numerous Combat Service Support units. In tine

of conflict, women Marines will deploy with their male

counterparts, except those in units which embark aboard Navy

combatant shipping. Women assigned to the Fleet Marine Force

will be subjected to the same risks as vtll the male Marines in

those same units.

The work of the Task Force prompted energetic and searching

debate that is healthy for the Corps. As a result, I think

everyone has a better understanding of the issues in order that

our policies and procedures may be appropriately updated and, in

some cases, reviewed further prior tc change and implementation.

5
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The Working Group of our Pack Force did recommend that women

be assigned to Marine Se urity Guard duty and your resolution

would require us to do this on a two-year test basis. Although,

we do assign women to the Marine Security Guard Battalion to

serve in certain occupational specialties for which they have

been trained, such as a Supply Administration and Operations

Clerks or Administration Chiefs, we presently do not have women

serving as Marine Security Guards at the embassies and zonsulates

around the world.

Just this week, the Secretary of Defense requested the

Department of the Navy assign women Marines to the Marine

Security Guard Program. In response, the Commandant of the

Marioe Corps has recommended to the Secretary of the Navy that

women Marines be assigned as watchstanders at appropriate

overseas locations. We are now developing, in conjunction with

the Department of State, an Implementation plan. We will report

back to you in a year's time on the results of assigning women

Marines to this duty.

The Task Force report has now been reviewed by our

commanders and the Headquarters Marine Corps staff, as well as,

being briefed to and discussed by the Commandant and the senor

leadership of the Corps. A final report has been submitted to

the Secretary of the Navy and we (...1ntinue to take steps to follow

through on all the recommendations.

I want to thank you for the opportunity to share with you

today our views. We recognize women Marines for what :hey

are invaluable members of the Corps. Our Commandant is

totally committed, and has said so on many occasions, to the full

6
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utilization of women in the Corps within the context of our role

as an expeditionary Force-in-Re iiness. In Geneial Gray's words,

"Our women are Marines and will be treated as are all Marines--

with the decency, dignity, and respect they richly deserve."

Thank you.

7
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MENT or THE NAVY
pkg.32,,,U111 .A..1110 Vol t MRIN COMP

WASNING 0. O G OOOO 0001

WHITE LETTER HO. 7-.1

From:
To

Commandant of the Marine Corps
All General officers
All Commanding Officers
All Officers in Charge

CMC-IG
bve 87

Subjr REQUEST MAST

1. Our Corps has a '.onq tradition and rich h.. it, of "takingcart of our own.' A cerneestont of this tradition teats in outrequest mast program that provides all Marines with an avenue to
communicate their grievance° or meek assistance from those abovethe Marine's immediate superiors. It is a ilLtem that provides
commanding officers with first hand knowledge of the morale andgeneral welfare of the command. The request matt eystem is aviable and valuable leadership tool and Lust be viewed and used
as such by leaders throughout the chain of command.

2. I am concerned that recent information ind.cates that requestmast has not been functioning as effectively
... it should. Thereis perception that some Marines may be intimidated ..t some point

in the process and "encouraged" to drop piocodihg-, before they
have an oppertuhity to see their ccsmanderz. All maiines have
the right to request maLt, and the process choold not be
interfered with by any individual et any level

3. To be effect iv , requeLt mast mufit have tit uhlLhearted
support of all leaders. Therefore, commond,i, ..to charged tocreate an environment that frs-nutages a ti,rtid tat 1,,,e the request
mast system in tilt manner and spirit for wi )(I. It os intended.

1. $elf-Cancellation.

AAs z smiA at -- A, ,"A th;4jir,,,,.. i-edirm....
........if 4614- ;
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DEPARTMENT OF THE NAVY

wimimeOr o C .0310 0001

WHITE IFT1FR NO. 6-87

From:. Commandant of the Marine Corps
To: All General JfilCerS

All Commanding Officers
All officers in Cnarge

Subj. CJMMUN1CATIONS, A COMMAND RESPONSIBILITY

bnol. (11 CMU ltr AD-njm of 7 Dec 1970.

CMC-CS
7 Dec 87

1. As we progress in the reorganization of the Marine Corps to
meet the demands of the future, it is vital that we, as Marines,
ratain that atrong merino of hitory and traditions whist) him made
oar Corps what It Is today and provides the strong foundation for
the Corps of the future.

2. As 1 reread the words of our 24th Commandant, General Leonard
P. Chapman, Jr., I was Immediately struck by how pertinent they
are today. We malt be known a group of listeners. Turn on
the brain power. Loliclt g001 ideas, then demonstrate we are
using, them. As we reorganI4e our forces to meet the potential
Conflicts of the future, communications within the traditional
Chain of command remain the primary means of getting the word to
the individual Marine.

3. The enclosure is forwarded for your review, action, and
11,,emlnatIon.

4. '.1ell-Cenrellnt1-,n. 11 licct_m:.er 1948.

A. M. GRAY

t AO

i}oft ;1'
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DEPAIRTMCNT CP; iHt NAVY
HEADOLJAHTF RS UNITED STATES MARINE CORPS

WASHINGTON O C. 20310

From: Commandant of the Mar me Corps
To: All General Officers

All Commanding Officers

Subj: Communications, a command responsibility

0 CM. 66666 $0

AD-njm
I Des 1970

1. Marine to Marine Communications

a. Outside of our units still in combat, we are facing a serious
loss of communications within the Marine Cr ?a. The breakdown
le not operational, it is fundamental. We are failing to communicate
Marine to Marine.

b. The real tradition of our Corps is the understanding we share
as Marines. Regardless of specialty or seniority, we have always
based our internal relationship on the fact that we are all Marines.
As Marines we have quietly, almost without words, shared the same
respect for the principles of Country, Corps, duty, and honor. And
in equally silent agreement we have sought to maintain a Marine Corps
environment of strength, discipline, dignity, professional ability, and
justice. If we have been good in ca"rying out our mission, it has been
because this understanding has formed a real and solid base. If we are
to be good now and in the future, it will be because this same
understanding will continue And it can continue only if we maintain
working Marine-to-Marine communications.

2. The Lute of Communications

a. The line of Marine-to-Marine communications is the chain of
command From the very highest of command positions, down to
the corporals who lead our smallest units, there must be a sharing
of our Corps. Facts, information, and recommendations that guide
our operations and shape our character must flow smoothly up and
down the chain of command

b The young Marine of trxi-ii wants to understand his Corps
He ',art:. t-) know where we are heading, and he wants to know how
and why Because he is at the head of the column, he is sometimes
able to see obstacles more readily and recommend a better course.

1 ,

rnclo.urct (1)



210

7 Dec 1970

But he must know oar ot,je,.t lye fir -t 'Ilirough the chain of command -
right to the NCO's who kad crewz.., and teamc, - we must
furni-h relevant information And we must be receptive and respon-
sive to feedback.

3. The Problem

a A. senior coram,ind, cc we am -ithLi nut aware of the derr ds
of the times, Cr we az, hot II .ing the Lain . onirnand properly In-
formation and facts are 11,.t. Ming conimunik att.!, and understanding in
our Corp., is sufleruai

b The Marine C >rp., of the 1970P.. will be leaner, tougher, more
ready, more disciplined and more professional. It must at all times
be prepared fur combat on a curt notit_e Every Marine must count,
especially the leader:, Too often company grade officers, staff
NCO's, and NCO's are being left out of the chain of command. This
creates a communications gap, we must close it.

4. The solution

a. Much has already been done to close the communications gap.
A good example is the officer and the staff NCO symposia that have
recently been employed 1/1 oar max* commands. They are helping to
break down the barriers of ignorance These meetings have produced
some excellent Ideas, and they have primed a useful exchange. Yet
many of the recommendations In these conferences were made with-
out complete knowledge of available facts. This illustrates the need
for filling the communications gap by full and proper use of the chain
of command.

b I want all con-in-andel., to c:..tabliz..11 communications through the
chain if command I want t0io.se communications to go from the very
top to the very bottom, and back op again Make certain that all
Marute_, are kept fully inforni,o, and that you hear their ideas. And
most unportant, act on tie valid if you can't react favorably
to prci,,i;..als, say why flak.. the LILL, xr,wn Company grade

staff r4c.c./,;, ire II 2y links in this line of
Lula:null kcale, not ju'ot pass the

word 1'. uzauLt u.al that we are trying to
res,,lve all problem- it to tli, ai I turn this Headquarters
I will belt, with the getting out advance
word on Marine puliclt._, and problems.



5 M.' u u ,

Nuric th, 1, down a directive
that will ci eate a 10...:'.volk a r_ 1,,rznal reports are not
necessary, act i,,11 i, is ,_Lrit, d Llut_pruit of action can
be dictated I that V. 114vo .,ituatIoli which vary from
recruit plati.m.., 1J a gt our .,._cuncl lieutenants at Fort Rucker
recetvuiq help tr 1, jr t n will L. Just au varied. But
as you tailor your own pr:),Jr 4n to ift the neuds of a specific organ-
fzation, .on.:idt.r the followinj

(1) Our CJ11, , Ita t r Hy tut 11 "a L uld of brothers. "
That wa, ttu pal t of tn, oid Cu, I, ra.0 t tt the best part of
the new Corps Work for iciduig and trust. Discipline and
dedication will result

(2) Educate all h:uirls in the mission and tasks of the command.
Keep them constantly in.f.)rrned, especially with rt3ard to methods
and scheduling U we expect profe:-,r,lonal perform Ince, we must
deal with all Marines as fellow professionals.

(3) Keep all Marines informed of all problems and plans
to alleviate GI" solve lliez,e pi ,Adeln..,. Make :Aire they know what's
coming out of this Ifeadquartels, but make it al, local and familiar
as possible. Tell them the effect that large arid small action will
have on their own unit, and on them personally.

(4) The Marine Cusps Manual carrieL, some sound philoso-
.. y on the relationship betwe, n Letliors ane. juniors Apply tt; tt
tt. Just as relevant now as a wt.., when it was written.

(f-,) O f Jouroj off TICG's - and even some staff NCO's -
have born ti, th, cu:Aotn:. which foster Marine camara-
derie. It is our duty a:. cnt r tA 11 ine Corp:, leaders to educate
tieLe, our t.rother leaders, 111 the ttadttionn that bring us closer
t3gethe: .

t- t Cnniniu.1.1 mL'o thwarted by
1_1 ) . . events are

it_ I t11,_ Give plenty of advance
u , c 11,,r 1:1,1 Men wives Icnow that

- J all,t: pall of the Lundy. Don't let them
H

2
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AD--njrn
7 Dec 1270

;ipecific action:, winch 1.iy be efILLtive in strengthening the
chain of command and improving communications are both official and
unofficial. They include, but are not limited to the following:

(a) Periodic meetings with officers and staff NCO's. Ques-
tions should be encouraged, and answers .should be given, even if
research must be perfoii.ne I. In this same atmosphere, company
grade oiliceis and staff NCO's must be encouraged to hold meetings
with flCO's ano nonrated Nlarines under their command.

(b) Professional, individual counseling of young officers and
NCO'. by commanding officers, and again, this should stretch down
to individual counseling of NCO's and nonrated Marines by small unit
leaders.

(c) The symposium system is excellent, use it, but don't
let it use you. A sympo:,,Lun should never be conducted to satisfy
the deL.iri: to appear advanced. Care should be taken to ensure that
participants are well grounded in the subjects to be discussed, and
that all monitors are fully armed with the facts concerning these
suojects.

(d) Enhance the positions and images of company grade
officers, staff NCO's, and NCO's. A corporal may be the bottom
link in the chain of command, but more Importantly, he is the first
leader and authority in the execution of our mission. If the dignity
of two chevrons suffers, then a chink is made in the overall dignity
of command.

(e) Conduct drills and ceremonies in which the key billets
are filled by company grade officers, or by staff NCO's, and even
by NCO's. In routine formations make sure that the junior leaders
who bear the responsibility receive the dignity of filling the proper
positions in their units.

(I) Educate our cifice::, in the proper roles of all staff
.ind NCO's, from :,,rgLant maJcd. to , orporal.

(;) Include :Ault IICC)'s and even 11C0'1-; in staff meetings
anu diss:.1....,ions when appropi late.

(h) Employ company grade officers, staff NCO's, and
NCOIa in key positions commensurate with their ranks in day -to -day

4
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operations, training exercises, and planning. If, because of an
overpopulation of jor..or officers and NCO's, it is necessary to
place these leaders in positions below their rank, let them know
why. Make them fully aware of the problem and keep them con-
stantly informed on what is being done toward a solution.

(i) Wear our uniform as something more than a work
suit. The service or dress uniforms are attractive and meaning-
ful. Wear it to dinner when appropriate at the club. Let our
Junior Marines know that senior Marines are truly professionals,
rot just job-fillers. Let them know that we are proud of the pro-
fession we have chosen and served for many years.

(j) Use the personal call. There is nothing so impersonal
as a party that Includes old and new, senior and junior, all merged
together as a faceless mass to fulfill the obligation of getting to
know one another. Get to know your officers on a personal basis,
at home. Ask them to call and 1.-y to return the call.

(k) Hold mess nights and other social events. We are
proud of our reputation as a "band of brothers" and a "family."
Let's make It mean something again.

(1) The presence of commanders and senior officers at
happy hour is not prohibited. It can be educational and pleasur-
able; try it.

(m) Bring the families into the picture. Educate young
Marine wives in the purpose of our Corps, and in the missions
and duties of their husbands' units.

6. Results I could continue with these remarks but I'm sure
you have grasped my post The Marine Corps still has a purpose,
but all of us know that the old saw "the end justifies the meads" is
only good in an ad hoc situation. We have many years of service
to provide our Country, and we must be very careful how we
exezute our service. We are lool-ting for results, but the results
must from Mar,nes who know and love the,r profeE,ston and
toe pe.-:;:le vino snare the proiesion It must be meaningful.
I pesos t:te challenge L., you, arid I louk 1,r-ward to having your in-
fo:11:1 reports as you InLtttute the measurt.L, outlined. I am also
ea -et to he your ideas and how you have applied them. It is

5
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only the concerted and imaginative effort on our part that will
achieve a Corps of the high professional standards we all wan:,
and at the sau. time give our young Maroes and their families
the satisfaction m blowing the full importance of their contribu-
tion.

7. You will insure that each of your officers, staff NCO's and
NCO's reads, and then put:: into practice, this letter.

8. Applicability. This letter is applicable to the Marine Corps
Reserve.

GXM
L. F. CHAP , JR.

21
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Mrs. BYRON. Thank you, General.
Admiral Matteson.

STATEMENT OF REAR ADM. THOMAS T. MATTESON, USCG, CHIEF.
OFFICE OF PERSONNEL

Admiral MArrEsorr. Good morning, I am Admiral Tom Matteson,
Chief of Personnel for the United States Coast Guard. Women have
played a major role in the Coast Guard since the early 1940's.
Known as SPARS at the time, they were all reservists, many of
whom served on active duty. In 1973, the first women were admit-
ted to Officer Candidate School and upon graduation became active
duty Coast Guard members.

In 1974, women were enlisted into the regular Coast Guard. In
1976, the first women cadets were admitted to the Coast Guard
Academy. In 19'77, women became eligible for sea duty at isolated
stations, and in 1978 all restrictions on assignment and job oppor-
tunity, as well as recruiting quotas, were eliminated.

Our first woman commanding officer afloat was assigned in
summer 1979. In May 1983, the first women graduated from the
Coast Guard Academy and in May 1985 a woman graduated
number one in her Academy class of 191 graduates.

An aide to President Reagan who carried the padded black bag
known as the "football" containing the nuclear strike codes was
Coast Guard LCDR Vivian Crea, the first woman selected for this
position. This summer, we will assign the first enlisted woman as
officer in charge of a vessel. BMC (select) Diane Buccie will take
command of the Coast Guard Cutter Capstan which patrols the Po-
tomac River. We are proud of these milestones and equally proud
of the women who took these first steps.

I believe the Coast Guard has made significant strides in assimi-
lating women into the service on an equal and unrestricted basis.
Presently there are over 200 officers and 2,500 enlisted women on
active duty. They represent 8 percent of our on-board military
strength. Today, Coast Guard women are fully integrated into tha
service. They are assigned to any unit that can provide reasonable
privacy in berthing and personal hygiene.

In the event of wartime mobilization the Secretary of the Navy
would of course have the authority to implement Coast Guard per-
sonnel policies consistent with those followed by the Navy.

Mrs. BYRON. Thank you very much. I apologize for having to
leave for a few minutes, but the Governor of Maryland was testify-
ing on the Interior Committee of which I am a member, and I
needed to make my presence known.

Let me say, first of all, that I am delighted the panel has come
before us today with what I think is a bright report. Let's only
hope that it continues as bright as it seems.

Admiral Edney, let me talk a little bit aLbut the Navy and under
that category comes the Marine Corps. I hace been very encour-
aged since Secretary Webb has spoken out so strongly. I think
many of the things he talked about in his confirmotion hearings
were beginning to bear fruit, if you will.

The report indicates it is going to take some time to build a
cadre of women on the combat ships and, therefore, the as ign-
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ments will take a period of time. I understand that. But just as
long as that moves forward, I will be understanding. It would
appear that many of the skillsdevelopment problems really don't
exist in the Officer Corps and the female officers could be assigned
fairly quickly.

One of the areas that has worried me over the years is that we
have increased the number of women in the Navy. We have not in-
creased the number of shore billets. We have increased the number
of sea billets, because of the build-up and with that formula. It is
becoming more and more difficult, as the assigning officer, to make
sure that those men in the Navy are not spending an enormous
percentage of their time at sea.

I would look at that for the families of those individuals, and I
would look at that because we don't want the scenario to be the
women are getting all the shore billets, and the men are always at
sea. That is not fair either. It is a fine line we need to march on,
but I am delighted with that report.

As far as the Marine Security Guard is concerned, the article
yesterday in the New York Times where Secretary Carlucci, I
think, has made some strong statements about more positions
being available for women, as I mentioned earlier, the discussion I
had in Managua with the Marine Security Guard Force, some of
the things they were bringing forward were areas I had not
thought about.

You have a small post, seven security guards static there
living in a Marine house. They all pool their base logistic funds to
manage that house, to purchase food, for quarters allowance, etc. If
you have females in that group, they are not allowed in that house.
They have to live on the economy, therefore, they lose one unit to
pool together. That is something I had not looked at or put in the
proper perspective.

Let me say to Dr. Armor and General Hickey, the active duty
personnel is one area we've talked about, but I think there is an-
other area that has not had too much attention, today, and that is
the spouse employment issue.

As you know, the fiscal year 1988 Defense Authorization Act con-
tained a provision requiring the Secretary to establish a policy that
a military spouse's decision to work may not be influenced by the
military and that neither the decision nor the marital status of the
member could impact his promotion or assignment opportunities.

I have heard that the services have asked for numerous excep-
tions to this policy. I would like to know what the status is on that
and following that, General Hickey, I am a little bit disappointed
that you did not discuss any of the spouse task force report in your
testimony because I think that is an issue, publicity-wise, where
the Air Force has gotten most of the negative publicity.

I have heard some rumors about this report and wish you would
comment. First I was told that the task force was completed and
that its recommendations significantly changed the Air Force
policy. However, the top leadership and their wives rejected the
report. What has happened?

Doctor, I will let you ar swer first.
Dr. ARMOR. I cannot respond to the Air Force Task Force, only to

the directive. We have the final draft done. I saw it this morning.

2 0
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We have worked out the final details. It will be going to the Secre-
tary today or tomorrow for signature. There was an issue of excep-
tions that were raised. There was some misunderstanding, I think,
that the law required defense attaches to be married, because it
was consistent with State Department policies.

We found out from the State Department that policy ended in
1970 so that our directives will not permit thiE exception. We have
a provision in the directive for instances of covert or classified op-
erations or national security operations. We have left a case-by-
case waiver possibility because we cannot anticipate every area.

Aside from that there are no categorical exceptions being put for-
ward in the directive.

Mrs. BYRON. You are looking at one member who would rather
have it implemented without having to go into law. If it goes into
law, it gets a little difficult when you run into things on a case-by-
case basis. But if the intent and implication are there that those
c::-actives are going to be taken, you are in better shape on it.

Dr. ARMOR. Yes. Everybody is included, and it involves the Secre-
tary's policy on employment.

Mrs. BYRON. General Hickey.
General HICKEY. You hit me on several sides of the head there

and I think I need to walk through those to clear the air.
Mrs. BYRON. You have plenty of time.
General HICKEY. Your observation about the bad publicity is

true, and that is why the Secretary and Chief put the Blue Ribbon
Panel together in the first place. I am convinced that it is the most
comprehensive look at spousal issues, certainly within the Air
Force, and I think within any military organization that has ever
been done.

I was briefed on the initial findings verbally by the group. It is
not true that the recommendations and the observations of that
group were rejected by Air Force leadership. Nothing could be far-
ther from the truth. As a matter of fact, the group was told to go
back and to put the report into written form, which they are cur-
rently doing. It will be briefed to all the senior commanders in the
Air Force in the middle of this month at a conference. Based upon
that, we will devise with that senior leadership a plan of attack
that will take care of the specifics that are identified as problem
areas that need to be corrected in that report.

It will all be on the street by the first of March. We are not in-
terested in getting any more bad publicity. We think what we are
doing now is going to get good publicity if there is any possibility in
this particular kind of environment. The point is, since we are sen-
sitive to how the publicity has come before, we are anxious not to
do it in a half-cocked manner or make mistakes in the changes
that need to be made.

Having said that, I think it is clear from the Secretary's state-
ment that was included in the record and did deal with the Blue
Ribbon Panel, that the idea of whether spouses work or not, in the
home or out of the home, is not an issue. That is purely and abso-
lutely their own decision to make.

Secondly, we have found instances where pressure was applied in
order to get volunteerism because we have a lot of activities that
are very valuable in which we need some volunteerism. We think
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that all of the things that need to be done can still be done, but
they must be truly volunteers that do them. We are adamantly op-
posed to coercion of any kind to gain volunteers. I think we are
going to see more use of the formal kinds of facilities and institu-
tional products that we can get out of the family support centers to
offset the need for some of the things we have historically done vol-
untarily.

All that takes more money and manpower in what has turned
out to 1..,C an austere environment for that. The bottom line is that
we need to do it, and we neeu to do it very carefully. It is an emo-
tional atmosphere; nerves are raw. We have had a couple of quick
fix efforts. One would have said marital status cannot have an
impact or cannot be considered in assignment. That kind of move
would have eliminated joint spouse moves in the Air Force.

That was not the intent. We didn't want to do that. It is very
sensitive. You have to de it right. We are committed to do it right
from the Secretary and Chief on down. We are dealing with a con-
dition that is going to take a change in attitude. We know that. We
think it is critical and essential to go through the process of involv-
ing the senior officers from the field and have that emanate from
the top down. I think we are on the right road to do that.

Mrs. BYRON. Let me cite a caselieutenant colonel, selected
below zone, female, unmarried, time to move; needs command ex-
perience for that slot to be filled, that check t-) be done on the
background. Eight bases have openings for commander, turned
down at all eight bases, ends up as the political officer at another
base. Turned down because she was female, turned down because
she was unmarried? I don't know. But when you have an officer
who has clearly shown the capabilities because of a selection below
the zone gives you that designation, and when it is time to have
command experience, they are unable to have an opportunity to
have that experience, that is not right either.

General HICKEY. I find it difficult to answer until I get the specif-
ics of the case you have in mind.

Mrs. BYRON. These are the kinds of cases that I am hearing
about.

General HICKEY. They should not happen. I can tell you we have
some 500 squadron commanders or higher in the Air Force today
that don't have spouses. Some are divorced. Some never married.
But there are still command opportunities out there.

Mrs. BYRON If I hear it once, I hear it time and time again, that
those categories are filled on overseas or remote posts. They are
the ones that get sent to Okinawa and various places.

General HICKEY. I don't think that is true. The only distinct ex-
perience I have is Brigadier General Coffinger, our Director for
Personnel Plans. She was the commander of Norton Air Force
Base, a pretty spiffy place, and I forget what the other one was, but
it was not remote.

Mrs. BYRON. Can you find all those? You should demand that we
make sure it doesn't happen based on a discriminatory basis.

General HICKEY. We would ask your 'iderstanding that there is
also a selection process that goes on, and it is easy to blame those
attributes when you don't get selected.

Mrs. BYRON. Mr Bateman.
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Mr. BATEMAN. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
General Hickey, as a preliminary, don't you, too, hold your

breath while you await the favorable publicity no matter how you
do. In my experience, it is not likely to happen. T.ie Coast Guard
has pioneered in this effort of making sure that there was no dis-
crimination against women in the Coast Guard, because they do ev-
erything in the Coast Guard, and have for years.

In time of war or national emergency, you become a resource of
the United States Navy, and their leadershipand I am not pres-
ently or otherwise here to be critical of it. The Navy is not quite as
comprehensive or as uniform in its policies with respect to the
placement of women.

Do you foresee a problem?
Admiral MATTEsow No, I don't. It would be inappropriate for me

to speculate what kind of an assignment we might have because
that would be a function of the situation. Clearly when the Coast
Guard becomes a part of the Navy, we are subject to an assignment
as the Secretary of the Navy sees fit. We could also be subject to
ensuring our assignment policies are the same as the Navy. At the
present we have no plans to alter our current assignment policies.

I think it is fair to say that I am very confident that any iiiission
or task that any Coast Guard unit would be assigned by the Navy
would be commensurate with the unit's capability and the capabil-
ity of the crew.

I am equally confident that any assignment that we would get
would be in accordance with our role as a member of the armed
services and the care-takers of the national security of this coun-
try. I have no argument at this point.

Mr. BATEMAN. I did not put in my file this morning a copy of an
article from a periodical, the burden of which was that based upon
some statistical data compiled on the West Coast. There was a phe-
nomenal percentage of something like 40 percent of the children
born to Navy personnel, or women in the Navy, that were in-
stances where the mother was unwed.

This was not, so far as I can recall, an official study of any kind,
but to the extent it has any accuracy, it is a matter of some sub-
stantial concern. It would appear to me there is a problem there. I
don't know exactly how to solve that problem, but heaven knows
society has not solved that problem outside the military.

It may be something you need to look at and determine if there
are ways, if that percentage is as high as this article suggests, that
such instancts can be brought down very significantly. It not only
has the implications of a great deal of emotional trauma and dis-
ruption of personnel who are affected. It also has some implications
for the mission of the armed services.

If any of you have any figures or have had reason to identify this
as a concern, I would be happy to hear your observations.

Admiral EDNEY. Well, I could wait for the others to answer that
question, Mr. Bateman, but I think it is mine. First of all, the
study, we think, was a well-done and well-intentioned study. It was
not a Navy-wide study. It was a competent OB/GYN practitioner
in the area and over the year she was taking care of women with
pregnancies, she did a study of the background and what seemed to
be the underlying issues.
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We consider that very helpful. To put it into perspective, it was
on some 740 women who came to her clinic of approximately 5,000
women in the San Diego area. We are learning from that process. I
think one of the things the study revealed to us was that we have
got to get better, particularly with the direction we are going with
some analytical factual data with which to make decisions.

Opening the combat ships will have women sailing routinely. In
the destroyer tender, they sail from one port to another, but when
they get to the port, they are there to fix ships that come into that
port. We are going into a new environment, so we have to explore
the pregnancy issue.

Our feeling on it: it can be perceived as a challenging problem,
and it is a challenging problem. We have looked at the statistics.
We have 50,000 women in the Navy. Most of our women are young,
so if we look at the 17 to 19-year group, women in that age group
are getting pregnant at about 110 to 112 per thousand. Our overall
statistics show that women in the Navy the women are getting
pregnant at 119 per thousand.

It is not difficult to understand the challenges when you see that
we are taking women from all over the country and they feel the
same challenges of loneliness and being away from home for the
first time as their other shipmates, and they may be very lonely.
We are doing an extensive study to get more accurate data. That is
going to be where we are in the issue of pregnancy, sexual harass-
ment and fraternization.

We are looking at the quality of the training. We have hygiene
and personal care training. We have to look at whether it is sub-
stantive enough. When they get through because they have a lot
dumped on them at boot camp, which is a controlled environment
with very strong leadership. When they get out into the fleet envi-
ronment where they are on their own, the family care centers are
our means to get the proper guidance to the women and the men
about their responsibilities.

Good leadership helps this equation a lot. If you have women ac-
tively engaged in upward mobility, that will reduce that environ-
ment. It is a combination, a challenging process.

The issue of single parenthood is not just a women's issue. We
have a considerable number of male and female officers and enlist-
ed who are single parents. It is a challenge we are going to take on
directly. We feel it is not a reason, nor should it be considered a
reason, to prevent us from going forward in the direction that we
are going.

Mr. BATEMAN. Thank you, Admiral.
I can give you some reassurance. You need not fear that I am

going to introduce any bill to solve that problem.
Admiral EDNEY. Thank you.
Mrs. B IRON. Mr. Montgomery?
Mr. MONTGOMERY. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
I would like to touch on an area, really for the record, pertaining

to women in the service as far as the National Guard and Reserve
are concerned.

I knew General Ono touched on this matter briefly, but I would
like each service personnel chief to answer this question for the
record. Are there any differences in the way you handle assign-
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ments for women in the Reserve and National Guard? Maybe Gen-
eral Hickey, we can start with you and move across.

General HICKEY. I think if I understand your question the
answer is no, there are not any differences in utilization policies.
The only thing, as we have said earlier, that impacts or precludes
women serving in positions now is our struggle with the combat ex-
clusion policy.

We have a consistent policy between the Guard, the Reserves
and the Active Air Fora in terms of what kinds of combat teams
th-mselves they cannot serve in.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. I had the privilege of gliding with a major in
an Air Guard transportation plane recently. She was in charge.

General HICKEY. Yes, sir, we have 300-plus pilots right now and
120 navigators who are doing a superb job.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. In tiv. Reserve.
General HICKEY. No, total, Active Force. I don't know about the

breakout in the Reserve, but it is probably about the same percent-
age ratio.

General ONO. Vie see the same trends, no different in assignment
policies nor recruitment policy.

In the Active Army, we have more than 83,000 female members,
officers, warrant officers and enlisted force.

In the Army Reserve, there ale 58,700 assigned to the troop pro-
gram units and because the Army Reserves are heavily combat
service support units, then the women constitute more than 22 per-
cent of that total number.

In the Army National Guard, the percentage drops to close to 6
percent and the reason there again is that the National Guard is
hardly a combat arms-type of operation. There are 25,300 females
in the Army National Guard.

So all told, when you add all these together, it comes to 167,000
in the total Army.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. We were at Fort Benning, Madam Chairman.
We watched the indoctrination of bringing in young recruits. They
are all male down there because it is infantry training.

They train both the National Guard and the Active Forces down
there. We did notice that,.

General ONo. I hope you found them competent and proud to be
serving their Nation in the Army at Fort Benning.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. We find the young personnel in all the serv-
ices now is as good or better than we have ever had the 38 years
that i have been fooling with the military. That is, young men and
women can do the job.

I am trying to get the word out to my colleagues. The big prob-
lems I .,ee are not in the personnel of the military, but probably in
the weapon systems and some other areas we might have in the
services.

Admiral, do you ha re any comments?
The reason I bring 'his up, most Americans don't know in the

Reserves 50 percent of the combat missions are in the Army Na-
tional Guard. You have more tank battalion in the Guard than you
have in the regular forces.
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So I would stress, personnel chiefs, when you come up here, talk
about the Reserves because somebody is going to hit you on it and
speak up because we are going to bring it up.

Mrs. BYRON. Who would do the?
Mr. MONTGOMERY. Madam Chairman, you push me into these

things.
Mrs. BYRON. You mean if I didn't do it, you would have to? I

don't do it because I know you will. I don't want to take your terri-
tory.

Admiral EDNEY. We are applying the same policies and proce-
dures with the women in the Reserves. Their training opportuni-
ties and opportunities to perform across the board with the excep-
tion of the combat restriction are being pursued equally aggressive-
ly.

General HUDSON. The Marine Corps concept is that our Active
Forces and Reserve Forces are the total Marine Corps Force. The
basic policies with regard to a session assignment, classification, all
those things that would affect women are applied eventually across
the total force.

Admiral MATrEsorv. Likewise, in the Coast Guard. Our percent-
ages run about the same and there are no restrictions on assign-
ment.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
Mrs. BYRON. Thank you Mr. Montgomery.
Let me follow along on a couple of questions.
First of all, let me say on the follow-through of the DOD Task

Force recommendations. As you know, Secretary Carlucci has
issued tasks to the follow-up on the report. The Army was directed
to review its coding policy and report back.

How do you plan to follow through on that tasking?
General ONO. We have an exception that falls within that very

well. I think you know that the forward support battalions that are
a part of our infantry divisions have been opened to female assign-
ments. This was done by our Secretary about a year ago.

These units do serve forward of the brigade rear boundary. So,
therefore, it does open up, as to whether the criteria of location
should be reexamined.

We are taking the experiences that we gained from the employ-
ment of the forward support battalions as the way in which to ad-
dress this issue that was brought forward by the task force study.

Mrs. BYRON. Is there any follow-through on another issue we
keep talking about? But I think we are looking at the basic num-
bers in the military, further recruiting difficulties.

All services have expressed concern about their prospects with
the young male high school students, a pool which is declining.

Do you hove any plans to try to attract young woman?
General ONO. The Army recruits the largest number because of

the nature of what w;, are and we must, of course, put them in
non-traditional skills.

We have practiced this for a number of years. So, therefore, we
have women in military police assignments as well as in mechanics
and military intelligence units and in as many fields as we can.

We recruit about 15,000 per year. It is about a steady state as it
stands at this time, Madam Chairman.
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In the future, we keep looking at it to see as to whether it is
within the realm of the possibility and at this moment 15,000 looks
like a good number to recruit per year.

Mrs. BYRON. Dr. Armor, if you or Admiral Edney would please
relay to Dr. Mayer and to Admiral Zimble that we are very inter-
ested in assuring that the active duty service members, male and
female, have speedy access to high-quality medical care, and we are
expecting a report on how they are going to solve the current
shortfalls.

As we know, the Navy, in all of the hearings that we had last
year, was the one service having the most difficulty delivering med-
ical care.

This committee, as you know, has spent a lot of time addressing
that issue last year. We put language in the bill last year that on
the cutback of the officer corps there would be no cutback on end
strengths in the military medicine field.

I just want to reiterate one more time in case anybody has lost it
somewhere along in their communications, that we are still very
serious about that issue.

General Hudson, one last comment to you. That is that as we
know, Secretary Carlucci has accepted the recommendations of the
Task Force for Women Marine Security Guards at watch around
the world.

Many are apprehensive about the decision, but now that it is
made, I hope every effort will be made to see that decision imple-
mented.

You don't have any idea at this early date i ow many positions
are going to be open or when that is going '0 occur or how you
plan to monitor that program, do you yet?

General HUDSON. No, Madam Chairman, because of the very
valid reasons that Dr. Armor gave in his response to why the
Marine Corps has not previously chosen to assign women as securi-
ty guards and other reasons, the wheels are in motion now to make
recommendations to the Commandant so that he can discuss at the
policy levels in the Navy Department and the State Department
those places and numbers where the assignment of women would
be appropriate.

But I cannot at this early time give you even an approximate
number.

Mrs. BYRON. I have one further question which you will probably
have to answer for the record. General Hickey, it is my under-
standing that in the raid on Libya that was such a success a year
or so ago, there were several women on the tanking aircraft.

Everyone involved in that exercise, deployment, or what have
you, received a commendation combat medal except those Air
Force crews on the tanker, under the rationale which I hope you
will dispel, because there were several womei. aboard the tanking
aircraft and, therefore, women would be put into a combat role.

I hope that is hearsnv and if it is true we could rectify that and
see that the tanker crews are included in that commendation
medal.

General HICKEY. That is a late-breaking allegation. I will certain-
ly answer it for the record.

[The following question was received for the record:]

2
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DECORATIONS FOR MILITARY WOMEN

Only the aircrew members who entered Libyan airspace received military decora-
tions The lead pilots received the Distinguished Flying Cross and the other aircrew
members received the Air Medal The two pilots that were killed also received the
Purple Heart The aircrew members who participated in refueling operations associ-
ated with the Libyan raid received the Armed Forces Expeditionary Medal, as well
as the aircrew members who entered Libyan airspace This includes the women who
flew as members of he refueling crews There was no exclusion of women in the Air
Force awards and decorations policies for the Libyan operation

Mr.. BYRON. If you want to know chapter and verse where she is,
I will be glad to tell you later.

General HICKEY. I was involved in the awards. I think they were
awarded on the basis of whether they got shot at or not.

Mrs. BYRON. The F-111 that went back to Great Britain, were
they given the awards?

General HICKEY. A great number were.
It depends on what they did and where they were.
Mrs. BYRON. Right along with the tanker.
I have been told by some sources that because there were fe-

males on several of the tanker crews, they were not included on
the list.

Thank you very much. This has been very beneficial. We are
glad to see the movement forward that has been directed by the
Secretary.

[Whereupon, at 11:50 a.m., the subcommittee adjourned.]
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